
DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 470 786 CE 084 141

TITLE Welfare Reform: An Examination of Effects. Hearing before the
Subcommittee on 21st Century Competitiveness of the Committee
on Education and the Workforce. House of Representatives, One
Hundred Seventh Congress, First Session (September 20, 2001).

INSTITUTION Congress of the U.S., Washington, DC. House Committee on
Education and the Workforce.

REPORT NO House-Hrg-:107-30

PUB DATE 2002-00-00
NOTE 195p.

AVAILABLE FROM For full text: http://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/ cgi-
bin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=107_hou se_hearings&docid=f:80213.pdf.

PUB TYPE Legal/Legislative/Regulatory Materials (090) -- Opinion
Papers (120)

EDRS PRICE EDRS Price MF01/PC08 Plus Postage.
DESCRIPTORS *Block Grants; Economics; Employment Level; Employment

Patterns; Employment Problems; Family Financial Resources;
Family Income; Family Life; Family Problems; *Family
Programs; Federal Legislation; Federal Programs; *Federal
State Relationship; Needs Assessment; Nonprofit
Organizations; Philanthropic Foundations; Policy Formation;
Poverty; Program Effectiveness; *Program Improvement; *Public
Policy; Religious Organizations; Research and Development
Centers; Researchers; Social Science Research; Social
Services; State Agencies; State Programs; State Regulation;
Trend Analysis; Voluntary Agencies; Welfare Recipients;
*Welfare Reform; Working Poor

IDENTIFIERS Congress 107th; Illinois (Chicago); Impact Studies; Ohio;
Reauthorization Legislation; *Temporary Assistance for Needy
Families; Testimony; Welfare to Work Programs

ABSTRACT

This Congressional report contains the testimony and
documents presented for the record of the first of two hearings to gather
testimony on the effects of welfare reform and the Temporary Assistance for
Needy Families (TANF) block grant. The oral and written testimony focuses on
TANF legislation's outcomes and impact on work and families in preparation
for reauthorization of the 1996 legislation. The oral statements of the
following individuals are presented: Howard "Buck" McKeon and Patsy T. Mink,
Subcommittee on 21st Century Competitiveness, Committee on Education and the
Workforce, U.S. House of Representatives; Ron Haskins, senior fellow, The
Brookings Institute; Robert Rector, senior research fellow, The Heritage
Foundation; Joel Potts, TANF policy administrator, Ohio Department of Job and
Family Services; Heather Bushey, economist, Economic Policy Institute; and
Sanford Schram, Graduate School of Social Work and Research, Bryn Mawr
College. The report's 11 appendixes contain the written statements submitted
by the seven individuals providing oral testimony as well as the following
items: response by Ron Haskins to Chairman Howard "Buck" McKeon and Patsy T.
Mink; written testimony submitted by Network: A National Catholic Social
Justice Lobby; written testimony submitted by the Chicago Jobs Council; and
written testimony submitted by The Center for Women Policy Studies. (MN)

Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made
from the original document.



eE

WELFARE REFORM:
AN EXAMINATION OF EFFECTS

HEARING
BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON 2181. CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS
OF THE

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND
THE WORKFORCE

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

ONE HUNDRED SEVENTH CONGRESS
FIRST SESSION

HEARING HELD IN WASHINGTON, DC, SEPTEMBER 20, 2001

Serial No. 107-30

Printed for the use of the Committee on Education
and the Workforce

,

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE

WASHINGTON : 2002

80-213 pdf
For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office

Internet: bookstore.gpo.gov Phone: (202) 512-1800 FAX: (202) 512-2250
Mail: Stop SSOP, Washington, DC 20402-0001

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement

EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)

C7his document has been reproduced as
-eceived from the person or organization
originating it.

Minor changes have been made to
improve reproduction quality.

Points of view or opinions stated in this
document do not necessarily represent
official OERI position or policy.

2 I C FY AVAILABLE



ii

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

JOHN A. BOEHNER, Ohio, Chairman

THOMAS E. PETRI, Wisconsin
MARGE ROUKEMA, New Jersey
CASS BALLENGER, North Carolina
PETER HOEKSTRA, Michigan
HOWARD P. "BUCK" McKEON, California
MICHAEL N. CASTLE, Delaware
SAM JOHNSON, Texas
JAMES C. GREENWOOD, Pennsylvania
LINDSEY 0. GRAHAM, South Carolina
MARK E. SOUDER, Indiana
CHARLIE W. NORWOOD, JR., Georgia
BOB SCHAFFER, Colorado
FRED UPTON, Michigan
VAN HILLEARY, Tennessee
VERNON J. EHLERS, Michigan
THOMAS G. TANCREDO, Colorado
ERNIE FLETCHER, Kentucky
JIM DeMINT, South Carolina
JOHNNY ISAKSON, Georgia
BOB GOODLATTE, Virginia
JUDY BIGGERT, Illinois
TODD RUSSELL PLATTS, Pennsylvania
PATRICK J. TIBERI, Ohio
RIC KELLER, Florida
TOM OSBORNE, Nebraska
JOHN ABNEY CULBERSON, Texas

GEORGE MILLER, California
DALE E. KILDEE, Michigan
MAJOR R. OWENS, New York
DONALD M. PAYNE, New Jersey
PATSY MINK, Hawaii
ROBERT E. ANDREWS, New Jersey
TIM ROEMER, Indiana
ROBERT C. "BOBBY" SCOTT, Virginia
LYNN C. WOOLSEY, California
LYNN N. RIVERS, Michigan
RUBEN HINOJOSA, Texas
CAROLYN McCARTHY, New York
JOHN F. TIERNEY, Massachusetts
RON KIND, Wisconsin
LORETTA SANCHEZ, California
HAROLD E. FORD, JR., Tennessee
DENNIS KUCINICH, Ohio
DAVID WU, Oregon
RUSH D. HOLT, New Jersey
HILDA L. SOLIS, California
SUSAN DAVIS, California
BETTY McCOLLUM, Minnesota

Paula Nowakowyki, Chief of Staf
John Lawrence, Minority Staff Director

SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21" CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS

HOWARD P. "BUCK" McKEON, California, Chairman

JOHNNY ISAKSON, Georgia, Vice Chairman
JOHN BOEHNER, Ohio
MICHAEL N. CASTLE, Delaware
SAM JOHNSON, Texas
LINDSEY 0. GRAHAM, South Carolina
MARK E. SOUDER, Indiana
FRED UPTON, Michigan
VERNON J. EHLERS, Michigan
BOB GOODLATTE, Virginia
TOM OSBORNE, Nebraska

PATSY MINK, Hawaii
JOHN F. TIERNEY, Massachusetts
RON KIND, Wisconsin
RUSH D. HOLT, New Jersey
DAVID WU, Oregon
LYNN N. RIVERS, Michigan
BETTY McCOLLUM, Minnesota
ROBERT E. ANDREWS, Ncw Jersey
RUBEN HINOJOSA, Texas



iii

Table of Contents

Table of Contents 1

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HOWARD P. "BUCK" McKEON,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON 20 CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS, COMMITTEE ON
EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
WASHINGTON, D.C. 2

STATEMENT OF RANKING MEMBER PATSY T. MINK, SUBCOMMITTEE ON
21st CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS, COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE
WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.0 3

STATEMENT OF DR. RON HASKTNS, SENIOR FELLOW, THE BROOKINGS
INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC 6

STATEMENT OF ROBERT RECTOR, SENIOR RESEARCH FELLOW, THE
HERITAGE FOUNDATION, WASHINGTON, DC 8

STATEMENT OF JOEL POTTS, TANF POLICY ADMINISTRATOR, OHIO
DEPARTMENT OF JOB ANDTAMILYSERVICES, COLUMBUS, OHIO 10

STATEMENT OF DR. HEATHER BOUSHEY, ECONOMIST, ECONOMIC
POLICY INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC 13

STATEMENT OF DR. SANFORD SCHRAM, GRADUATE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL
WORK AND RESEARCH, BRYN MAWR.COLLEGE, BRYN MAWR,
PENNSYLVANIA 15

APPENDIX A .- WRITTEN OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HOWARD
P. "BUCK" McKEON, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY
COMPETITIVENESS, COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE,
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.0 35

APPENDIX B -- SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY RANKING MEMBER
PATSY T. MINK, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C., ESSAYS, "REFORMING
WELFARE, REDEFINING POVERTY," FROM THE ANNALS OF THE
AMERICAN ACADEMY OF POLITICAL AND SOCIAL SCIENCE. 39 '

APPENDIX C -- WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. RON HASIUNS, SENIOR
FELLOW, THE BROOIUNGS INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC 71



iv

APPENDIX D -- WRITTEN STATEMENT OF ROBERT RECTOR, SENIOR
RESEARCH FELLOW, THE HERITAGE FOUNDATION, WASHINGTON, DC.. 99

APPENDIX E -- WRITTEN STATEMENT OF JOEL POTTS, TANF POLICY
ADMINISTRATOR, OHIO DEPARTMENT OF JOB AND FAMILY SERVICES,
COLUMBUS, OHIO 119

APPENDIX F -- WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. HEATHER BOUSHEY,
ECONOMIST, ECONOMIC POLICY INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC 131

APPENDIX G -- WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. SANFORD SCHRAM,
GRADUATE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL WORK AND RESEARCH, BRYN MAWR
COLLEGE, BRYN MAWR, PENNSYLVANIA 149

APPENDIX H -- SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, RESPOSE BY DR. RON
HASKINS, SENIOR FELLOW, THE BROOKINGS INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON,
DC, TO CHAIRMAN HOWARD P. "BUCK" McKEON AND RANKING MEMBER
PATSY T. MINK, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C. 165

APPENDIX I SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
SUBMITTED BY NETWORK: A NATIONAL CATHOLIC SOCIAL JUSTICE
LOBBY. 175

APPENDIX J SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
SUBMITTED BY CHICAGO JOBS COUNCIL 181

APPENDIX K SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
SUBMITTED BY THE CENTER FOR WOMEN POLICY STUDIES 193

Table of Indexes 208



1

HEARING ON WELFARE REFORM:

AN EXAMINATION OF EFFECTS

Thursday, September 20, 2001

House of Representatives,

Subcommittee on 21st Century

Competitiveness,

Committee on Education and the Workforce,

Washington, D.C.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in Room 2175, Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. Howard P. "Buck" McKeon presiding.

Present: Representatives McKeon, Isakson, Boehner, Johnson, Osborne, Mink,
Tiemey, Holt, Rivers, McCollum, and Andrews.

Staff Present: Stephanie Milburn, Professional Staff Member; John Cline,
Professional Staff Member; Scott Galupo, Communications Specialist; Patrick Lyden,
Professional Staff Member; Whitney Rhoades, Legislative Assistant; Deborah L.
Samantar, Committee Clerk/Intern Coordinator; Heather Valentine, Press Secretary;
Brendan O'Neil, Minority Legislative Associate; Jennifer Helfgot, Legislative Assistant
to Mrs. Mink; Michael Nardelli, Executive Assistant to Mr. Tierney; Cindy Brown,
Legislative Director for Mr. Kind; Dana Grey, Legislative Assistant to Ms. Rivers; Erin
Dady, Legislative Staff, Ms. McCollum; Charles Matthews, Legislative Assistant to Mr.
Andrews; Richard Martinez, Legislative Assistant to Mr. Hinojosa; and Ruth Friedman,
Minority Committee Fellow.
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Chairman McKeon. A quorum being present, the Subcommittee on 21st Century
Competitiveness will come to order. We are meeting today to hear testimony on the
effects of welfare reform. Under Committee rule 12(b), opening statements are limited to
the Chairman and the ranking minority member of the Subcommittee. Therefore, if other
members have statements, they may be included in the hearing record.

With that, I ask unanimous consent for the hearing record to remain open 14 days
to allow members' statements and other extraneous material referenced during the hearing
to be submitted in the official hearing record. Without objection, so ordered.

I will begin this morning with my opening statement and first apologize for being
late. I appreciate your being here on time. There is a great deal of traffic out there this
morning.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HOWARD P. "BUCK"
McKEON, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY
COMPETITIVENESS, COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE
WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Good morning. Thank you for joining us for this important hearing. Today the
Subcommittee is holding its first meeting to hear testimony on the effects of welfare
reform and the temporary assistance for needy families block grant. This Committee
played a central role in crafting the work-related provisions in the Welfare to Work
program that make up the heart of the new system. I look forward to working with all of
you as we continue the important debate on Welfare to Work.

We will examine the outcomes and impact on work and families as we look
toward reauthorization of the far-reaching legislation of 1996. We particularly are
interested in evidence regarding whether the law has resulted in reducing welfare
dependence and increasing work. This hearing will give us a chance to look back on the
law's implementation, assess the current situation and look forward to changes that may
be necessary to build upon the foundation already created.

The effects of the law have been nothing short of dramatic. The caseload across
the country and in my home State of California has dropped over 50 percent since its
peak in the early 1990s. States continue to make significant investments in work
programs and childcare to support working families, and employment by single mothers
continues to rise. Since 1993, there has been a 50 percent increase in the number of
never-married mothers who had a job.

Increased employment has resulted in higher earnings for families, and child
poverty has declined. The average earnings of those who have left the welfare rolls are
well above the minimum wage. Even with the robust economy of the late 1990s, recent
studies confirm that welfare reform is largely responsible for the declining caseload and



3

increase in work.

We know some families continue to face challenges as they move from welfare to
employment and self-sufficiency. In our discussion today and in the future, I am sure we
will have the opportunity to look at innovative approaches throughout the country that
aim to address these issues.

As we look ahead, I anticipate much of our debate will center on the best way to
support individual success in the workplace. I look forward to hearing the testimony of
our witnesses today, who have expertise in this field as researchers and implementers. I
know they will offer us insight into the tremendous strides that have been made,as well
as thoughts on further steps that need to be taken.

WRITTEN OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HOWARD P. "BUCK"
McKEON, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 20 CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C. SEE APPENDIX A

Chairman McKeon. With that, I would like to recognize Congresswoman Mink for any
statement that she has at this time.

STATEMENT OF RANKING MEMBER PATSY T. MINK,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S.
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mrs. Mink. I thank the Chairman, and I thank you for calling this hearing on the impact
of welfare reform. I would like to share my thoughts on this subject for which I have a
very deep interest and concern. As some might recall, I was the sponsor of the
Democratic substitute during the final House debate in 1996.

The past 5 years have been nothing less than disastrous for many welfare
recipients. Most are still living below the poverty line; 30 percent have not found jobs.
Those who have earn only around $7 an hour on average. With the median income
among employed former recipients only $10,924 in 1999, many families who have lost or
left welfare cannot afford health insurance or child care and sometimes cannot pay for
food or rent.

Notwithstanding, many believe the 1996 welfare reform law has been a
resounding success since the primary goal was removing people from the welfare rolls.
But consider how TANF treats poor mothers.
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TANF requires poor mothers to go to work and abandon their children all for the
sake of the work ethic that ignores the economic and social value of caring for one's own
children. TANF requires mothers to disclose who the father of their child is before they
can receive welfare. This is massive invasion of privacy.

Later this month I will be introducing legislation that amends TANF in various
ways.

Education is an essential part of gaining access to better paying jobs that include
benefits. My bill will expand the concept of work activity to include education skills
enhancement and training. Welfare programs must encourage education and job training
and not punish people by taking away their benefits when they are in school or training
for a career.

The bill will also define care giving for one's own young or disabled children as a
work activity that satisfies the TANF work requirement. Current work requirements are
too restrictive. The "work first" policy forces individuals into low-paying jobs and forces
parents to take jobs even though the children may need them at home.

The 5-year time limit for receiving TANF benefits must also be amended. My
bill includes several instances where the clock is stopped, including when a parent is in
school or training, job training, caring for a child under age six or is a victim of domestic
violence. My bill prohibits full family sanctions and assures that children will never be
without benefits even if their mother loses hers.

It also makes the paternity establishment and child support cooperation provisions
voluntary for mothers. Current policy strips mothers of their constitutional rights by
forcing them to disclose the identity of biological fathers to welfare agencies.

The illegitimacy bonus that is currently awarded to States who lower their non-
marital birth rate will be eliminated under my bill. Instead, a poverty reduction bonus
will be awarded to States that lower poverty rates the most. The childcare guarantee must
assure parents that their children will have quality childcare when they work or attend

school.

Finally, my bill will explicitly require TANF agencies to abide by title 7 and title
9 prohibitions again sex discrimination. It also spells out the applicability of anti-
discrimination and labor laws in the TANF program. TANF needs to be revised so that
getting off welfare means being able to earn an education as well as enough money to
support the family.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask unanimous consent that four essays that are
included in the Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, entitled
"Reforming Welfare, Redefining Poverty," issued September 2001, be inserted in the
record.

SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY RANKING MEMBER PATSY T. MINK,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS, COMMITTEE ON
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EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
WASHINGTON, D.C., ESSAYS, "REFORMING WELFARE, REDEFINING
POVERTY," FROM THE ANNALS OF THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF
POLITICAL AND SOCIAL SCIENCE SEE APPENDIX B

Chairman McKeon. Without objection, so ordered. Thank you.

Chairman McKeon. I would now like to welcome and introduce our witnesses. We
will hear first from Dr. Ron Haskins. Dr. Haskins is a Senior Fellow and a Co-director of
the Welfare Reform and Beyond project at the Brookings Institute. He is also a Senior
Consultant at the Annie E. Casey Foundation.

Until January of this year, Dr. Haskins was Staff Director of the House Ways and
Means Human Resources Subcommittee and was instrumental in the drafting of the 1996
welfare reform legislation.

Then we will hear from Mr. Robert Rector, Senior Research Fellow at the
Heritage Foundation, his areas of expertise being welfare and poverty. Mr. Rector is an
authority on the U.S. Welfare system, and he too played a role in crafting the welfare
reform legislation passed in 1996.

Mr. Joel Potts is the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families Policy Administrator for
the Ohio Department of Job and Family Services. He has also served as Deputy Director
of the Ohio Department of Human Services Office of County Operations. Mr. Potts has
been an integral part of welfare reform planning and assessment in the State of Ohio.

And then we will hear from Dr. Heather Boushey, an economist at the Economic
PolicyInstitute. Her areas of expertise include labor markets, unemployment, gender and
race inequality and welfare reform and, as such, she has authored many reports, books
and articles on these subjects.

Finally, we will hear from Dr. Sanford Schram, a professor. Dr. Schram teaches
social theory and social policy in the Graduate School of Social Work and Social
Research at Bryn Mawr College. He is the author of numerous books on welfare and
public policy.

Before the witnesses begin their.testimony, I would like to remind the members
that we will be asking questions of the witnesses after the complete panel has testified. In
addition, Committee rule 2 imposes a 5-minute limit on all questions.

I think you all are familiar with how we work here. You have 5 minutes. We
have your full:written testimony in the record.

1 0
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We are happy now to turn the time over to you. When that green light comes on,
your time starts, the 5 minutes; when the yellow light comes on, you have a minute left;
and when the red light comes on, it is all over.

We will hear first now from Dr. Haskins.

STATEMENT OF DR. RON HASKINS, SENIOR FELLOW, THE
BROOKINGS INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Haskins. Chairman McKeon and Mrs. Mink and members of the Committee, thank
you so much for inviting me today. I am greatly honored to be here. As you pointed out,
I was also greatly honored to have the opportunity to work on the welfarereform
legislation and with many of the members and staff of this distinguished Committee.
And we worked together as a team; the Education Committee played a very important
role in drafting that legislation.

I would like to make just one major point and several minor points. The major
point is this: Our Nation has decided that it will dramatically change the way it attacks
poverty and dependency. In the old days, to put it in a colloquialism, "we gave stuff

away".

Between 1964 and 1995, we increased spending on the means testing programs
from about $40 billion to over $350 billion. And yet child poverty increased. Crime
increased. Non-marital births increased dramatically. We did not solve any social
problems despite an explosion of programs and spending.

In 1996, the Congress, on a bipartisan basis and in a law signed by a Democratic
President, decided to change this course and the change involved this: Require people to
work. Have a much more demanding welfare system that imposes time limits, imposes
work standards, and sanctions people who don't meet them. Make the public benefits
contingent on work, and then subsidize the work with an earned income tax credit, with
food stamps, with Medicaid and a host of other benefits.

So, if you like, this is a highly bipartisan solution. For Republicans and hard-
liners there were tough work requirements that are consistent with what the American
public expects and wants; and for liberals and Democrats there are very generous work
supports that mostly have worked well.

There are some problems, and we should talk about those. So that is the major
point I want to make. We should preserve this approach. It is the heart of the reforms to
require work and then subsidize it.

Now, as you pointed out in your opening statement, and I give extensive details in
my statement, there has been a substantial decline in the rolls. Several of the witnesses
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and many economists and others say that it is primarily because of the economy. I really
cannot give credence to that argument. We had spectacular economies in the 1960s and
in the 1908s; and the welfare rolls not only didn't decline, they increased; 12 percent in
the 1980s as the economy added 19 million jobs. That is very difficult to explain ifa hot
economy sucks people off the welfare rolls.

So this is the first time that we have had a hot economy that really accounted for a
substantial decline in rolls. And indeed if you look at figure one in my testimony, you
will see we virtually never have had a decline in the rolls in the past. So this is
completely unprecedented, and it is extremely important because it is the first step toward
independence to get off welfare.

Second, -and again I think almost nobody denies this, there have been very
substantial, extremely impressive, unprecedented increases in employmentamong single
parent families and especially among never-married, single parent families, exactly the
families that Congress:believed needed to be wrapped in a blanket of entitlement benefits
because they were not capable of supporting themselves. And they have shown that they
can move successfully into the workforce into $7- or $7.50-an-hour jobs; and along with
-earned. income tax credit and food stamps, which if a mom has two children and earns
$10,000, as Mrs. Mink offered as an average, that comes to $16,000, which is farmore
than welfare in any other State, even if you include food stamps in the welfare benefit.

And indeed, in almost every State, if you take half-time work at a minimum wage
and get all the benefits to which you are entitled; you are better off than you were on
welfare in that State. So the system works and employment has increased dramatically to
kick in these work benefits.

Third, poverty has also declined.very substantially. I did several different views
of poverty in my testimony. And figures 1 and 2 both give lots of details. Let me just
mention a few things. First, in every year, the welfare rolls have declined since 1996, and
poverty has declined. Now think of that for a minute. Welfare is. down more than at any
time in the past and poverty is down. Black child poverty in 1997 and 1999 declined
more than in any single year in history,. and at the end of 1999 black child poverty was
the lowest it has ever been.

Similarly, child poverty was lower than it has-been since the late 1970s. So there
have been big declines in poverty.

I also want to mention that there has been substantial leveling off in family
composition, in the increase of non-marital births, which is something that has been a
huge problem in this country; and after several generations, we have a leveling-off. And,
in fact, the most recent data shows that in 1999 we had a slight up tick for the first time in
over 30 years in the percentage of kids and two-parent families.

There are definitely problems, and I assume we will have a chance to talk about
those during the question-and-answer period. One of the most important is that some
families have been left out of this progress, and they are worse off.
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Finally, let me say that in doing reauthorization, Congress, I think, should do
three things. First, they must maintain full funding. I have no doubt that there will be
serious attempts to cut the funding; I believe that would be a huge mistake.

Secondly, we should perfect the food stamps program, and we have already taken
small steps in that direction. The single biggest impact on child poverty of anything the
Congress could do, in my opinion, is to make the food stamp program work'so the
families leaving welfare get their food stamps.

And finally, like Mrs. Mink, I would end the illegitimacy bonus. I would also end
the overall performance bonus, and I would make that money available every year to
States to do large demonstrations to attack these problems that we just talked about
families that are worse off, increasing marriage, and also making sure families get their
food stamp benefits and also programs for fathers.

We are on the right track. This new system is working better than anything we
have had before. We should maintain the direction we are moving in now. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. RON HASKINS, SENIOR FELLOW, THE
BROOKINGS INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC SEE APPENDIX C

Chairman McKeon. Thank you very much. Mr. Rector.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT RECTOR, SENIOR RESEARCH
FELLOW, THE HERITAGE FOUNDATION, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Rector. Thank you for having me here to testify today.

Since the beginning of the War on Poverty, this country has spent $8.1 trillion
aiding the poor. But for most of that period, prior to the 1990s, most social indicators
about the poor and the conditions of the lower-income class has actually been getting
worse rather than better. I think that in the mid-1990s, at least withregard to AFDC and
TANF, we did turn a corner and began to design a new type of welfare system that has
been dramatically more effective in meeting our social goals and actually helping the
poor.

The conventional welfare system basically said two things. It said to a mother
who had children that we would give her $14- to $15,000 a year in combined welfare
benefits on two conditions. We didn't just hand this out. We were very precise. We said
we don't want you to work and we don't want you to be married to an employed male.

I call this "The Incentive System From Hell." It is a truly psychotic system that
has destroyed the lives of millions of children, and it is very disturbing to me to hear any
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suggestion that we would return to that type of system of open-ended, one-way
entitlements that rewards non-work and non-marriage.

When we passed welfare reform, almost all of the welfare establishment in this
country was unanimous in its dire predictions. They told us that even in good economic
times, and I repeat, even in good economic times, that bill would increase the number of
poor people in the United States by 2.6 million. But, in fact, what has happened is that
we have decreased the number of poor people in the U.S. during this period by nearly 5
million. There are 2.3 fewer million poor children in the U.S. Today.

But, at the same time, as poverty has gone down, the welfare caseload has been
cut by roughly 50 percent. The black child poverty rate is now at the lowest point in U.S.
history. At any point in the history of this country, from 1757 to the present, we now
have fewer black children in poverty than at any other time.

The poverty rate of children living in single-mother families is now at the lowest
point in U.S. history, the lowest point in any measured point. From 1775 to the present,
we have fewer poor children and single-parent families than ever before.

Everyone told us that this bill would generate huge increases in child hunger. In
fact, according to USDA, the child hunger rate in the United States has been cut in half in
the last 4 years.

The deep poverty rate, the percentage of families with incomes less than half the
official poverty threshold has also been substantially cut by over a million families during
the same period.

Employment of single mothers, particularly the quote, "least employable single
mothers" has increased at really almost unbelievable rates. If you look at single mothers
who are high school dropouts, the single mothers who were never married, these are our
most vulnerable group. Employment in that group has increased some 50 to 100 percent
since the passage of reform, absolutely unprecedented changes.

The out-of-wedlock childbearing rate when the War on Poverty began in 1965, 7
percent of children were born out of wedlock. During the entire course of the traditional
War on Poverty, that rate grew at almost 1 percent per annum until, by 1995, the rate was
around 32 percent, increasing at about one percentage point a year. And if we had
continued that trend, we would now be approaching close to 40 percent of all American
children born out of wedlock.

But what happened was, that rate leveled off and has flattened out. The
percentage of black children residing in married-couple families, for the first time in
recorded history since the last half century, has actually substantially increased, thereby
contributing to a decrease in black child poverty. The percentage of black children
residing simply with single mothers has gone down substantially.

Almost any credible analysis would say that these changes are unprecedented and
they cannot be linked to any changes in the economy. The economy was clearly a good
background-contributing factor, but the economy alone would not have been at all
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sufficient. It was the good economy, coupled with the work requirements in the act that
caused these significant changes.

Now, if I would just point out two things that we need to look at in the future.
One is, it is completely erroneous simply to look at data on mothers that exited off the
AFDC rolls. The most important thing is that many, many mothers never entered AFDC
or TANF, and thereby had a better route out of poverty because they never fell into
dependence in the first place.

The second thing to recognize is that welfare spending, even with this reform,
continues to grow too fast. Today, we spend $1.30 on means-tested aid for every $1 we
spend on national defense. Under the President's proposed budget, that will rise in the
next 5 years to $1.70 on means-tested welfare for every $1 on national defense. Clearly,
we cannot continue to simply expand in that manner.

Thank you very much.

Chairman McKeon. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF ROBERT RECTOR, SENIOR RESEARCH FELLOW,
THE HERITAGE FOUNDATION, WASHINGTON, DC SEE APPENDIX D

Chairman McKeon. Mr. Potts.

STATEMENT OF JOEL POTTS, TANF POLICY ADMINISTRATOR,
OHIO DEPARTMENT OF JOB AND FAMILY SERVICES,
COLUMBUS, OHIO

Mr. Potts. Yes, sir. Thank you Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee.

In Ohio, we have been able to successfully implement the Ohio Works First
welfare reform program. The unprecedented flexibility and approach afforded the agency
by Congress has allowed Ohio to move forward with fundamental reform in the welfare
system. While safety nets still remain in Ohio to serve the children of those who do not
work, the primary focus of welfare reform in the State has moved from a system focused
primarily on providing cash payments to a system bringing stability and self-sufficiency
to people's lives through the promotion of a Works First workforce philosophy.

Today, there are fewer Ohioans receiving monthly benefits than at any time since
1967, a 74 percent reduction. This reduction in caseload has provided the State with
significant funding to go along with the flexibility provided by Congress. The result is a
model for welfare reform highlighted with more families being served, fewer welfare-
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dependent families, increased earnings, decreased poverty for those formerly in the
system and broad community support and involvement.

We operate our system in Ohio very much like TANF is functioning with the
States. We provide the same types of flexibility in more or less block grants, a good
portion of the funding to the counties. And the counties have done a lot ofvery unique
things that we would have never thought possible before.

I would like to point out also, I think one of the real misunderstandings about
welfare reform, especially in Ohio, but certainly in the other States that I have worked
with, this has not been a harsh approach on welfare reform. This has been a very
compassionate approach. It has allowed us to do things and work with families in a way
that would never have been funded or allowed in the old AFDC program.

To meet the needs of poor families, these counties are now making use of the
programs in a wide variety of ways to deal with problems unique to their communities.
Just quickly, a couple of examples:

In Hamilton County, or Cincinnati, they work with a group of not-for-profit
individuals and groups to provide services to what we used to refer to as the hard-to-
serve, generational welfare families. They have worked with these families since 1997.
They have worked with over 3,000 families that, again, were generational. Of those
3,000 families, fewer than 150 have returned to public assistance. The rest have been
able to stay off the system at an average cost of $1,500 per case served.

In Montgomery County, in Dayton, Ohio, they have worked with juvenile justice
systems and have taken 150 cases of individuals that had been repeat offenders, and they
have had problems in and out of the juvenile justice system for years; 150 of those
individuals were referred to the county child and family service agencies if they were
already involved in the welfare system.

Over the last 18 months, the agency has been able to work with these families and
work with these children; and of those 150, only one of them has returned to the juvenile
justice system, with 40 percent of those individuals, being teen women. There have been
no teen pregnancies during that period.

Again, it is unprecedented the types of things they have been able to do. But,
again, the primary focus is clearly on work.

We want to make sure the cornerstone of welfare reform in Ohio remains and we
want to make work pay. Frankly, I think it is unconscionable that we operated a system
in this country for 60 years that encouraged people to stay home, instead of providing
support so that they could work, get out of poverty and provide adequate support for their
families. And what we are finding is nothing short of remarkable.

We are finding that they are working, that two-thirds of former recipients are
currently in the workforce. Of those who are not working, according to studies that we
have performed, over 90 percent of them said they were not currently looking for work.
They are working a full week or averaging 38-1/2 hours. Their earnings are up, earning

16
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on average, in Ohio, $8.65 an hour or $1,410 a month.

Their children are over 83 percent indicate that their children have health care
coverage. They are finding work close to home; 50 percent of those respondents travel
less than 15 minutes to work and 85 percent of them travel less than 30 minutes.

And they are not coming back. Most say that they don't intend to return to the
system. For the first time in our history, we are spending more money in welfare dollars
to support work than to support dependency.

I think in order to really understand what we are doing you have to recognize that
welfare reform is a package. You can't look at it as an individual thing. It is not just the
economy. It is not just sanctions. It is not just time limits. It is not just work supports.
Different things will motivate individuals in different ways. And what we have been able
to do is put together a package that really helps provide the support families need to break
that cycle of dependency and to get out of poverty.

Our requests from Congress for reauthorization are quite simple. We have three
things we would like. First, stay the course. We think that with the 34-year low in case
loads and studies show that 60 percent of those families formerly dependent on welfare
are no longer living in poverty is a clear indicator that this is a much better way to spend
our funding than to support dependency.

Second, we urge Congress to continue funding at the same levels.

And, third, we want to continue the option to transfer 30 percent of TANF dollars
to the Child Care Development Fund and social service block grants, which provides
tremendous support services to again help us make work better.

We are at a true crossroads. We know more about these families than we have
ever known before. We learned more in the last 5 years than we knew in the last 60
years.

We talk about the hard-to-serve; the truth is, some of these families were never
served. We didn't know what their needs were. We now know an awful lot. We have
had experiences and experiments from all over the country that we can learn from.

We need to decide whether we want to go forward or not. Something we have
always known is that employment is the best long-term plan for parents in order for them
to be able to support their children, and we would like to continue in that process.

Thank you.

Chairman McKeon. Thank you very much.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF JOEL POTTS, TANF POLICY ADMINISTRATOR,
OHIO DEPARTMENT OF JOB AND FAMILY SERVICES, COLUMBUS, OHIO

SEE APPENDIX E
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Chairman McKeon. Dr. Boushey.

STATEMENT OF DR. HEATHER BOUSHEY, ECONOMIST,
ECONOMIC POLICY INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. Boushey. Thank you, Chairman McKeon and Mrs. Mink, for inviting me to speak
here today.

The Personal Responsibility Act marked a profound change in American social
policy, and it is a privilege to be able to talk to you about this legislation's effect on
working families. Since this legislation was passed 5 years ago, researchers have
undertaken a great deal of research to understand what has happened, and I would like to
go over a few of the most important findings.

First, we all know and it has already been pointed out today that case loads have
fallen dramatically, and they began falling prior to the passage of the Personal
Responsibility Act. However, economists have looked at this issue and found that a great
deal of the falling case loads can actually be attributed to the strong economic growth and
strong labor demand that we experienced in the second part of the 1990s. In fact, most of
the fallen caseload is attributable to the strong economy.

As the economy dips into a recession over the next few months, we must be clear
about the limits of this piece of legislation to help people acquire and maintain
employment as unemployment rises. Many families have been unable to maintain full-
time, stable employment even during this economic boom.

We know from studies in communities and States around the Nation that 40 to 70
percent of families have someone who is working. Among those who are working,
however, only a slight majority are working more than 35 hours a week. This means, at
most, in communities all around the country that only a slight majority, and perhaps a
minority, of former welfare recipients are employed in stable, full-time employment.
Again, as we think about what is going to happen as the economy dips into a recession, it
may be difficult to maintain these employment levels with rising unemployment.

For those who are employed, wages are often too low to enable families to escape
poverty and to avoid material hardships. Average wages for former welfare recipients
range from $6 to $8 per hour, which puts these families below the poverty line. Those
low wages show up in a proportion of working families living in poverty.

Although poverty has fallen dramatically for most families around the country,
there is one demographic group for whom it has not fallen, and that is for people living in
families headed by a single, working mother. Between 1995 and 1999, the poverty rate
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for these kinds of families remained stagnant after accounting for taxes and transfers.

Further, people living in families headed by a single, working mother are actually
deeper in poverty now than they were in 1995. This is after substantial decreases in the
poverty rates for these families between 1993 and 1995.

There are real consequences for these high poverty rates for these families.
Among families that left welfare over a year ago, who have a full-time worker, the
success cases, one-quarter of them go without food, adequate shelter or necessary
medical care.

And we have made great progress in implementing the kind of work supports that
could help families move into employment and care for their families. However, we still
have very far to go. Looking only at child care as an example, particularly because it is
such an important area seeing as welfare families are, by definition, almost always
families with young children headed by single women the total Federal dollars available
for child care have nearly doubled since the early 1990s. But, still, only about 12 percent
of families who are eligible for these subsidies are actually receiving it.

So I cannot stress enough that it seems to be one of the most important areas to be
thinking about in terms of TANF reauthorization. There is some good news, but for
millions of the current and former welfare recipients, the economic well-being has not
improved.

I cannot stress enough the role of the strong economy that we experienced in the
second half of the 1990s and the potentially less robust economic times in front of us.
The long economic boom is surely over now, and the tragic events of last week will most
likely tip the economy into a recession.

The unemployment rate had jumped four-tenths of a percentage point in August
and it is highly likely that it will jump again when we get the numbers for September.
This is a full percentage point higher than it was a year ago.

Since the success of TANF was highly dependent on strong labor demand, we
need to be thinking about ways that TANF reauthorization can work with policies to help
keep unemployment low and policies such as raising the minimum wage to help these
families maintain employment.

Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. HEATHER BOUSHEY, ECONOMIST,
ECONOMIC POLICY INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC SEE APPENDIX F

Chairman McKeon. Thank you. Dr. Schram.
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STATEMENT OF DR. SANFORD SCHRAM, GRADUATE SCHOOL
OF SOCIAL WORK AND RESEARCH, BRYN MAWR COLLEGE,
BRYN MAWR, PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. Schram. Thank you, Chairman McKeon and Congresswoman Mink, for inviting me
here today.

Some aspects of welfare reform have worked for some families. Some aspects
have not, so much so that I would suggest that the much-heralded claim that welfare
reform is a success is very much premature.

A good part of the problem stems from the fact that public discourse has, in
questionable ways, shifted the frame of reference from poverty to dependency. As a
result, reductions in welfare caseloads are misleadingly seen as the primary measure of
success, when poverty remains the pressing issue.

In addition, numerous claims have been made for the success of welfare reforms
that are questionable at best. These claims are that welfare reform has reduced poverty
and done other wonderful things for families. Yet I would suggest that important
questions need to be asked about these claims before we can develop a clearer picture of
what welfare is doing. Taking a critical eye to existing research helps us pose these
questions.

First, contrary to numerous claims, it is not even clear from available research that
welfare reform is the major reason for the dramatic declines in case loads that occurred in
the early 1990s. Economic growth of the 1990s may very well have been a much greater
factor in reducing the number of recipients, and reform of welfare may have, instead,
played only a marginal role.

In addition, where welfare reform has had an effect, it has most often been where
the economy has created opportunities for people to forgo needed assistance.

Lastly, welfare reforms limited contribution to reducing caseloads has included
forcing people off welfare when they are not ready to support their families on their own.
Sanctions are far less effective than education in promoting self-sufficiency. Therefore,
for these reasons and others, caseload declines that have occurred should not be seen as
primarily the result of welfare reform assisting people to leave welfare.

The focus on welfare reform as the key factor in reducing the case loads has been
overemphasized and exaggerates the extent to which reform is helping recipients leave
welfare and achieve self-sufficiency.

Second, there is no real evidence that welfare reform has done much to reduce
poverty. The trend line data that is offered by some analysts is misleadingly confusing
correlation with causation. While poverty rates overall have declined during the years of
welfare reform, it is not clear that it is the result of welfare reform. More to the point, a
recent report from the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities indicates, quote, among
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people in families headed by working single mothers,'there is no progress in reducing
poverty between 1995 and 1999 despite an expanding economy. In fact, it very well may
be the case that welfare reform has erased what poverty reduction the economy produced
among single mothers with children.

While economic growth in the 1990s reduced poverty among the single mothers
with children, welfare reform increased poverty among this group. The net effect has
been that poverty levels for single mothers with children have not changed much at all,
even as poverty has declined among the population overall. While economic growth was
reducing poverty for single mothers with children, welfare reform replaced welfare
receipts with low-wage jobs for many and no jobs for still others.

-In addition, welfare reform has resulted in many families who now go without
assistance also not receiving needed entitlements of food stamps, medical assistance and
childcare. As a result, welfare reform has for many families resulted in net reductions in
income transfers for government, thereby reducing their incomes and erasing the gains in
income that have come from taking paid employment.

Third, the overemphasis on the people leaving welfare has led to insufficient
attention being given to the hardships suffered by family who have left welfare. Studies
of "leavers," as they are called, indicate that most are working, but not full-time; and
many others, as much as a third, are not working at all and are without consistent income
support. Many of these "leavers," as many as half, are among the families that end up not
getting needed assistance such as health insurance, food stamps, child care and the like
for which they remain eligible.

Therefore, low wages, underemployment and other factors are combined with a
bureaucratic disentitlement to the make the transition extremely painful for many families
leaving welfare. As a result, the overwhelming majority of the "leavers" remain poor
several years after going off public assistance. Therefore, a closer examination of the
research on welfare raises troubling questions about its effects and calls into question its
supposed success.

Welfare reform has not been known to play a major role in reducing welfare
dependency; it is also being shown to increase poverty. It is imposing new hardships and
introducing new forms of discrimination. Thank you.

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF DR. SANFORD SCHRAM, GRADUATE SCHOOL OF
SOCIAL WORK AND RESEARCH, BRYN MAWR COLLEGE, BRYN MAWR,
PENNSYLVANIA SEE APPENDIX G

Chairman McKeon. Thank you very much. One thing that I didn't hear any of you
address, maybe I just missed it; but it seems to me that when people get off of welfare
that there is a benefit other than dollars and cents, and that is the help that it gives to their
self-esteem.
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I was visiting a program in our county, and one of the ladies that had graduated,
gone through the program starting from very low level, training up to, you know, how to
get a job and helpful measures in teaching her. This lady had been on welfare for years,
and she was back now as a graduate; successful, off the program, talking to a class of
participants in the program. And the story she related to them, how much better she felt
about herself and how her children felt better about her; and how she was now able to
buy them shoes and the things that they desired that she never could help them with
before, and how much better she felt about herself and the fact that she never ever again
was going to let herself fall into needing welfare.

It seems to me that that is one of the great benefits that we can't compare just in
dollars and cents, but just the good feeling that a person has when they are able to provide
for themselves, which I know that we would like it see all people able to accomplish.

Dr. Haskins, you mentioned that you had other problems that the 5 minutes didn't give
you time to relate to. Let me just give you one question and maybe you can address that,
and we'll talk about some of those other things.

In your testimony you State that Congress should address the plight of
floundering families that have found it difficult to either work or maintain their eligibility
for welfare, as well as families that are working, but having difficulty advancing to better
jobs. You suggest Congress can do this by establishing demonstration programs to
determine effective means of assisting these families.

Can you share any examples of existing demonstration projects in States that aim
to address these issues and assist these families. What successes are States and localities
having in this?

Mr. Haskins. We don't know at this point what success States are having, because we do
not have any good evaluations of these studies that I am aware of. Some of the other
panelists may be aware of it. I do know that this is an effect that was almost inevitable,
that if you are going to have a system based on work, which apparently we now are, there
are going to be families that have trouble working. They have personality disorders, they
have borderline retardation, they have lots of children, and they have transportation
problems and so forth.

And we have pretty good studies showing that there are lots of families with these
multiple barriers to employment. So we shouldn't just forget them. They are on the rolls
both because they haven't been able to get off and, even worse, they are off the rolls and
we lose track of them because they don't even meet the demands of the welfare system.
In the old days they could just stay on welfare forever. They can't do that anymore, so
they are both off the rolls and they are on the rolls.

So what we should do is learn how to do a better job with these families. Now
there is a woman named Toby Herr that would be excellent, if you are interested in
pursuing this. She is in Chicago, and she has been studying this problem for years and
years; and probably the main message that comes out of her work is small steps, lots of
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failure, go back to the beginning.

It is exactly like addiction programs. Addiction programs take in a bunch of
people. They don't work. Maybe 10 percent of the people stay out, you know, on the
wagon for a year or more. But if the clients come back for a second and third and fourth
time, and if they remain committed, then they succeed. And that is the same thing that
Toby Herr has found with these families, that eventually they can become productive,
they can hold a full-time job.

Now, I do think that we should realize that not everybody will be able to do that.
I think we will always have a certain number of families that will not be able to support
themselves. And so I think we have to have a system that allows for them to stay on
welfare well beyond the 5-year limit.

We have a 20 percent exemption now. When we passed the 20 percent
exemption, Congress thought that was a big denominator. It is 20 percent of a big
number, 5 million, and now it is down to almost 2 million, so it is many, many fewer in
that 20 percent.

But no State has yet shown that it needs more than 20 percent. I think we ought
to look at that number. The Committee should try to find if 20 percent is an adequate
number. The trick is to maintain that tension so that people feel the pressure to get off
welfare, which I think is what has been driving the case load down, because people feel
they must work as a responsibility, and yet accommodate people who in the end cannot
do it or cannot do it consistently.

Chairman McKeon. As I talk to people about welfare, those on and those that are not,
they all seem to have a concern, they want able-bodied people to work. They want those
who are not able-bodied always to be able to receive assistance. And I think people are
pretty consistent in that feeling.

And I see my time is up. Mrs.' Mink.

Mrs. Mink. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank the panelists for their testimony.

There appears to be a wide distance between the statistics that are cited by the
three gentlemen on my left and the two witnesses on the right with respect to the degree
of poverty that continues to affect families on welfare. And as I listen to the testimony, I
have to conclude that the statistics that show a downturn in poverty most likely have to
do with the general conditions of our society; less people in the poverty arena, based
upon total statistics for the entire population.

My concern is, a definition of the condition of families who were on welfare and
who went off welfare; the statistics cite that everybody, went-off of welfare, went into job
training, or education, and found a job, and were then taken off welfare.

To what extent do we know the specific condition of this group of persons over
the last 5 years who were on welfare, the ones that are cited most, that were on welfare
for a number of years, and because of the enactment of the welfare reform legislation,
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then were put on a job track, obtained a job, and were then taken off of welfare.

If I could ask Dr. Schram first, do we have any good statistics that track the
people on welfare, not just relate to the general economic conditions in our society of the
total poverty among children, hunger among children in general, or the number of black
Americans in poverty and so forth that we have heard earlier? Do you have anything that
we could look at that relates specifically to our welfare recipients that we were directing
the 1996 legislation towards?

Mr. Schram. Yes, I think that is a really good question, and I like the way you framed it.
In terms of the general population, overall things have improved. For the welfare
population I think it is a much different story and the picture is somewhat murky.

There are a lot of studies, and in fact, there is major survey being done by the
Urban Institute that looks at families over time, the National Survey of American
Families, and there is a lot of good evidence in that. It indicates that families leaving
welfare are confronting all kinds of problems. I think when their incomes go up, they are
doing better; and that would be great.

But for a lot of families leaving welfare, their net income is not going up; their
wages may be higher; they may be working more; they may actually, in that sense, have
more paid income coming in, which may increase their self-esteem if they can continue
to sustain employment, which they often cannot; and find it very debilitating and
crushing to their well-being, psychologically and emotionally, when they have to go back
on welfare, which nobody wants.

They, however, often find that their incomes go down. And there is increasing
research that indicates when their incomes go down, especially because they are not
getting their income transfers that they got before; especially their Medicaid, their food
stamps, their child care that they remain eligible for, and for various reasons are not
getting; then they don't do as well.

Mrs. Mink. Well, what are those various reasons that they are not getting this other
program assistance, even though they are entitled? What is the main obstacle that
prevents them from getting these other entitlements, which other panelists have said, if
you add to their low wages, means that they are getting more? But the problem is, they
are not receiving these?

Mr. Schram. Right. I think this is a really big issue that reauthorization needs to
address seriously. I think Congress had foresight and it put aside money to help States
deal with what they call "decoupling" when these entitlement programs are going to be
separated from welfare, and people were to get them even after they were no longer
receiving welfare.

But a lot of States didn't use all that money. When they did use it, they didn't use
it effectively. There was a lot of confusion. Caseworkers weren't really prepared for the
shift. Clients were confused as well.
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The system is largely designed to make sure people don't get benefits that they
aren't entitled to. It is not designed to reach out and get people who are entitled to get
their benefits. And we were just caught unprepared for this shift. Even though we tried
to put money in the bill and tried to anticipate this, the problem is much larger and
continues to persist in States across the country, where family after family is leaving
welfare and they are not getting their entitlements. And in many cases, that means the net
effect is that their income, overall, their net income, is going down.

And there is now evidence coming in that children under those circumstances
aren't doing well, that their school performance declines, that their overall well-being
declines.

And this is a major issue. A lot of families are moving off welfare, and the net
effect is a decline in their income and a decline in family well-being, and this needs to be
addressed.

Mrs. Mink. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Are we going to have a second round?

Chairman McKeon. Mr. Isakson.

Mr. Isakson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

You know, as I listen, it is two members of institutes and economists and a
professor; and the numbers of two of them are diametrically opposite to the others'
numbers on exactly the same subjects. And if you read the testimony, it just depends on
who subtracted what from which basis as to whether it justifies their position.

So I would like to ask my questions, and I respect the testimony of everybody, but
we are really trying to find out. I particularly like-what Dr. Haskins said about us not
forgetting about those places we need to do some things to fix, which there certainly are.

But I thought Mr. Potts, the testimony that I read and the testimony that he gave
was compelling, particularly with regard to the prevention, retention and contingency
program in the State of Ohio. And we really ought to be focusing on those types of
things rather than trying to justify whether we have-done good or done bad.

I would just observe that if the welfare rate never declined until after this passed,
then there is some reason to believe the economy wasn't the total reason that worked; and
it doesn't take much to figure that out.

I want to ask Mr. Potts, as I understand the prevention and retention and
contingency, that is primarily designed to provide training as well as assistance and
include public diagnosis of problems where.those who have, as the professor said, left the
welfare system, so they don'tlose benefits that they are still entitled to. Am I correct?

Mr. Potts. Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, absolutely. About half the
prevention, retention and contingency program in Ohio focuses on direct supports for
work and training,. ongoing supports. In many cases, we work with employers.
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One of the staggering statistics that we had heard early on from business was that
they felt that over 57 percent of the employees that they currently had would be the same
employees they would have 10 years from today, but that less than a quarter of those
employees actually had the types of skills that they felt would be necessary to be able to
perform the job, as computer technology and different things caught up to them.

So we are focusing down to the community level. What does it take to help
stabilize peoples' lives? Once we get them into work, how do we keep them at work?
How do we continue to provide that continuing service so that they never fall back into
the system?

Mr. Isakson. Does the contingency portion of the acronym, the C in the acronym to
those contingencies the doctor was addressing, that people who were eligible weren't
getting, such as in health care and Medicaid, if the numbers are true in what they are
making, they are still Medicaid eligible.

The CHIP program certainly can cover their children, but I know from my
experience in Georgia, many people aren't getting information about it. Therefore, they
are not getting covered. The benefit is there, it is just the education is not.

Is that what the contingency does?

Mr. Potts. Mr. Chairman, Congressman, it could. A contingency is any type of
emergency situation that family is facing that we need to address immediately. It could
be things as simple as the car breaking down, the hot water tank going out, maybe there
has been a flood that has damaged property. Maybe there has been a fire.

But it could also be the types of things referring to food commodities. For some
reason, something happened; they need help in those areas. So it is any type of thing that
we deem to be an emergency, one-time crisis situation that family is facing.

There are specific prohibitions in TANF that we can't use those dollars for health
care, so we can't use them for those specific things. But we are using it for a lot of
counseling referrals, casework management, long after the family is no longer eligible for
cash assistance.

Mr. Isakson. How closely does the department track a former recipient after they gain
employment and go off the rolls?

Mr. Potts. Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, that is a great question.

Probably the biggest challenge we have had early on was to find out what
happened to families once they left the system. For 60 years nobody asked. You know,
we had 30-, 40,000 people who left public assistance every single month. Even though
our caseloads may have been showing only a slight increase during these periods, there
was always a churn. You could have 30- or 40,000 going off, 30-, 40,000 coming on.
Nobody ever asked.
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And frankly, when people are on public assistance, they don't like dealing with
bureaucracies anyway. They don't like us prying into their personal lives. So when they
left the system, the last thing that they wanted to do was talk to a caseworker on the
phone and have somebody showing up on their porch and saying, What is going on?
How is everything going? Can you answer some of these questions?

It was a real challenge early on. It has also been a real challenge for States in
particular, the types of things that we have heard, the types of measurements of whether
or not this a success or not.

If you read the Personal Responsibility Act, one of the things that is most glaring
is, there is no mention of poverty in there whatsoever. You know, we were talking about
totally turning a system upside down, on its head, creating a temporary program, focusing
on work; and without question, every State that I have worked with has been successful
in doing that. By "work," I think common sense would tell you if you really want to get
somebody out of poverty, the only way you are really going to be ultimately successful at
doing that is by supporting work; and I do think that the reduction in poverty is a by-
product of welfare reform. It wasn't the goal of welfare reform.

So the measurements and the types of things that we are looking at, that target
keeps moving, and whether we consider it to be a success or not depends on, you know,
which side of the aisle you are on.

Mr. Isakson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman McKeon. Ms. McCollum.

Ms. McCollum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This is a very interesting and important
topic that we are going to be dealing with. I was at the receiving end as a State legislator
when the devolution came forward for this, so I worked on this as a State issue. And I
am just going to briefly, Mr. Chairman, go through a few bullet points and then let the
panel possibly respond, rather than direct individual questions, because my time is so
limited.

Housing plays a huge and critical role and we know that housing is just as
important as parents working to provide children stability, especially in education. In
Minnesota, where I represent the metropolitan area, housing is at a crisis level for all
families; child care, waiting lists for child care, child care being available when States
were putting in educational programs, so that they would track with their vocational
schools. And our 2-year institutions are in crisis and continue to be.

Health care, Minnesota had MinnCare, which had some provisions for poverty,
working families. When the TANF and the child care CHIPS program and all the health
care programs came in, Minnesota found itself being held in harm's way for having
instituted programs. Before, it has handcuffed us from moving forward for families,
especially those coming off welfare.

Education, 2-year programs, 18-month programs, and childcare: What do you do
about somebody working? Do we expect a single mother to go to school, work part-time,
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and then be a responsible parent being active in their child's development?

And I see the gentleman from Ohio. These are States' issues.

I am going to talk as a private sector manager for a few minutes. This is where it
gets tricky for me. I know that the private sector works very carefully to keep down at
times with some employers the amount of hours employees are working, because it kicks
them into receiving health care and other kinds of cost benefit analysis. I know that
because I used to get the report delivered to my desk, red-flagged for employees that had
gotten to the point where they were at 32 or 35 hours consistently for 4 weeks in a row.

And then the other thing that I am finding very interesting in this discussion, Mr.
Chairman, and we need to work as a Committee, working off one set of statistics, one set
of definitions, so that we are all talking the same thing when we hear from panelists,
when we hear from each other; because I am very interested in the statistics that were
used by Mr. Rector in particular, which talked about the number of dollars spent on
welfare.

And so I will start with that question, and then people can respond to the rest.

Mr. Rector, did you just include single families in your welfare, quote, unquote,
statistics? Or did that include people on permanent Social Security disability? Did that
include senior citizens?

Mr. Rector. The statistics I used are my own, but they very closely track a report that is
done every 2 years by the Congressional Research Service. They are the total spending
on means-tested or income-tested aid in the U.S. Means-tested programs are programs
that are only available to someone below a certain income level. So food stamps, for
example, are means-tested.

Ms. McCollum. Mr. Chairman, if I may, I asked, I thought, a fairly simple question.
Did you include more than single mothers and single families in your statistics? Yes or
no?

Mr. Rector. Yes.

Ms. McCollum. Thank you.

Mr. Rector. Single mothers receive about $150 billion a year out of total means-tested
aid of 430 billion. But you do have to look simply beyond TANF to recognize that of all
the aid that we give, we spend about $200 billion a year in means-tested aid for families
with children. About 80 percent of that goes to single-parent families with children.

The welfare system as it affects children is almost exclusively a subsidy system
for single parenthood. And if we had not had the collapse in marriage that we have had
over the last 25 years, welfare, as this Committee understands it and as we currently
spend money on it, simply would not exist at all. You have very close to a $150 billion
expenditure that is the result of the growth of single parenthood.
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Virtually the bulk of child poverty in the U.S. is also the result of this growth of
single parenthood where we now have one child born out of wedlock about every 25
seconds. This is a huge national tragedy, and one of the goals of welfare reform that I
don't think we did all that well with was trying to reduce out-of-wedlock childbearing.
There have been some good secondary effects that have come from the work standards,
but we need to do much more about that in the future.

Chairman McKeon. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Johnson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Haskins, I wonder if you could tell me, in your view, I think you said many young
mothers who leave welfare for work lose their jobs and come back on the welfare roll.
Do you know what the common reason for that is?

Mr. Haskins. I would say, by far the most frequent reason is a voluntary separation from
employment. That certainly is true in coverage for unemployment. In order to get
unemployment benefits, you have to have lost your job. You can't voluntarily separate.

And there have been studies that have shown that most of the women who are no
longer employed and used to be on welfare, they don't qualify for unemployment
insurance, not necessarily because they didn't meet the income standards and so forth, but
because they voluntarily left their employment.

Another reason is undoubtedly that they lost the job. The job went away.

We are going to see a lot of that in this area over the next 6 months, and that is a
perennial problem. A lot of low-wage jobs are temporary jobs, and people take them and
work for 3 months or 3 weeks or 6 months, and then the job goes away, or the company
folds; or there could be any number of reasons. So there are a whole host of reasons why
mothers lose their jobs.

Also, another cause that people talk about, I have never seen a number on it, but it
is a demise of childcare arrangements. Mothers run into problems with their childcare
arrangements, and they are late or they miss days of work; and then they get fired, or they
quit.

Mr. Johnson. Mr. Potts, are you in agreement that they lose their jobs because of
unemployment insurance?

Mr. Potts. Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, one of the things we are trying to
study now also is, what are those driving factors. One thing that is fairly clear in the two
statewide studies that we have done is that individuals that get jobs that don't provide
benefits are the ones that are most likely to return. The more benefits they have, the less
likely we are to see them return to the system. So we certainly have seen some indication
of that.

We do some things in Ohio to help the employers even pay for the unemployment
insurance, you know, to take chances to hire individuals that they may not have
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considered in the past. So it is certainly a problem.

Mr. Haskins. Mr. Johnson, I didn't mean to say they lost their jobs because of
unemployment insurance. What I said was that if you look at why mothers who left
welfare do not qualify for unemployment insurance, it is because they voluntarily
separated from their jobs. They left their employment without being laid off, and under
our unemployment insurance systems, you can't cover someone who leaves voluntarily.
They have to be laid off.

Mr. Johnson. Yes, but the question I asked you was why. And I think she indicated that
it is hard for a woman to do childcar. e, work and go to school all at once; and I understand
that. Do you think she is correct in that assessment?

Mr. Haskins. I think we are at a disadvantage here because I don't think we have good
numbers for this.

Mr. Johnson. So we have no studies?

Mr. Haskins. I wanted to make the point to you, Mr. Johnson, that many of these
separations are voluntary. One of the criticisms of the low-wage job market is that
crummy jobs, they go away and people lose them and so forth. But there is control that a
person has in those jobs, that in many cases based on their own decisions, whether it is
their child care arrangements or whatever other factor, that they decide that they are
going to leave the employment. And we shouldn't lose sight of that. That is a very
important factor in answering your question.

Mr. Johnson. Okay.

Mr. Rector, you had a comment.

Mr. Rector. I think that probably the best way to approach this idea is to recognize that
for very low-skilled workers; and the typical welfare mother has math and cognitive skill
levels at 15 percent of the 85 percent of people are better skilled than she is. They have a
hard time staying consistently in work.

However, if you look at the State of Wisconsin now, Wisconsin has cut its
caseload by over 90 percent. And the remaining 10 percent of adults in Wisconsin are all
engaged in community service work full-time. And what they found is, it is very
difficult.

If your sole goal is just to say, we are going to take a hard-to-employ mother and
try to put her in a job where she is never going to lose it, it doesn't work that way. But if
you get her out and get her a job, she will bounce back in. But what they do is, when she
comes back on the roll, the very day she comes back on the roll she goes back into
community service work. She goes back into a sheltered workshop.

So she is always engaged. And what they find is when they do that she goes back
out again. And she does, she bounces in and out because that is the nature of life.
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And she bounces in and out because that is the nature of life. But as long as you
say, we welcome you back. If you lost your job, by gosh we are here to help you. And I
believe with the bottom of my heart. But when you come back on the roll, you have to
everyday from the day you come back on, be engaged in constructive activity or
community service work as a condition of getting the aid. And when you do that they
don't stay on the roll very long. They go back in and they work their way up. It is never
going to be a straight shot, where we get you one job, that it is it forever, good-bye, we
don't have to worry about you. They are going to move in and out of the roll. But as
long as you keep them busy you are going to help them climb out of poverty.

As a result of that, the child poverty rate in the State of Wisconsin has been cut in
half. It has dropped more dramatically than any other State. They have cut their caseload
by 90 and the whole caseload that is left on there is engaged in community service work.
And that is the model that we need to go on. We need to realize that we have 2 million
mothers still left on TANF. In my estimate, half of those mothers on any day of the week
are sitting at home and not doing anything. It is a travesty. We shouldn't permit it.

Also, in many States, an individual, if you require them to come in and look for
work, they can say drop dead. I absolutely refuse. I will not come in and look for work
and they continue to get the bulk of their benefits. That is particularly true in California
and New York State. They can tell you to your face, drop.dead. I refuse to do what you
want and they continue to get their benefits as an entitlement.. Federal money should not
be spent in that way and we should not allow that to occur. It is..harmfulto the recipient,
the taxpayer and the kids.

Mr. Johnson. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman McKeon. Mr. Holt.

Mr. Holt. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. Just to follow on that last comment, .I want to
emphasize and I think all of my colleagues know this; what we are looking for is not
anecdotes about some recipient saying drop dead. What we are looking for is good, hard
evidence. And this is a field where for years ideology has colored the evidence. And one
thing that is apparent to me after listening to the witnesses, reading their testimony, is that
we are still a long way from having good data. And it is certainly premature to call
welfare reform a success: And I mould.even say. it is premature to say that the benefits
exceed the detriments of welfare reform so far. I have yet to see the evidence that is
really reliable for that.

_Let me just ask one point. pursuing a line of earlier questioning and comments.
What fraction:of the people; and I understand Mr. Potts and others have talked about the
difficulty of getting data for people who have left welfare;-what percentage of the people
who have left welfare, to the best of the data that we have available, receive minimum
wage or within, let us say, 20 percent or 10 percent of minimum wage? --And that is. not
just for Mr. Potts but anyone who has data.

Mr. Potts. What we have found is very few actually receive minimum wage. They are
receiving well in excess. Minimum wage has really not been an issue. There are some
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who are leaving to take minimum type jobs.

Mr. Holt. Well, in excess meaning what?

Mr. Potts. Six to $7 an hour jobs are the norm for people who are first leaving public
assistance who are finding within the first year of work they are increasing their income
by about 25 percent. If they got a job making $6 an hour, within a year they would be
making $8 an hour.

Mr. Holt. Dr. Boushey.

Ms. Boushey. We see that the majority of people who have left welfare, earn about 6 to
$8 per hour. Most of them aren't necessarily getting these minimum wage jobs. What we
have also been seeing, people aren't actually moving up the job ladder all that quickly.
The rate of growth of wages in low-skilled jobs typically is only about 1 to 2 percent a
year at best. And many of these jobs people actually move up in real terms, real wages,
which is adjusted for inflation, actually experience wage declines over time because the
wage gains are not all that great. That is another important consideration.

Mr. Haskins. I think this is very well known. There have been many Lieber studies.
There are national studies; I think we know it is approximately $7 an hour. That is the
average. And there is a range in there. But relatively few earn the minimum wage. I
don't think there is any disagreement on that point.

Mr. Holt. And Mr. Rector.

Mr. Rector. If I could just make a point here and I hope you won't regard it as a
statistical trick. But as I indicated earlier, one of the biggest effects of this reform, there
are several million families who would have entered the old AFDC program who didn't
enter. And when the work standards were designed in this room 6 years ago, that was the
strongest anticipated effect, non-entry. And not getting on welfare, but staying in the job
market is a great way of advancing. You don't want people to sidetrack off onto welfare.
So the Lieber studies, which are people that got on welfare and then got off, they are sort
of like the bottom of the barrel. There is this whole other effect out there of people who
would have ordinarily gone into TANF and churned on and come in and out, didn't get in
at all. They are probably our biggest success story and we don't track them. So it is
important to look at the Lieber studies but it is probably also equally important to look at
single mothers in general, many of who never got on welfare but would have under the
old system.

Mr. Holt. In the few seconds I have remaining, for those who get $7 or whatever, what
fraction of them receive health benefits and other employee benefits?

Mr. Potts. Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, we did a 12-site study
specifically looking at those types of things. And it was close to half; about 47 percent
were receiving full benefits, which would include not only health care but also sick leave
and personal leave. And there was a huge difference between those who got those types
of benefits and were able to stay off versus those who got jobs and didn't offer those
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benefits.

Mr. Holt. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman McKeon. Mr. Andrews?

Mr. Andrews. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the testimony from the panelists
and I regret not being here personally, but I have read the testimony. When this hearing
was conceived a while back, the circumstances were quite different than we find
ourselves this morning. I voted for the welfare reform law in 1996 and I would vote for it
again if given the opportunity based on what I know. I think that the positives far
outweigh the negatives. But we are obviously in some acutely different circumstances
this morning. There is every reason to believe that economic growth has stopped and
perhaps we will be in a recession, as the economists define that term, perhaps even more
than the two quarters of negative growth that recession means. This seems to me to bring
us to a very difficult stress point in the welfare system. The first stress is that economic
growth has evaporated. There is every reason to believe that unemployment will escalate
rather rapidly and the job market that was expanding to accommodate those coming off
the welfare rolls will no longer be there.

A second consideration; many of the 5-year limits are being approached by
individuals as we speak. Casting aside our legitimate debate over what the data tells us
about what has happened, what does the panel think we ought to do in the near term when
we are confronted with the likely reality of significant increases in unemployment and
large numbers of people hitting their 5-year lifetime limit? Mr. Rector, I think you
wanted to say something.

Mr. Rector. I am not a big fan of time limits. I am a big fan of work requirements and I
do believe as a Nation we do not want to be in a situation where any sick mother who
legitimately can't find work is not going to get aid because she has hit some arbitrary time
limit. That is a sad thing and we don't need to do that. On the other hand, the 5-year time
limit is a great symbol. It is what most people perceive welfare reform was about. So I
do think we need perhaps to be flexible with that 20 percent exemption rate and things
like that, to make sure that we don't create the stress that is unnecessary. But what I
would say_.

Mr. Andrews. If I may just stop you, would you favor tolling the 5-year limit because of
the crisis we,find ourselves in?

Mr. Rector. No. And we. ought to look at this. If we wanted to do this, the 20 percent
could be set off of a higher base. No one expected the base to get this low. In fact I was
very involved in this, and I wasn't fully aware that it was a declining base, so I think that
if we find this as a problem. But let me just if I could put in some optimistic news here.
What you want to do is what Wisconsin did during the recession of the early 1990s.
Wisconsin had semi-tough work programs that are similar to what most States have
today. But what Wisconsin did was it allowed people to come on the rolls but it said
come back on in a recession but when you are here, you are going to have to engage in
community service, job search. You are not going to come back on the rolls and be idle.
And what you see from that is that prior to the 1990 recession, the Wisconsin caseload
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with its early reform was going on. The recession comes in. The caseload in almost
every other State goes up 30, 40 percent, 100 percent in some States. Wisconsin, it was
flat. It was flat through the whole recession. Not that you want to throw anybody off,
but as long as you say, by gosh, if you can't find a private sector job, we are here to help
you, but we don't want you to just come back on and be idle.

Mr. Andrews. I would like from the other panelists their position on tolling or extending
the 5-year limitation given the national emergency.

Ms. Boushey. Given the fact that many of the folks that left welfare and became
employed in the low wage labor market will be unlikely to be able to apply and get on
unemployment insurance, tolling the 5-year lifetime limit could be incredibly important
for those families who have no other option because with this lifetime limit there may be
no other source of short-term income that they can turn to and, alternatively, we would
need to be thinking about reforming laws so all workers from the labor market are
eligible for unemployment when they are unemployed.

A couple of other things. One is that there are other smaller things we could be
thinking about, there is a huge need for childcare providers and childcare assistance, an
unmet need that is part of this whole TANF issue. And one way of perhaps adding to the
job creation in this time of higher unemployment would be to put more money into
creating child care facilities which provides jobs for those job care providers and
provides those services that people moving from welfare to work and low wage people
more generally need.

Mr. Andrews. I would just say for the record, and I know my time is up, that I am very
glad the President and bipartisan leaders of Congress met yesterday to talk about some
intermediate term economic relief for the country. And things like the extension of cash
to the airline industry are necessary, and other financial vehicles for our financial services
sector and health care sectors are necessary. But I want to be sure we do not forget these
millions of people who have come into.the workforce in recent years and those who are
struggling to get there who are the most likely to lose their jobs as the labor market
evaporates, and I hope this Committee takes a lead in ensuring that.

I yield back.

Mr. Haskins. Mr. Chairman, could I make a brief point on this? I don't think the 5-year
limit is going to make much difference. I don't think it will have any impact on this
problem because very few families are going to hit the 5-year time limit. They have been
cycling on and off the rolls and there are going to be so few families that will hit that.
But there will be States that have shorter time limits that may run out of money. The
average State has only about half of the caseload it had when the amount of money was
set. So what they need to do to bring those people back on the rolls and I totally agree,
people that need welfare should be able to get it, they need to bring that money back into
the system. The biggest problem that could occur is that the States would run out of
money. And so we have a provision in the.legislation called the contingency fund, which
is very poorly constructed. We did the best we could years ago, but it is ineffective. So
if you want the answer about what to do about this problem, the answer is the

: contingency fund. Change the trigger. Make sure it is easier for,States that need it to get
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money out of the contingency fund. And I think that is the most important thing you can
do.

Chairman McKeon. I think this discussion has been very valuable this morning. It
seems like in the time I have been in Congress, the way we set up these hearings is we
pick people who will espouse one position and you pick people who will espouse another
position and we fight. Maybe it is as a result that has happened last week that has
changed the whole tenor of what is going on here. I don't know. Or maybe we are all
interested really in helping these people and what is the best way to do it.

Probably the thing that generates the difference of opinion, and I was talking a
little earlier to Ms. Mink about this, this is a large country and it is a large problem and
we try to solve a problem here in Washington that affects people in 50 States; I don't
know how many cities and communities. It is really difficult. And I think politically we
get put in different positions and different boxes. Whereas if we were; and this is what I
told Ms. Mink; if each of us were working in a county and sitting at a desk and deciding
the fate of people as they come in, we probably wouldn't treat people that much
differently because I think we all have the same goal in life. But it is handling and setting
the law. We work together; some of you were very much involved in this; we wrote a
law 5 years ago. Then the regulators take it and they interpret it the way they think it
should be and they send the regulations out. The States get those regulations and try to
figure what we had in mind and the best interpretation they can put on it, and then it gets
down finally to the person who is sitting at that desk that has to deal with all of those
things in solving this person's problem. And it is a very difficult thing to do. And I think
we all have good intentions but the way those are interpreted and changed down through
time has real impact on peoples' lives. And we can sit here and we can pat ourselves on
the back and say we passed this law and statistically it has done a lot of great things and
has helped a lot of people, it probably has hurt people, too. And so there is probably no
simple answer. It is the system we have and I think it is the best system in the world, but
we just need to understand that there are unintended consequences that affect peoples'
lives every time we do something.

One question I have, we have all talked about poverty. Do we use one number
across the Nation that fits people?

Mr. Haskins. The answer is yes. There is a federally computed poverty statistic that is
done by the Census Bureau and takes into account family size and very little else.

Chairman McKeon. When you are talking about the poverty line that is what you are
referring to?

Mr. Haskins. There are 14 exceptions. The Census Bureau because of the criticisms of
the poverty measure in about 7 or 8 years ago started computing several alternative
measures. One of the biggest flaws in the measure was it did not take into account
having anything to do with taxes, including earned income tax credit. And it didn't
consider in-kind benefits like food stamps. If you had a mom that left welfare and she
earned 10,000, for the official poverty number her income is 10,000. But they now
compute an alternative measure, number 14, in which they consider the EITC and food
stamps and now that mother has now 16,000. The whole system we created was one that
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took income and greatly increased income, everybody agrees, huge increases in income.
And then on top of that income, we created this work support system that gave additional
benefits. So you couldn't measure the impacts of that new approach unless you took this
alternative definition. And when you do that, the progress in child poverty in the 1990s
was more than twice as great as during the 1980s.

Mr. Rector. The original poverty system was set up in 1963. It set a poverty threshold
for different families of size. And since that time it has been adjusted. It is one uniform
thing across the Nation, one standard. One of the problems with that and most of the
statistics we have used are simply that, that factor that counts only cash income. There
are other measures that the census also provides which include taxes and earned income
tax credit and food stamps. In my testimony, in every case I gave both measures so that
you could look at both of them. And in all cases when you add in the earned income tax
credit, which is designed to supplement the wages of low income working parents, you
get a much lower poverty rate and also a more substantial drop in poverty.

In particular, we have been arguing about single mothers. No matter. how you
define it, if you look at the Census Bureau numbers, no matter which income standard
you use, the poverty rate among single mothers has dropped by about 8 percentage points
during the late 1990s.

Chairman McKeon. My concern is that we know like in L.A., where I live, it costs
more to live than it does in parts of Arkansas, I mean, you know, across the country. But
we are using one number?

Mr. Haskins. Yes.

Chairman McKeon. That is a problem. Dr. Schram?

Mr. Schram. The poverty line is a highly contestable concept and there is a tremendous
amount of research that has been done on it. People complain about what is counted and
not counted. People complain about the threshold being too low in terms of what
families really need to achieve self-sufficiency. There are studies showing self-
sufficiency standards would put the levels of need much higher, that.you would need
much more money. In some ways, poverty, welfare, many of these terms are
anachronisms. The levels of hardship in this country go way beyond these things. And
measuring whether or not poverty goes up or down, how many people are on welfare or
not, this is beside the point.

The levels of hardship in the country go way beyond that. We need to be looking
at what is it that people need to be-able to thrive in this country. I think the big problem
here, the difference is that some people are using measures about, as Congresswoman
Mink said, the general..condition of society overall. In that sense, things overall for most
families improved. But for people who are really poor, things didn't. And I think welfare
reform, as you said, had some unintended consequences for some families. It created
increased hardship for them and I think that is what we need to be looking at.

Chairman McKeon. I have known some people who are fairly well to do that don't have
enough, in their mind. I mean people look at them and say; they are out of their mind.
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They have cars. They have fancy homes. They have way more than they need, but in
their mind they don't have enough. In some way, Gandhi seemed to be satisfied with
very little. I don't know how we work that out. But there seems to be a tendency in our
culture that there is never enough. Somebody always has more. So those who die with
the most toys wins, that kind of concept. I think what we are really looking at in this
program is making sure that people have sufficient food and clothing and housing, and
you know there should be some basic needs met, and I don't think with this welfare
program, we were trying to penalize people. If somebody went to work, we didn't want
to say, okay, you go out and work 40 hours a week and now you end up with less, and I
don't think that was anybody's intent.

My time is up and we did have a second round. Ms. Mink?

Ms. Mink. Thank you very much. I am still troubled by the comparison of the total
economy and the total society with what we are supposed to be directing ourattention to,
and that is the outcomes to families that were on welfare and the consequences to them as
a result of the 1996 legislation. It is all well and good to have a statistic that says
everybody should be getting food stamps, everybody should have paid for childcare, and
everybody should have paid for health care. But the reality is that a vast majority of the
people that are driven from welfare dependency into a job do not have those benefits
made available to them. And what I was trying to pursue with either Drs. Boushey or
Schram is, is that reality for these welfare families that go to work as a consequence of
State legislation or State indifference or the failure of the Federal Government to enforce
a requirement of provision of Medicaid and food stamps and so forth? What is the source
of this problem, which I am told exists and what can we do about it?

Mr. Schram. I think it is a very important issue and I think there are a lot of different
factors involved. I mean to some extent the Federal Government do give States a lot
more discretion, and that is an issue that needs to be looked at. And there is evidence that
in some cases States did promulgate administrative guidelines to case workers that they
called light touch procedures to not necessarily work intensively with clients to ensure
that they would get all of their entitlements for various reasons that need to be examined.
And there was a change in the administrative culture of agencies where case workers
often said it is a new day, everybody has to go to work even if it is a low wage job. You
are not supposed to get any benefits of any kind. They wanted to instill that. And I think
a lot of confusion was introduced by that change in the climate of administrative agencies
at the front lines on the street level. And I think clients were put in a difficult position.

Ms. Mink. I thought TANF had a specific requirement of a 1-year carryover of
Medicaid for all recipients that left welfare cash benefits for a job.

Mr. Schram. And States can extend that.

Ms. Mink. Is there a suggestion that some administrators of the Medicaid program did
not comply with the law and did not extend it for at least that 1-year period?
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Mr. Schram. Well, no. It is not so much that they didn't extend it. I think it is they
didn't ensure that everybody who could get it would be getting it. They didn't work with
clients and their caseworkers to be sure they would be working with clients. They didn't
give sufficient attention to being proactive to ensure that decoupling in this transition
where people would be leaving welfare but still eligible for these benefits would still be
able to get them. And a lot of clients were confused. The clients find the system
extremely erroneous. The system is largely designed to ensure that people don't get
benefits when they are not entitled. It is not designed to ensure that people can get
benefits when they are entitled.

If you look for years how the Federal Government would determine error rates,
the error rates were always slanted one way; a State was committing an error in
determining eligibility if it allowed ineligibles to get assistance. But if they allowed
eligible people to not get assistance, that wasn't an error. And the system really still
hasn't shifted to ensuring that people can get their entitlements. And until we at the
national level make a commitment to that shift, I think that problem is going to persist.

Mr. Haskins. Could I address two things? For one thing, this is what often happens.
Someone is on welfare and then they don't come in for appointments. They just. leave.
People don't know. So when it comes for their Medicaid to be renewed or food stamps,
they are out of touch. That is a big part of this problem. The States have to have ways; if
you want a system where the State initiates a contact with that person and says your
Medicaid is about to run out, you got to come in and renew it or call in or whatever the
procedure is.

Ms. Mink. I don't see why we could be that generous in our criticism of the system that
the States were given the responsibility to administer. It is their responsibility to ensure
that these families have at least Medicaid. And I hear this constantly repeated. Many of
them don't have medical care.

Mr. Haskins. That is true. But there areStates that have made serious efforts to do
exactly what you are saying. They make it as easy as possible to apply. Everything
could be done on the phone. They have taken actions to make people understand they are
eligible for this Medicaid. They have done everything bilingually and so forth. States
have been aggressive, and they have much higher Medicaid participation. And in one
case, in fact three, Ohio, Oklahoma and Florida, it went down and then it came back up
because they instituted these procedures.

Ms. Mink. Before my time is up, and I see the red light but I do have this one final
question that I want to address to all the panelists and they could insert the response in
the record. And that is, from your analysis, your research, and your statistics that you
have available, how many people will be out totally of any assistance under TANF
because the 5-year time limit has expired for them? I have not seen any national
statistics. I know that in my State, it is 2,000 families that have reached the 5-year limit.
And that is excluding the 20 percent that the State has already eliminated from this time
limitation. And what the State did was take a whole island where the unemployment
figures for Molokai constantly exceed 15 percent and there are no job opportunities and
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nobody can force these people to leave the island and look for work elsewhere because
nobody is able to absorb the transportation, housing and other kinds of liabilities. So the
State just wrote off that island and that constituted 20 percent. So we have a huge
number, I believe it is 2,200 and something families at the end of the year who will have
reached the 5-year limit and we are at a real crisis. And I wanted to know what the
statistics were if any of you had them for the Nation as a whole. And if you have those
figures I would appreciate, Mr. Chairman, that the record be left open so they could
forward their responses.

Thank you very much.

SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, RESPOSE BY DR. RON HASKINS, SENIOR
FELLOW, THE BROOKINGS INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC, TO CHAIRMAN
HOWARD P. "BUCK" McKEON AND RANKING MEMBER PATSY T. MINK,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS, COMMITTEE ON
EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
WASHINGTON, D.C. SEE APPENDIX H

Chairman McKeon. I hope that you will comply with Ms. Mink's request. I think that
is very important. I would also add as we go through this process, we will be holding
some other hearings in preparation for the reauthorization of this bill next year. And I
will hope that you will follow this process and make yourselves available and feel free to
contact us at any time with things that you want to add, things that you haven't had the
opportunity to put in the record today and we will see that it gets to the Committee. This
is, as you can see, going to be very difficult.

We also have concern that we have the responsibility for the Workforce
Investment Act, and that also ties in with this, and my concern is that the adequate
funding is not there right now, especially as we are moving into a period of
unemployment. So that is another area that we really have to look at. I want to thank
each of you witnesses for your valuable time for spending it here with us today.

There being no further business, the Subcommittee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:50 a.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE HOWARD "BUCK" McKEON

CHAIRMAN

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND THE WORKFORCE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21ST CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS

September 20, 2001 Hearing On:

"WELFARE REFORM:

AN EXAMINATION OF EFFECTS"

Good morning. Thank you for joining us for this important hearing. Today, the

Subcommittee is holding its first meeting to hear testimony on the effects of welfare reform and

the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families block grant. This Committee played a central role

in crafting the work-related provisions and the welfare-to-work program that make up the heart

of the new system. I look forward to working with all of you as we continue the important

debate on welfare and work.

We will examine the outcomes and impact on work and families as we look toward

reauthorization of the far-reaching legislation of 1996. We particularly are interested in

evidence regarding whether the law has resulted in reducing welfare dependence and increasing

work. This hearing will give us a chance to look back on the law's implementation, assess the

current situation and look forward to changes that may be necessary to build upon the foundation

already created.
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The effects of the law have been nothing short of dramatic. The caseload across the

country, and in my home state of California, has dropped over 50 percent since its peak in the

early 90's. States continue to make significant investments in work programs and childcare to

support working families, and employment by single mothers continues to rise. Since 1993,

there has been a 50 percent increase in the number of never-married mothers who had a job.

Increased employment has resulted in higher earnings for families, and child poverty has

declined. The average earnings of those who have left the welfare roles are well above the

minimum wage. Even with the robust economy of the late 1990's, recent studies confirm that

welfare reform is largely responsible for the declining caseload and increase in work.

We know some families continue to face challenges as they move from welfare to

employment and self-sufficiency. In our discussion today and in the future, I am sure we will

have the opportunity to look at innovative approaches throughout the country that aim to address

these issues. As we look ahead, I anticipate much of our debate will center on the best way to

support individuals' success in the workplace.

I look forward to hearing the testimony of our witnesses today, who have expertise in this

field as researchers and implementers. I know they will offer us insight into the tremendous

strides that have been made, as well as thoughts on further steps that need to be taken.

With that, I would like to recognize Congresswoman Mink for any statement she may

have.
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ht

ly
, w

an
te

d
w

el
fa

re
 r

ef
or

m
 th

at
 e

xp
ec

te
d 

w
or

k
an

d 
pa

re
nt

al
 r

es
po

ns
ib

ili
ty

" 
(4

1)
.

. T
he

 p
os

iti
ve

 v
al

ue
 o

f 
em

pl
oy

m
en

t
ha

s 
be

en
 a

cc
om

pa
ni

ed
 b

y 
th

e 
ne

ga
-

tiv
e 

va
ln

o 
pl

ac
ed

 o
n 

re
ce

iv
in

g 
w

el
-

fa
re

. L
ed

 b
y 

R
on

al
d 

R
ea

ga
n 

en
d

C
ha

rl
es

 M
ur

ra
y 

in
 th

e 
19

80
s,

 w
om

en
on

 w
el

fa
re

 w
er

e 
gi

ve
n 

th
e 

tit
le

 o
f 

w
el

-
fa

re
 q

ue
en

. W
om

en
 o

n 
w

el
fa

re
 w

er
e

pr
es

um
ed

 to
 h

av
e 

lo
ad

s 
of

 c
hi

ld
re

n
an

d 
th

en
 p

as
s 

do
w

n 
th

e 
le

ga
cy

 o
f 

w
el

-
fa

re
 r

ec
ei

pt
 to

 th
ei

r 
ch

ild
re

n.
R

ec
ei

vi
ng

 w
el

fa
re

, i
n 

th
es

e 
ac

co
un

ts
,

co
ns

tit
ut

ed
 d

ys
fu

nc
tio

na
l b

eh
av

io
r.

L
ib

er
al

 p
ov

er
ty

 r
es

ea
rc

he
rs

 c
ar

ri
ed

th
is

 b
an

ne
r 

as
 w

el
l. 

N
ot

ab
ly

, W
ill

ia
m

Ju
liu

s 
W

ils
on

 (
19

87
) 

an
d 

C
hr

is
to

-
ph

er
 J

en
ck

s 
(1

99
1)

, a
s 

w
el

l a
s 

th
ei

r
le

ft
 d

et
ra

ct
or

s,
 s

uc
h 

as
 W

ill
ie

 m
D

ar
ity

 a
nd

 S
am

ue
l M

ye
rs

 (
19

94
),

di
sc

us
s 

w
el

fa
re

 r
ec

ei
pt

 a
s 

a
pa

th
ol

og
yo

ne
 o

f 
th

e 
m

an
y 

"b
ad

'
be

ha
vi

or
s 

th
at

 h
ea

ps
 r

ep
ro

du
ce

 p
ov

-
er

ty
. J

en
ck

s 
(1

99
1,

 8
9)

 e
ve

n 
re

fe
rs

 to
w

om
en

 r
ec

ei
vi

ng
 w

el
fa

re
 a

s 
th

e
're

pr
od

uc
tiv

e 
un

de
rc

la
ss

' I
n 

th
is

de
ba

te
, p

ai
d 

w
or

k 
is

 g
oo

d,
 a

nd
 w

el
-

fa
re

 r
ec

ei
pt

 is
 b

ad
. '

T
he

re
fo

re
, t

o

m
ak

e 
pr

og
re

ss
, p

oo
r 

m
ot

he
rs

 n
ee

d 
to

be
 in

 th
e 

la
bo

r 
fo

rc
e 

an
d 

of
f 

w
el

fa
re

.
I 

am
 n

ot
 a

rg
ui

ng
 th

at
 p

ai
d 

w
or

k 
is

ba
d.

 I
nd

ee
d,

 e
ar

ni
ng

s 
ca

n 
an

d 
do

 b
uy

ec
on

om
ic

 s
ec

ur
ity

 a
nd

 s
om

e 
in

de
-

pe
nd

en
ce

 f
ro

m
 m

en
, e

sp
ec

ia
lly

 f
ro

m
ab

us
iv

e 
re

la
tio

ns
hi

ps
. I

n 
a 

so
ci

et
y

th
at

 v
al

ue
s 

pa
id

 w
or

k,
 e

m
pl

oy
m

en
t

ca
n 

bu
ild

 o
ne

's
 s

el
f-

es
te

em
 a

s 
w

el
L

T
he

re
 is

 n
o 

do
ub

t t
ha

t w
om

en
's

 a
bi

l-
ity

 to
 e

ar
n 

w
ag

es
 h

as
 th

e 
po

te
nt

ia
l t

o
se

t t
he

m
 f

re
e.

 H
ow

ev
er

, w
el

fa
re

-t
o-

w
or

k 
po

lic
ie

s 
ar

e 
a 

se
t u

p.
 T

he
 ty

pe
s

of
 jo

bs
 m

an
y 

po
or

 m
ot

he
rs

 g
et

 a
nd

ke
ep

 d
o 

no
t p

ro
vi

de
 m

ac
h 

di
gn

ity
 o

r
su

ff
ic

ie
nt

 w
ag

es
. W

or
ki

ng
 e

no
ug

h
ho

ur
s 

at
 lo

w
 w

ag
es

 to
 s

up
po

rt
 a

 f
am

-
ily

 is
 o

ft
en

 u
nt

en
ab

le
. W

om
en

 f
ai

l t
oo

of
te

n.
 T

hi
s 

is
 n

ot
 o

nl
y 

de
m

or
al

iz
in

g;
it 

is
 e

co
no

m
ic

al
ly

 d
eb

ili
ta

tin
g.

 F
or

m
an

y,
 w

el
fa

re
 -

to
 -

w
or

k 
po

lic
ie

s 
ar

e 
a

cr
ue

l h
oa

x 
th

at
 m

ak
es

 le
gi

sl
at

or
s 

fe
el

be
tte

r 
ab

ou
t t

he
m

se
lv

es
, b

ut
 le

av
es

po
or

 f
am

ili
es

 in
 th

e 
lu

rc
h.

Ir
on

ic
al

ly
, f

or
 d

if
fe

re
nt

 r
ea

so
ns

,
m

an
y 

co
ns

er
va

tiv
es

 a
nd

 s
om

e 
pr

o-
gr

es
si

ve
s 

ar
e 

no
t s

o 
co

m
fo

rt
ab

le
 w

ith
th

e 
ne

w
 w

el
fa

re
 v

al
ue

s 
of

 p
ut

tin
g

m
ot

he
rb

 to
 w

or
ka

t l
ea

st
 a

s 
th

ey
ap

pl
y 

to
 m

id
dl

e-
 a

nd
 u

pp
er

-i
nc

om
e

m
ot

he
rs

. M
an

y 
w

ou
ld

 p
re

fe
r 

to
 s

ee
 a

ll
m

ot
he

ri
 in

 h
et

er
os

ex
ua

l m
ar

ri
ag

es
ra

th
er

 th
an

 o
n 

w
el

fa
re

 o
r 

w
or

ki
ng

.
B

ut
 c

on
se

rv
at

iv
es

 a
re

 h
av

in
g 

a 
ve

ry
ha

rd
 ti

m
e 

m
an

da
tin

g 
m

ar
ri

ag
e 

fo
r

an
yo

ne
. I

ns
te

ad
, t

he
y 

w
ill

 s
et

tle
 f

or
bu

lly
M

g 
w

el
fa

re
 m

ot
he

rs
, m

ak
in

g
su

re
 g

ay
s 

an
d 

le
sb

ia
ns

 c
an

no
t g

et
m

ar
ri

ed
, a

nd
 p

ro
vi

di
ng

 h
ef

ty
 ta

x
br

ea
ks

 f
or

 m
ar

ri
ed

 s
ta

y-
at

-h
om

e
m

om
s.

T
he

 a
nt

if
em

in
is

t v
er

si
on

 o
f 

th
is

ar
gu

m
en

t i
s 

th
at

 f
em

in
is

ts
 h

av
e

pl
ay

ed
 a

 c
ru

el
 h

oa
x 

on
 th

e 
A

m
er

ic
an

pe
op

le
 b

y 
in

si
st

in
g 

th
at

 w
om

en
 c

an

W
E

L
FA

R
E

 -
'T

O
 -

W
O

R
K

 P
O

L
IC

Y

do
 it

 a
llh

av
e 

fu
lf

ill
in

g 
ca

re
er

s 
an

d
be

 te
rr

if
ic

 m
ot

he
rs

. F
or

 e
xa

m
pl

e,
D

an
ie

lle
 C

ri
tte

nd
en

 (
19

99
) 

ar
gu

es
th

at
 f

em
in

is
m

 is
 u

nn
at

ur
al

 b
ec

au
se

w
om

en
 n

ee
d 

to
 r

ai
se

 th
ei

r 
ow

n 
ch

il-
dr

en
 a

nd
 n

ot
 b

e 
in

 th
e 

la
bo

r 
fo

rc
e 

fu
ll-

tim
e 

an
d 

hi
ri

ng
 n

an
ni

es
. W

om
en

sh
ou

ld
 s

ta
y 

bo
rn

e 
an

d 
le

t t
he

ir
 h

us
-

ba
nd

s 
su

pp
or

t t
he

m
.

W
hi

le
 th

e 
an

al
ys

is
 a

nd
 s

ol
ut

io
n 

is
fa

ul
ty

, t
he

 p
ro

bl
em

 o
f 

ha
vi

ng
 it

 e
ll 

is
re

al
. E

ve
n 

as
su

m
in

g,
 a

s 
th

es
e

au
th

or
s 

ty
pi

ca
lly

 d
o,

 th
at

 e
ve

ry
on

e 
is

w
hi

te
 a

nd
 c

ol
le

ge
 e

du
ca

te
d,

 w
ha

t
m

ay
 b

e 
at

 f
au

lt 
is

 n
ot

 w
om

en
 w

an
tin

g
to

 b
e 

em
pl

oy
ed

 b
ut

, r
at

he
r,

 w
ha

t i
t

m
ea

ns
 f

or
 b

ot
h 

m
en

 a
nd

 w
om

en
 to

 b
e

in
 f

ul
l-

tim
e 

jo
bs

 th
at

 p
ay

 li
vi

ng
w

ag
es

. O
ur

 c
ur

re
nt

 jo
b 

st
ru

ct
ur

e 
is

bu
ilt

 o
n 

th
e 

as
su

m
pt

io
n 

th
at

 u
np

ai
d

la
bo

r 
is

 f
re

e 
an

d 
pl

eu
tif

ill
, w

hi
le

fa
m

ily
-s

up
po

rt
in

g 
jo

bs
 (

w
ith

 h
ig

h
pa

y 
an

d 
be

ne
fi

ts
) 

pr
ec

lu
de

 th
e 

ac
tu

al
w

or
k 

of
 ta

ki
ng

 c
ar

e 
of

 f
am

ili
es

. F
or

fa
m

ili
es

 w
ith

ou
t t

he
 b

en
ef

it 
of

 c
ol

le
ge

ed
uc

at
io

n 
or

 o
ne

s 
th

at
 h

av
e 

hi
st

or
i-

ca
lly

 a
nd

 c
ur

re
nt

ly
 f

ac
ed

 b
ar

ri
er

s 
to

em
pl

oy
m

en
t, 

m
en

's
 f

al
lin

g 
w

ag
es

an
d 

fa
m

ili
es

' n
ee

d 
fo

r 
w

om
en

's
in

co
m

e 
m

ea
ns

 th
at

 a
ll 

pa
re

nt
s 

m
us

t
be

 e
m

pl
oy

ed
 in

 o
rd

er
 to

 h
av

e 
en

ou
gh

in
co

m
e 

to
 m

ak
e 

en
ds

 m
ee

t.
Fo

r 
pr

og
re

ss
iv

es
, t

he
 s

ol
e 

fo
cu

s 
on

m
ak

in
g 

em
pl

oy
m

en
t a

 d
es

er
vi

ng
be

ha
vi

or
 w

ith
ou

t a
ls

o 
re

ev
al

ua
tin

g
th

e 
na

tu
re

 o
f 

ca
re

 w
or

k 
is

 b
at

h 
pr

ac
ti-

ca
lly

 a
nd

 p
ol

iti
ca

lly
 p

ro
bl

em
at

ic
.

R
at

he
r 

th
an

 b
e 

pr
eo

cc
up

ie
d 

w
ith

 th
e

va
lu

e 
of

 p
ai

d 
w

or
k 

in
 b

ui
ld

in
g 

a
sa

fe
ty

 n
ot

, m
or

e 
pr

og
re

ss
 f

or
 a

ll
m

ig
ht

 b
e 

m
ad

e 
by

 f
oc

us
in

g 
on

 th
e

va
lu

e 
of

 th
e 

ec
on

om
ic

 w
or

k 
pe

r-
fo

rm
ed

 in
 th

e 
ho

m
e 

an
d 

w
ha

t c
on

st
i-

tu
te

s 
a 

fa
m

ily
.

W
I:

M
T

 W
E

 N
E

E
D

A
 n

at
io

na
l d

is
cu

ss
io

n 
ab

ou
t t

he
va

lu
e 

of
 w

om
en

's
 w

or
k 

in
 th

e 
ho

m
e

an
d 

th
e 

na
tu

re
 o

f 
lo

w
-w

ag
e 

w
or

k 
fo

r
w

om
en

 w
ith

 c
hi

ld
re

n 
m

ig
ht

 r
ed

ir
ec

t
ou

r 
na

tio
n'

s 
pr

io
ri

tie
s.

 R
at

he
r 

th
an

ta
x 

br
ea

ks
, w

e 
m

ig
ht

 c
on

si
de

r 
an

in
fu

si
on

 o
f 

pu
bl

ic
 f

un
ds

 to
 h

el
p 

ra
is

e
an

d 
ta

ke
 c

ar
e 

of
 f

am
ily

 m
em

be
rs

.
Su

ch
 a

 d
is

cu
ss

io
n 

m
ig

ht
 p

ro
m

ot
e

em
pl

oy
er

s 
an

d 
th

e 
go

ve
rn

m
en

t t
o

co
ns

tr
uc

t p
ol

ic
ie

s 
th

at
 r

ev
am

p 
pa

id
w

or
k 

to
 a

cc
om

m
od

at
e 

un
pa

id
 w

or
k,

ra
th

er
 th

an
 th

e 
ot

he
r 

w
ay

 a
ro

un
d.

A
t a

 m
in

im
um

, w
e 

ne
ed

 u
ni

ve
rs

al
ea

rl
y 

ed
uc

at
io

n 
pr

og
ra

m
s,

 e
xt

en
de

d
sc

ho
ol

 d
ay

 p
ro

gr
am

s,
 a

nd
 c

hi
ld

 a
llo

w
-

an
ce

s.
 W

e 
sh

ou
ld

 c
on

si
de

r 
a 

sh
or

te
r

w
or

k 
w

ee
k 

or
 a

t l
ea

st
 in

co
m

e 
su

pp
le

-
m

en
ts

 to
 lo

w
-i

nc
om

e 
w

or
ke

rs
 w

ho
ta

ke
 p

ar
t-

tim
e 

jo
bs

 s
o 

th
at

 f
am

ili
es

ca
n 

st
ill

 p
ay

 f
or

 b
as

ic
 n

ee
ds

 li
ke

 h
au

s-
in

g,
 h

ea
lth

 in
su

ra
nc

e,
 c

hi
ld

 c
ar

e,
fo

od
, a

nd
 c

lo
th

in
g.

 P
ai

d 
fa

m
ily

 a
nd

m
ed

ic
al

 le
av

e 
en

d 
ex

pa
nd

in
g 

un
em

-
pl

oy
m

en
t i

ns
ur

an
ce

 to
 c

ov
er

 le
ss

 c
on

-
tin

uo
us

 a
nd

 lo
w

-p
ay

in
g 

pa
rt

-t
im

e
w

or
k 

m
us

t a
ls

o 
be

 in
 p

la
ce

. P
ay

eq
ui

ty
 w

ou
ld

 h
el

p,
 s

in
ce

 w
om

en
's

w
ag

es
 a

re
 lo

w
er

 th
an

 m
en

's
 in

 jo
bs

th
at

 r
eq

ui
re

 c
om

pa
ra

bl
e 

sk
ill

s 
an

d
ef

fo
rt

. E
nf

or
ce

m
en

t o
f 

(m
at

h
cr

im
in

at
io

n 
la

w
s 

an
d 

af
fi

rm
at

iv
e

ac
tio

n 
w

ou
ld

 h
el

p 
lo

w
-i

nc
om

e 
w

om
en

of
 c

ol
or

.
if

 w
e 

as
 a

 n
at

io
n 

re
co

gn
iz

ed
 th

e
va

lu
e 

of
 w

om
en

's
 w

or
k,

 w
e 

w
ou

ld
 n

ot
ha

ve
 w

el
fa

re
 r

ef
or

m
 th

at
 s

ub
st

itu
te

s
pu

bl
ic

 a
ss

is
ta

nc
e 

w
ith

 th
e 

ea
rn

in
gs

of
 m

ot
he

rs
 in

 lo
w

-w
ag

e 
jo

bs
 a

nd
 a

sh
al

lo
w

 s
et

 o
f 

su
pp

or
ts

 th
at

 v
an

is
h

qu
ic

kl
y.

 S
ee

in
g 

th
e 

w
or

k 
of

 r
ai

si
ng

ch
ild

re
n 

as
 a

 b
en

ef
it 

to
 f

am
ili

es
 e

nd
so

ci
et

y,
 n

ot
 m

er
el

y 
as

 a
 c

os
t o

f 
go

in
g



T
H

E
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N
N

A
L

S 
O

F 
T

H
E

 A
M

E
R

IC
A

N
 A

C
A

D
E

M
Y

to
 w

or
k,

 w
ou

ld
 m

ea
n 

de
ve

lo
pi

ng
 a

w
el

fa
re

-t
o-

w
or

k 
re

gi
m

e 
th

at
 tr

ul
y

su
pp

or
ts

 p
ar

t-
tim

e 
w

ag
ed

 w
or

k.
 F

ur
-

th
er

, i
t m

ig
ht

 m
ak

es
 u

s 
m

or
e 

co
gn

i-
za

nt
 th

at
 f

or
 s

om
e 

fa
m

ili
es

 a
t s

om
e

po
in

ts
 in

 th
ei

r 
liv

es
, h

av
in

g 
th

e 
so

le
ad

ul
t i

n 
th

e 
la

bo
r 

fo
rc

e 
is

 n
ot

 p
os

si
bl

e
or

 d
es

ir
ab

le
. P

ub
lic

 in
co

m
e 

su
pp

or
ts

fo
r 

po
or

 s
in

gl
e 

m
ot

he
rs

 w
ill

 a
lw

ay
s

ne
ed

 to
 e

xi
st

 p
re

ci
se

ly
 b

ec
au

se
 w

e
va

lu
e 

th
e 

w
or

k 
of

 m
ot

he
rs

 ta
ki

ng
ca

re
 o

f 
th

ei
r 

ch
ild

re
n.

 A
rb

itr
ar

y 
tim

e
lim

its
, m

ea
ge

r 
be

ne
fi

ts
, a

nd
 a

 f
ra

c-
tu

re
d 

sy
st

em
 o

f 
w

el
fa

re
 d

ef
in

ed
 b

y
in

di
vi

du
al

 s
ta

te
s 

(a
nd

 s
om

et
im

es
co

un
tie

s)
 a

ll 
w

or
k 

ag
ai

ns
t a

 r
ea

l
sa

fe
ty

 n
et

.
If

 th
er

e 
is

 a
n 

op
po

rt
un

ity
 in

 w
ol

-
fa

re
-t

o-
w

or
k 

w
el

fa
re

 r
ef

or
m

, i
t i

s 
in

re
co

gn
iz

in
g 

th
at

 jo
bs

, e
sp

ec
ia

lly
 a

t
th

e 
lo

w
 e

nd
 o

f 
th

e 
pa

y 
sc

al
e,

 d
o 

no
t

pa
y 

en
ou

gh
 to

 s
up

po
rt

 f
am

ili
es

 a
nd

do
 n

ot
 p

ro
vi

de
 th

e 
fl

ex
ib

ili
ty

 th
at

Pa
re

nt
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 b

e 
re

qu
ir

ed
 to

 m
ee

t b
as

ic
liv

in
g 

ex
pe

ns
es

, i
nc

lu
di

ng
 h

ou
si

ng
,

ch
ild

 c
ar

e,
 f

oo
d,

 tr
an

sp
or

ta
tio

n,
he

al
th

 c
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 b
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at
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 b
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 c
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 c
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 b
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, p
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 c
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Testimony of Ron Haskins

Senior Fellow, Brookings Institution, Washington DC

Senior Consultant, Annie E. Casey Foundation, Baltimore

Before the Subcommittee on 2lsi Century Competitiveness

Committee on Education and the Workforce

U.S. House of Representatives

September 20, 2001

Chairman McKeon, Ranking Member Mink, and Other Members of the Committee

My name is Ron Haskins. I am a Senior Fellow at the Brookings Institution in

Washington, DC and a Senior Consultant at the Annie E. Casey Foundation in Baltimore.

As a staff member with the Committee on Ways and Means, I had the great privilege of

working on the seminal welfare reform law of 1996, (Alen in collaboration with the

distinguished members and staff of this Committee. Thus, I am especially honored to be

invited to discuss the reforms and their effects with this illustrious Committee.

In 1996, Congress and President Clinton made the most fundamental reforms in

American social policy since President Johnson's War on Poverty in 1965, and arguably

since President Roosevelt's New Deal in 1935. As the October 1,-2002 deadline for

reauthorizing the 1996 welfare reform legislation approaches, it is an appropriate time to

carefully examine the reforms and their effects, as well as to consider steps Congress

should take when the legislation is reauthorizednext year.

Background and Brief History of Welfare Programs

In 1995, on the eve of the great national debate that led to the welfare reform law of

1996, the heart of the federal welfare state for the poor comprised three entitlement
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programs: Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC), food stamps, and

Medicaid. In the average state, these three programs guaranteed that a poor single mother

with two children would receive entitlement benefits worth about $12,000 annually,

$8,000 in cash and food stamps. In addition to these major welfare entitlement programs,

the nation's federal and state governments offered more than 300 means-tested programs

which provided benefits to individuals or families with incomes below a given level. In

1995, federal and state spending on entitlement and non-entitlement programs amounted

to roughly $370 billion, up dramatically from about $40 billion in 1965. Thus, a welfare

state for poor Americans was erected and continued to expand in the 60 years between

1935, when the Social Security Act established the AFDC program, and 1995, when the

debate that led to the 1996 reforms began.

The expansion of entitlement welfare and the huge increases in spending after 1965

were by no means inevitable. In fact, in his 1935 message to Congress about the Social

Security Act, President Roosevelt warned that welfare could become a "narcotic" and

that it could induce a "moral and spiritual despair." He pledged that the nation would

eventually "quit this business" of welfare. Moreover, Roosevelt's New Deal placed a

much greater emphasis on work than on welfare. Similarly, President Johnson called his

War on Poverty a "hand up, not a hand out." Johnson.created_Head Start to help poor

children succeed in school so they could follow the traditional American route to good

jobs. The War on Poverty also included the Job Corps, one of the few programs that has

been shown to actually increase employment. And the idea behind "community action"

(as opposed to the disaster that followed) was to help the poor make decisions for

themselves).
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Despite these attempts to build personal responsibility and self reliance into American

welfare programs, welfare dependency and illegitimacy grew rapidly in the years leading

up to the 1995-96 debate. Largely because of the growth of dependency and illegitimacy,

by the 1980s a powerful critique of welfareprograms began to take shape. The two

major tenets of the critique were that welfare inevitably reduced work while increasing

dependency and that it contributed substantially to rising rates of births outside marriage.

Before the 1980s liberals and conservatives had often argued over whether recipients

primarily used welfare as an emergency measure to help their families, or whether a

significant number of them had fallen victim to its "narcotic" effect. But dUring the

1980s, several groundbreaking empirical studies, notably research by Harvard scholars

Mary Jo Bane and David Ellwood, demonstrated that up to 65 percent of the families on

AFDC at any given moment would eventually be on the rolls eight years or more

(counting repeat spells). Subsequent work by one of Ellwood's graduate students showed

that, on average, families remained on the welfare rolls between 7 and 11 years (counting

repeat spells). Seldom had a major welfare question received such a straightforward

answer: welfare dependency had become a serious problem.

But if welfare dependency was the problem, what was its solution? In 1986, Larry

Mead, a professor at New York University, offered a compellinganswer in his book,

Beyond Entitlement. Mead's basic case was that welfare benefits discourage work and

encourage dependency, the classical conservative critique of welfare since at least the

days of Elizabethan England. But Mead showed that welfare need not inevitably lead to

dependency or undercut recipients' work ethic, as the classical critique suggested.

Rather, he argued, by instituting programs which demanded that recipients work in

exchange for benefits, and which were tightly administered at the local level, society
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could both provide for its poor and steer them toward a productive life. The upshot of

Mead's theoretical work and research was that the antidote to chronic welfare

dependency rested on government's authority to require work in exchange for welfare

benefits, a strategy Mead examined more extensively in a later volume, The New Politics

of Poverty.

In 1984, Charles Murray, in his controversial book Losing Ground, highlighted the

second element of the developing welfare critique. Murray's major concern was that

welfare awarded benefits to never-married mothers, in effect rewarding and encouraging

illegitimacy and promiscuity. Whatever the cause, the dramatic increase in government

spending on welfare programs after about 1965 was accompanied by an explosion of

births outside marriage. By 1995, nearly one-third of all American children and 70

percent of black children were born to single mothers. Famously, Murray argued that the

only way to stop these inevitable though unintended collateral impacts of welfare was to

completely abandon welfare benefits, forcing young people to make better choices about

sexual activity, pregnancy, marriage, and work.

In the midst of this growing criticism a new and surprising force for reform entered

the debate. The Democratic candidate for President in 1992, Governor Bill Clinton of

Arkansas, claimed the title of "New .Democrat'.' and broke ranks_with his party by taking

relatively conservative stands on many key issues such as free trade and crime. But most

importantly, he was consistently to the right of his opponent, incumbent President George

Bush, on welfare reform. In fact, welfare reform became one of the central issues of the

Clinton campaign. Clinton's slogans, "two years and out" and "end welfare as we know

it," struck a popular, conservative note and greatly contributed to his victory.
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But having promised to "end welfare as we know it," once elected President Clinton

failed to move aggressively on reform welfare. Instead, he devoted his attention and the

political resources of his administration to health care reform. Not until the end of his

second year in office too late for Congressional action did Clinton introduce a welfare

reform bill. This delay presented Republicans with an opening to write their own welfare

reform bill and to be prepared to carry the debate to Clinton when the new Congress

opened in 1995.

Major Provisions of the 1996 Welfare Reform Law

From the beginning, the 1995-96 welfare reform debate was different than previous

Congressional welfare debates. Whereas the debates of the 1960s, 1970s, and 1980s had

almost always revolved around the attempt to find a balance between how much to

increase welfare and how much to encourage work, the debate initiated by Clinton

focused on increasing work rather than increasing benefits. An even bigger difference

between the 1995-96 debate and previous debates was that, thanks to the 1994

Congressional elections, Republicans controlled both Houses of Congress. Equally

important, senior House Republicans including several members of this committee

had been studying welfare reform and drafting bills for more than five years by the time

they assumed control of the House in 1995. Not only did they have clear ideas about

welfare reform, they had a bill that enjoyed almost universal support among House

Republicans, due in large part to the work of Republicans on the Ways and Means and

Education Committees, especially Reps. E. Clay Shaw of Florida and Jim Talent of

Missouri.

If Clinton had opened the welfare reform debate with his campaign sloganeering, by

1995 Republicans were well prepared to help him make good on his promises. The bill
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Clinton finally submitted near the end of the 1993-94 Congressional session contained

the most aggressive work requirements ever endorsed by an American President,

Republican or Democrat. Clinton wanted work participation standards, sanctions against

those who refused to work, additional money to go to states for work programs and

only marginal benefit increases. The bill also included a kind of time limit on welfare,

although when welfare recipients reached the time limit, government guaranteed them a

job. Republicans, however, who would likely have supported Clinton's bill in 1993 and

1994, were by 1995 well beyond the Clinton definition of "ending welfare as we know

it." The bill Republicans introduced in January of 1995 (H.R.4) was big and complex,

and far to the right of Clinton's in three important ways.

First, whereas Clinton wanted to reform just the AFDC and child support

enforcement programs, the Republican bill sought to reform child care, welfare for non-

citizens, programs for abused and neglected children, children's Supplemental Security

Income (SSI), SSI for drug addicts and alcoholics, child nutrition, and food stamps as

well. For many of these programs, the proposed reforms were very substantial.

Second, on the issue of work, the Republican approach was different than Clinton's in

several fundamental respects. The Republican bill repealed the AFDC program the first

time a major welfare entitlement program had been repealed and replaced it with a

program that ended cash entitlements and gave states fixed sums of money in block

grants rather than through open-ended funding. The Republican bill also required states

to meet stiff work requirements or suffer financial penalties; required individuals to

participate in state work programs or suffer immediate benefit reductions (including, in

most states, the complete loss of cash benefits); and placed a five-year limit on the
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duration of benefits for most individuals without a guaranteed job for recipients who

reached the time limit.

The third way the Republican bill differed from Clinton's was in its ambitious and

unprecedented measures against illegitimacy. Throughout the debate on the 1996

legislation and for many years before, Republicans had fought among themselves over

legislative provisions on illegitimacy. Of course, to the same extent that nearly all

Democrats and Republicans supported work for welfare, both parties also abhorred

illegitimacy and its effects. But there were huge differences between Republicans and

Democrats and even among Republicans over the number and extent of provisions

attacking illegitimacy they were willing to include in the legislation. The final bill

contained at least 15 provisions directly or indirectly aimed at reducing illegitimacy far

more provisions than Democrats and the Clinton Administration would have liked. The

most important of these were: a cash bonus of up to $25 million per year for states that

reduced their illegitimacy and abortion rates; $50 million per year for abstinence

education; the TANF block grant itself which gave states the flexibility to implement

policies like the "family cap" that kept cash benefits constant even if recipients had

babies out of wedlock; and exceptionally strong paternity establishment requirements in

the child support enforcement part of the legislation, aimed at making fathers of children

born outside marriage pay for their support. Taken together, these provisions were by far

the most forceful attack the federal government had ever mounted against illegitimacy.

In the end, after several rounds of compromises with Congressional Democrats, the

Clinton Administration, and governors, the Republican welfare reform legislation passed

Congress on an overwhelming bipartisan vote and was signed into law by a Democratic

President.
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What Welfare Reform Accomplished

The 1996 reforms gave a much-needed shock to the federal welfare system. President

Clinton had said he wanted to "end welfare as we know it;" Congress helped him end the

old AFDC program. But in the process, Congress also reformed a host of other welfare

programs. The theme that runs through most of these reforms is individual responsibility.

Drug-addicts and alcoholics can no longer rely on government benefits to fund their

addictions; families of children with minor health or mental health problems no longer

receive monthly disability cash payments; non-citizens who come to America for

opportunity no longer collect welfare benefits except in emergencies; fathers who

abandon their children now find it very difficult to avoid paying child support; young

adults both males and females have a host of incentives to avoid pregnancy outside

marriage.

And, notably, there are now about 2 million mothers working who previously would

have been on welfare. It would appear the TANF program has met its central goal of

promoting work and personal responsibility. But more specifically, the 1996 reforms

have been followed by a major decline in the welfare caseload, big increases in

employment and earnings of single mothers, substantial increases in total income of

families headed by mothers, and the biggest declines in child poverty since the 1960s

(Figures 1 and 2). These effects are deep and significant: the nation has enjoyed the first

sustained decline in welfare rolls in history, single mothers are now more likely to work

than at any time in the past, the earnings of female-headed families are at an all-time

high, child poverty is at its lowest level since 1979, black child poverty is the lowest ever,

and poverty among female-headed families is the lowest ever.
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The most straightforward interpretation of these effects is that they were caused by

the confluence of three major factors: welfare reform, a robust economy, and a federal

system of programs that support work. The level of work by former welfare mothers has

astounded almost everyone. Of course, by generating lots of new jobs, a hot economy

has been of great importance to the explosion of work among mothers previously

dependent on welfare. Another major factor in promoting both work and the well-being

of families holding low-wage jobs is the federal work support system that provides

benefits to working families. The work support system is a series of federal programs that

provide cash and in-kind benefits to working families. The major work support programs

are child care, Medicaid, the State Children's Health Insurance Program (SCHIP), food

stamps, the child tax credit, the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC), and housing. This

system provides around $80 billion in annual benefits to working families. Why has

Congress created such a vast and expensive set of programs?

Such is the status of the nation's families and public education that there are always

several million young mothers who have a high school education or less. Most of these

young mothers face a difficult choice: go on welfare, become dependent on government,

and live in a permanent state of poverty or enter the low-wage job market and earn

around $7 per hour. The main effect of welfare reform has beenio mome.more of these

mothers away from welfare dependency and into low-wage jobs. Given that they work in

jobs that are often somewhat unstable, we can estimate that the typical young mother who

leaves welfare earns about $10,000 per year. If she did not receive work supports from

government, she could not afford to purchase housing, transportation, food, and health

insurance. In short, she would be worse off than she was on welfare.

83
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But the work support system constructed in piecemeal fashion by the federal

government since roughly 1975 ensures that mothers are much better off working than on

welfare. Specifically, if a mother has two children, her $10,000 in earnings is

supplemented by about $4,000 in EITC cash and $2,000 in food stamps, bringing her

income to around $16,000. In addition, she and her children are guaranteed Medicaid for

atleast a year; after that the children,would be guaranteed coverage under either

Medicaid or SCHIP until the mother's earnings are over $30,000 (Figure3).

Perhaps it would be unwise to charge the Congress with committing vision. But the

growth of the work support system, combined with the now strong emphasis on work in

the nation's welfare system, suggests that Congress decided that it was better to provide

benefits to low-income families that work than to keep them dependent on welfare. If the

employment, earnings, and poverty figures reviewed above are the gauge, the

combination of strong work requirements in the nation's welfare programs and the

generous system of work supports has produced what Congress and President Clinton

wanted in 1996: more work and less welfare. And for good measure the new system of

work and work supports also produces less poverty. These are results that both

conservatives and liberals can like. So can the American public.

But what about the family agenda? Here the news is mostly good, tow although it is

much harder to attribute the improvement directly to welfare reform. After several

generations of unrelenting growth, all the measures of illegitimacy leveled off in the mid-

1990s (Figure 4) and have remained stable for five years. In addition, the nonmarital

birth rate measure for blacks is actually declining, and recent data show that the

percentage of children in two-parent families, an explicit goal of the 1996 reforms, is

increasing. Finally, the teen birth rate has declined every year since 1991.
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The timing of these trends suggests that factors other than or in addition to welfare

reform are contributing causes. There is also a lack of evidence from scientific studies

showing that specific provisions in welfare reform are associated with declines in

nonmarital births. Even so, the fact that most of these hopeful trends in family

composition occurred during the welfare reform era suggests that welfare policy may be

playing some role.

After five years, it is reasonable to call the welfare reform law of 1996 the most

successful large scale social reform since the New Deal. Welfare is down and work is

up; earnings are up and poverty is down; illegitimacy has stopped its relentless increase;

and slightly more children now live in two-parent families. And a major reason for these

felicitous outcomes appears to be that Congress and President Clinton decided to scrap

the old dependency-inducing welfare system in favor of a system based on work in

exchange for public support. But what's next?

Recommendations for TANF Reauthorization

Retain the Major Features of the TANF Program. Given the level of success

associated with the 1996 reforms, the case for major changes of any type is suspect. In

fact, it seems wise to begin the debate with the assumption that Congress and President

Clinton enacted wise legislation in 1996 that is producing its intended effects. The

burden of proof should lie with anyone who thinks there should be major changes. This

reasoning applies with particular force to the essential elements of the TANF program:

end of entitlement, block grant, work definition, work requirements, sanctions, and five-

year time limit.

This reasoning also applies to the $16.5 billion funding level of the TANF block

grant. Given the decline of the welfare rolls, some members of Congress will propose to
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reduce the amount of the block grant because fewer people are now on welfare. But this

reasoning ignores several important points. Congress required states to establish work

programs for their welfare clients. States have now done exactly what Congress required,

and are therefore conducting both welfare programs and work programs. However, new

people are applying for welfare every day and many young mothers who leave welfare

for work lose their jobs and come back on the welfare rolls. Thus, ifstates do not

maintain their work programs, the welfare rolls will quickly grow again. In addition,

states are now funding a host of programs designed to achieve the goals Congress set for

TANF, including job retention, job advancement, special help for mothers with high

barriers to employment, and programs addressing illegitimacy and marriage promotion.

If Congress cuts the TANF block grant, these activities will also need to be cut.

Even more to the point, block grants are the best mechanism Congress has developed

to ensure that programs are designed and operated by people who live outside

Washington by people who are closest to the problems the programs address. Given

the success of TANF and.the child care block grant, Congress should consider enacting

additional block grants to further decentralize.the.planning and operation of social

programs and to reduce the size of the federal government. But if Congress cuts TANF,

the possibility of enacting block grants in,the future will be greatly diminished. Even

governors can be expected to lobby against block grants on the grounds that if they are

successful, Congress will cut the funding.

Improve the Effectiveness of TANF. As successful as welfare reform has been, there

are several actions that could be taken to improve the effectiveness of the 1996 reforms.

One. area that needs greater attention is the policyon illegitimacy. Although illegitimacy

has leveled off and even declined in the cases of teenagers and black women few
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states have mounted major new efforts in this area. There is good reason to doubt that the

bonus enacted in 1996 for states that reduce their illegitimacy and abortion rates are

operating effectively. In fact, there. is no discernable reason why some states win the

bonus and other don't; states that win do not seem to have operated special programs of

any type. Thus, it might make sense for Congress to use the bonus to promote more

programmatic activity, rewarding states that can show high levels of activity aimed at

reducing illegitimacy rather than states that, for uncertain reasons, experience declines in

their illegitimacy rate.

Another problem with the 1996 reforms is that many families leaving welfare for

work are failing to receive the food stamps and Medicaid for which they qualify. A

recent study of food stamp enrollment among a national sample of families that left

welfare, for example, showed that only about 40 percent of eligible families were

receiving food stamps. Similar evidence shows that many qualified families are not

receiving Medicaid. These outcomes are not particularly surprising because the state

administrative systems that handled AFDC, food stamp, and Medicaid eligibility under

the pm-1996 law were based on a single application process and a relatively stable

caseload. Now many more families are entirely diverted from TANF and don't even get

into the TANF administrative system. In addition, many more- families now work and

move off the welfare system altogether. Once they leave, they are difficult to track. To a

substantial degree, then, states need to develop better administrative procedures to ensure

that working families know they are eligible for food stamps and Medicaid and that they

can maintain their eligibility without jumping through bureaucratic hoops. In the case of

food stamps, there are also problems with the federal quality control systcm that reduce

the motivation of states to ensure that working families retain their food stamp benefits.
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Two final work-related problems that should be addressed by Congress during

reauthorization is the plight of floundering families that have found it difficult to either

work or maintain their eligibility for welfare as well as families that are working but are

having difficulty advancing to better jobs. By making matching funds available, and by

demanding careful evaluation studies, the federal government should encourage states to

conduct demonstration programs to see if more effective means of helping these families

can be developed.

Encourage Marriage Promotion. A third policy area that should be addressed by

Congress during reauthorization is marriage. The 1996 reforms were clear in setting

family formation goals as a central mission of welfare reform. Of the four goals stated in

the opening section of the legislation, three touch on family formation. Specifically, state

TANF programs must aim to reduce illegitimate births, increase marriage, and increase

the number of children living in two-parent families. There is almost universal

agreement among scholars that children born outside marriage are at great risk for

developmental problems and that marriage is good for both adults and children. The

argument on family formation is not whether there is a serious problem; the argument is

whether there is a proper and effective role for government in finding solutions.

The 1996 reforms launched the most sweeping attack ever on-nonmarital births.

Thankfully, as we have seen, nonmarital births have leveled off and even, at least for

teenagers and blacks, started to decline. Whether this hopeful trend is due to welfare

reform itself is not clear. What does seem clear is that states have not taken strong action

to reduce nonmarital births and have taken even fewer actions to promote marriage.

Though promoting marriage is a noble goal, so far there have been goodreasons for

inaction on the state level. It is not clear from either research or experience exactly what
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policies states might adopt to promote marriage. In addition, there is little consensus

among policymakers or administrators at the state and local level that welfare programs

should try to promote marriage. Even so, many states are beginning to take small steps

toward marriage promotion and shOuld be rewarded. The goal of Congress during

reauthorization should be to encourage states to expand these activities by designing and

implementing innovative programs to promote marriage. The TANF Performance Bonus,

which provides $200 million per year in bonus payments to states that have achieved

TANF goals, should be modified to provide cash rewards to states that initiate programs

aimed at increasing marriage.

In addition, the reauthorization debate should be used to further reduce the marriage

penalty in the E1TC and to find ways to encourage states to end all forms of

discrimination in their spending and tax programs against married couples.

Faith-Based Initiatives. Finally, Congress should work with the Bush Administration

to advance faith-based initiatives. As with both the work and family formation agendas,

the 1996 reforms blazed a third path of American social policy. The Charitable Choice

provision for the first time placed religious organizations on a level playing field with

government and private sector organizations in conducting social programs paid for with

public funds. Under the terms of Charitable Choice, religious organizations can retain

their religious character, including the practice of hiring people only of the own religion,

and still receive government funds. The goals of federal policy should now be to expand

the Charitable Choice provision to cover other federal programs, to encourage more

churcheS and other faith-based organizations to participate, and to conduct evaluations to

determine whether faith-based programs provide effective services.
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To encourage states to expand their faith-based initiatives, Congress should require

every state to list, as part of its state plan, the activities it intends to conduct to involve

private-sector, including faith-based, organizations in its social service programs. The

details of the reporting should include an overview of outreach activities, a description of

the types of services states hope private and faith-based organization would conduct, and

information about plans to evaluate these services. In keeping with the devolved nature

of the TANF block grant, states should not be required to actually conduct any of these

activities, only to report on activities they are conducting or intend to conduct.

Much of the action in promoting the involvement of faith-based and other

community-based organizations in fighting dependency and poverty must be pursued by

administrative agencies and the President's use of the bully pulpit. The major task now is

to encourage faith-based organizations to step to the plate and take advantage of the

Charitable Choice provision.

Conclusion

Afler five years of aggressive implementation of welfare reform by states and

localities, it is clear that the hopes of its supporters have been vindicated and the fears of

its critics stilled. Assisted by an excellent economy, welfare reform has been

accompanied by the biggest decline ever in the welfare rolls, the largest-increases in

employment by mothers on record, and the biggest declines in child poverty since the

1960s. In addition, after decades of relentless increases, the rates of teen pregnancy and

the ratio of nonmarital births have declined or leveled off. Moreover, child abuse and

neglect, homelessness, and hunger have not increased substantially during this period.

To be sure, there are rough edges that should be addressed by Congress during the

reauthorization debate. Some families are falling between the cracks, there is little
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evidence that women leaving welfare are climbing the ladder to better jobs, and too many

mothers and children are leaving welfare but not retaining the food stamp and Medicaid

benefits for which they are eligible. Nor have states and localities launched extensive

programs to reduce nonmarital births and increase marriage. In the long nm, the most

important lesson for public policy from these results is that the combination of a

demanding welfare system and a generous work support system is a more effective

approach to fighting welfare dependency and poverty than an approach that relies

primarily on welfare. There is every reason to believe that if Congress holds steady on

the current course, while making some modest midcourse corrections during the 2002

reauthorization debate, the nation will continue to make remarkable progress against

welfare dependency and poverty.
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Figure 1
Welfare Reform is Working
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Figure 2
Poverty is Declining

Welfare Caseloads and Children's
Poverty Decline Simultaneously, 1995-1999
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Figure 3
Federal Programs that Support Low-Income Working Families

Program Summary

Child Care

Medicaid

There are numerous child care programs that provide care
to children while mothers work. These include the Child
Care and Development Block grant, Head Start, Title XX,
the Child and Adult Care Food program, and two tax
credit programs. Between 1993 and 2001, the funds
available through these programs grew from about $9.5
billion to $20 billion.

A federal-state health insurance program for poor and
low-income families; most states provide coverage to
children of working families up to about 200 percent
of the poverty level (almost $29,000 for a family of
three), although coverage for parents ends at much
lower income levels

State Child Health The program offers federal matching funds for states and
Insurance Program territories to provide health insurance coverage to
(SCHIP) uninsured, low-income children from families whose

annual incomes are higher than Medicaid eligibility
thresholds. By 2000 enrollment in the SCHIP program
reached 3.3 million children

Food Stamps &
Child Nutrition

Earned Income Tax Credit

Child Tax Credit

Housing

9

Food Stamps is a federally-financed, state-administered
program that provides low-income families with either
coupons or an electronic debit card that can be used to
purchase food; a mother earning around $10,000 qualifies
for about $2,000 in food stamp benefits; other child
nutrition programs include the school lunch program and
the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women,
Infants, and Children (WIC).

A refundable tax credit that provides a cash income
supplement of up to $4,000 for working families
with incomes of less than about $30,000; the maximum
benefit for a mother with two children and earnings of
about $10,000 is $4,000

When fully implemented, families will receive a $1,000
credit per child against their federal income taxes. The
credit will be refundable for families earning over $10,000
but with little or no tax liability

A series of programs that provide federal subsidies for
rent or home purchase, or direct provision of housing in
housing facilities owned by government
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Figure 4
Measures of Non-Marital Birthsare Leveling Off or Declining
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THE GOOD NEWS ABOUT WELFARE REFORM

ROBERT RECTOR

Five years ago last month, President Bill Clinton
signed legislation overhauling part of the nation's
welfare system. _The Personal Responsibility and
Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996 (P1..
104-193) replaced the failed social program
known as Aid to Families with Dependent Chil-
dren (AFDC) with a new program called Tempo-
rary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF). The
reform legislation had three goals: 1) to reduce
welfare dependence and increase employment; 2)
to reduce child poverty; and 3) to reduce illegiti-
macy and strengthen marriage.

At the time of its enactment, liberal groups pas-
sionately denounced the welfare reform legisla-
tion, predicting that it would result in substantial
increases in poverty, hunger, and other social ills.
Contrary to these alarming forecasts, welfare
reform has been effective in meeting each of its
goals.

Overall poverty, child poverty, and black
child poverty have all dropped substan-
tially. Although liberals predicted that welfare
reform would push an additional 2.6 million
persons into poverty, there are 4.2 million
fewer people living in poverty today than there
were in 1996, according to the most common
Census Bureau figures.
Some 2.3 million fewer children live in pov-
erty today than in 1996.
Decreases in poverty have been greatest
among black children. In fact, today the pov-
erty rate for black children is at the lowest
point in U.S. history. There are 1.1 million
fewer black children in poverty today than
there were in the mid-1990s.
Conventional figures exaggerate the poverty
rate. The poverty rate is even lower when the
Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and non-
cash welfare benefits, such as Food Stamps
and public housing, are counted as income in
determining poverty. This more accurate
assessment shows that the overall poverty rate

in 1999 was 8.8 percent, down from 10.2 per-
cent in 1996.
Hunger among children has been almost cut
in half. According to the U.S. Department of
Agriculture (USDA), there are nearly 2 million
fewer hungry children today than at the time
welfare reform was enacted.
Welfare caseloads have been cut nearly in
half and employment .of the most disadvan-
taged single mothers has increased from 50
percent to 100 percent.
The explosive growth of out-of-wedlock
childbearing has come to a virtual halt. The
share of children living in single-mother fami-
lies has fallen, and the share living in married-
couple families has increased, especially
among black families.

Some attribute these positive trends to the
strong economy in the
late 1990s. Although a
strong economy con-
tributed to some of
these trends, most of
the positive changes
greatly exceed similar
trends that occurred
in prior economic
expansions. The dif-
ference this time is
welfare reform. .

Welfare reform has
substantially reduced
welfare's rewards to This paper, in its entirety, can be
non-work, but much found at: ww.heritageorg/litraty/

badcgrounder/bg14611htnitmore remains to be
done. When TANF is
re- authorized next year, federal work requirements
should be strengthened to ensure that states
require all able-bodied parents to engage in a
supervised job search, community service work,
or skills training as a condition of receiving aid.
Even more important, Congress must recognize
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that the most effective way to reduce child poverty
and increase child well-being is to increase the
number of stable, productive marriages. In the
future Congress must take active steps to reduce
welfare dependence by rebuilding and strengthen-
ing marriage.

PREDICTIONS OF SOCIAL DISASTER
DUE TO WELFARE REFORM

Five years ago, when the welfare reform legisla-
tion was signed into law, Senator Daniel Patrick
Moynihan (DNY) proclaimed the new law to be
"the most brutal act of social policy since recon-
struction." He predicted, "Those involved will
take this disgrace to their graves."2

Marian Wright Edelman, President of the Chil-
dren's Defense Fund, declared the new reform law
an "outrage ... that will hurt and impoverish mil-
lions of American children." The reform, she said,
"will leave a moral blot on [Clinton's] presidency
and on our nation that will never be forgotten."'

The Children's Defense Fund predicted that the
reform law would increase "child poverty nation-
wide by 12 percent ... make children. hungrier
]and] reduce the incomes of one-fifth of all fami-
lies with children in the nation."4

The Urban Institute issued a widely cited report
predicting that the newt law would push 2.6 mil-
lion people, including 1.1 million children, into
poverty. In addition, the study announced the new
law would cause one-tenth of allAmerican fami-
lies, including 8 million families with children, to
lose income?

The Center on Budget and Policy Priorities
asserted the new law would increase the number
of children who are poor and "make many chil-
dren who are already poor poorer still.... No piece
of legislation in U.S. history has increased the
severity of poverty so sharply [as the welfare
reform will]."6

Patricia Ireland, president of the National Orga-
nization for Women, stated that the new welfare
law "places 12.8 million people on welfare at risk
of sinking further into poverty and homeless-
ness.'7

Peter Edelman, the husband of Marian Wright
Edelman and then Assistant Secretary for Planning
and Evaluation at the Department of Health and
Human Services, resigned from the Clinton
Administration in protest over the signing of the
new welfare law. In an article entitled "The Worst
Thing Bill Clinton Has Done," Edelman dubbed
the new law "awful" policy that would do "serious
injury to American children."6

Peter Edelman believed the reform law would
not merely throw millions into poverty, but also
would actively worsen virtually every existing
social problem. He stated, "Where will be more
malnutrition and more crime, increased infant
mortality, and increased drug and alcohol abuse.
There will be increased family violence and abuse
against children and women." According to Edel-
man, the bill would fail even in the simple task of
"effectively" promoting work because "there sim-
ply are not enough jobs now."9

1. Cited. in Arianna HufTington,'Where Liberals Fear to Tread," August 26, 1996, at httpWwww.arianaonline.com/columns/files/
Ok696.html

2. Cited in "Welfare as They Know lt," The Wall Street Journal, August 29, 2001, p.A14.

3. Children's Defense Fund, "Edelman Decries President's Betrayal of Promise 'Not to Hurt Children,'" July 31, 1996.

4. ChildrerA Defense Fund, "How the Welfare Bill Profoundly Harms Children," July 31, 1996.
5. Cited in 'Urban Institute Study Confirms that Welfare Bills Would Increase Child Poverty," Center on Budget and Policy

Priorities, July 26, 1996.

6. David A. Super, Sharon Parrott, Susan Steinmetz, and Cindy'Mann, 'The New Welfare Law," Cotter on Budget and Policy
Priorities, August 13, 1996.

7. Quoted in Lisa Bennet-Haigney, "Welfare Bill Further Endangers Domestic Violence Survivor," National NOW Times,Janu-
ary 1997

8. Peter Edelman, "The Worst Thing Bill Clinton Has Done," The Atlantic Monthly, Vol. 279, Nu. 3 (March 1997), pp. 43-58.
9. Ibid.
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WHAT ACTUALLY HAPPENED

In the half-decade since the welfare reform law
was enacted, social conditions have changed in
exactly the opposite direction from that predicted
by liberal policy organizations. As noted above,
overall poverty, child poverty, black child poverty,
poverty of single mothers, and child hunger have
substantially declined. Employment of single
mothers increased dramatically and welfare rolls
plummeted. The share of children living in single-
mother families fell, and more important, the
share of children living in married-conle families
grew, especially among black families.1u

Reform opponents would like to credit many of
these positive changes to a "good economy." How-
ever, according to their predictions in 1996 and
1997, liberals expected the welfare reform law to
have disastrous results during good economic
limes. They expected reform to increase poverty
substantially even during periods of economic
growth; if a recession did occur, they expected that
far greater increases in poverty than those men-
tioned above would follow. Thus, it is disingenu-
ous for opponents to argue in retrospect that the
good economy was responsible for the frustration
of pessimistic forecasts since the predicted dire
outcomes were expected to occur even in a strong
economy.

Less Poverty

Since the enactment of welfare reform in 1996,
the conventional poverty rate has fallen from 13.7

percent in 1996 to 11.8 percent in 1999. Liberals
predicted that welfare reform would push an addi-
tional 2.6 million people into poverty, but there
are actually 4.2 million fewer people living in pov-
erty today than there were when the welfare
reform law was enacted.11

When the Earned Income Tax Credit and non-
cash welfare benefits, such as Food Stamps and
public housing, are counted in determining pov-
erty, the poverty rate in 1999 was even lower: 8.8
percent, down from 10.2 percent in 1996.12

Less Child Poverty

The conventional child poverty rate has fallen
from 20.5 percent in 1996 to 16.9 percent in
1999. In 1996, there were 14.4 million children in
poverty compared with 12.1 million in 1999.
Though liberals predicted that welfare reform
would throw more than 1 million additional chil-
dren into poverty, there are actually some 2.3 mil-
lion fewer children living in poverty today than
there were when welfare reform was enacted.13
(See Chart 1.)

The child poverty rate is even lower when the
E1TC and non-cash welfare benefits, such as Food
Stamps and public housing, are counted as
income; the 1999 child poverty rate in this more
accurate assessment was 11.2 percent, down from
14 percent in 1996.14

10. The beginning of welfare reform actually occurred in stages during the mid-1990s: therefore it is somewhat arbitrary to
assign a single date to marl< the start of reform. During 1993 and 1994, some states experimented with workfare programs
using federal waivers. In January 1995, Republicans took control of both houses in Congress and many states began imple-
menting reforms in anticipation of the federal legislation that was finally enacted in August 1996. Overall, the onset of
reform could be said to have occurred over a three-year period from 1994 through 1996; thus, some of the positive
changes from welfare reform may predate the actual signing of the bill in 1996.

11. U.S. Bureau of the Census, Poverty in the United States 1999: Current Population Reports Series P60-210 (Washington, D.C.:
U.S. Government Printing Office, 2000), p. 82.

12. The U.S. Census Bureau defines a family as poor if its annual "income" falls below specified poverty income thresholds.
For example, the poverty income threshold for a family of four in 1999 was S17,029. The conventional or most common
poverty measure counts most cash as income but excludes welfare benefits, such as the Earned Income Tax Credit, Food
Stamps, and public housing. When these benefits are counted, the number of persons deemed poor drops substantially.
Poverty figures including EITC and non-cash aid are from U.S. Bureau of the Census, Povertyin the United States 1999, p.
29. and Poverty in the United States 1996, Current Population Reports Series P60-198 (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government
Printing Office, 1997), p. 25. The figures use income definition 14.

13. U.S. Bureau of the Census, Poverty in the United States 1999, p. 82.
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Percent of Children Under 18 in Poverty 1959 1999
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Less Black Child Poverty

According to the Census Bureau, the decreases
in poverty have been the greatest among black
children. Today, the poverty rate for black children
has fallen to the lowest point in U.S. history. The
conventional black child poverty rate has fallen by
one-third, from aroLnd 43.8 percent in the mid-

1990s to 33.1 percent in 1999. There are 1.1 mil-
lion fewer black children in poverty today than
there were in the mid-1990s.15 (See Chart 2.)

When the EITC and non-cash welfare benefits,
such as Food Stamps and public housing, are
counted as income, the black child poverty rate is
even luwer. According to this more accurate mea-

14.'Poverty figures including EITC and non-cash aid are from U.S. Bureau of the Census, Poverty in the United States 1999, p.
29, and Poverty in the United States 1996, p. 25. The figures in the text use income definition 14.

15. U.S. Bureau of the Census, Poverty in the United States 1999, p. 8-9.
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IL Source: US. Census Bureau Poverty in the United States 1999.

sure, the black child poverty rate in 1999 was 21.6
percent, down from 31.1 percent in the mid-
1990s.

Less Poverty Among Single Mothers
Like the rate for black children, the poverty rate

for children living with single mothers also is at its
lowest point in U.S. history. The rate fell from 44
percent in the mid-1990s to 35.7 percent in 1999.
.There are 700,000 fewer single mothers living in
poverty today than there were in the mid- 1990s.16

When the E1TC and non-cash welfare benefits,
such as Food Stamps and public housing, are

counted as income, the poverty rate for single
mothers is substantially lower. According to this
more accurate measure, the poverty rate for single
mother families was 25.7 in 1999, down from
34.4 percent in the mid-1990s.

Dramatic Reduction in Child Hunger
The number of children who are "hungry" has

been cut nearly in half since the enactment of wel-
fare reform, according to the U.S. Department of
Agriculture. The USDA reports that in 1996, 4.4
million children were hungry; by 1999, the num-
ber had fallen to 2.6 million." Thus, there are

16. Ibid., p. B-12.

17. The figures reflect the number of children living in households that were "food insecure with hunger:" See Margaret
Andrews, Mark Nord, Gary Bickel, and Steven Carlson, Household Food Security in the United States, 1999, U.S. Department
of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, 2000, p. 3.
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1999

nearly 2 million fewer hungry children today than
at the time welfare reform was enacted. (See
Chan 3.)

Decrease in the 'Severity of Poverty"
Liberals, like those at the Center on Budget and

Policy Pi iol hies, predicted that welfare reform
would increase "the severity of poverty." Specifi-
cally, it would increase the so-called poverty gap
for families with children by over $4 billion.'

(The poverty gap is the measure of total income
that is needed to lift the income of all poor families
exactly to the poverty line.) In reality, the poverty
gap for families with children has decreased by
$4.5 billion.19

Similarly, the number of children living in "deep
poverty" has declined appreciably. (Families in
"deep poverty" have incomes that are less than half
the poverty income level.) In 1996, there were 6.3
million children living in deep poverty; by 1999,

18. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Urban Institute Study Confirms That Welfare Bills Would Increase Child Poverty."

19. U.S. Bureau of the Census, Poverty in the United States 1996, p. 21, and Poverty in the United States 1999, p. 23. Confusingly,
the average poverty gap per poor family has actually increased by $428 per year. Ironically, this is largely a result of the
substantial reduction in the number of poor families. If the typical family exiting from poverty historically tended to have a
higher income than those remaining in poverty, then as the number of poor families shrinks, the average income of those
who are still in poverty may actually appear to decrease, since it is the relatively poorer families which remain within the
poverty group. This statistical mirage of declining income of the poor can occur even if everyoneY income is rising.
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the number
had fallen to
4.9 mil-
lion.20
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g Welfare
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5

ce
The

designers of
welfare
reform were
concerned
that pro-
longed wel-
fare
dependence
had negative
effects on the
develop-
ment of chil-
dren. Their
goal was to
disrupt inter-
generational
dependence
by moving
families with
children off the welfare rolls through increased
work and marriage. Since the enactment of welfare
reform, welfare dependence has been cut nearly in
half. The caseload in the former AFDC program
(now TANF) fell from 4.3 million families in
August 1995 to 2.2 million in June 2000. (See
Chart 4.)

Contrary to conventional wisdom, the decline
in welfare dependence has been greatest among
the most disadvantaged and least employable sin-
gle mothersthe group with the greatest tendency
toward long-term dependence. Specifically, depen-
dence has fallen most sharply among young never-
married mothers who have low levels of education
and young children.21 This is dramatic confirrna-
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Lion that welfare reform is affecting the whole wel-
fare caseload, not merely the most employable
mothers.

Increased Employment
Since the mid-1990s, the employment rate of

single mothers has increased dramatically. Again,
contrary to conventional wisdom, employment
has increased most rapidly among the most disad-
vantaged, least employable groups:

Employment of never-married mothers has
increased nearly 50 percent.
Employment of single mothers who are high
school dropouts has risen by two-thirds.

20. U.S. Bureau of tie Census, Poverty in the United States 1996, p. 2, and Poverty in the United States 1999, p. 2.

21. June E. O'Neill, and M. Anne Hill, "Gaining Ground? Measuring the Impact of Welfare Reform on Welfare and Work,"
Manhattan Institute Civic Report No. 17, July 2001, pp. 8, 9.



Employment of
young single moth-
ers (ages 18 to 24)
has nearly dou-
bled."

Thus, against con-
ventional wisdom, the
effects of welfare reform
have been the greatest
among the most disad-
vantaged single par-
entsthose with the
greatest barriers to self-
sufficiency. Both
decreases in depen-
dence and increases in
employment have been
most dramatic among
those who have the
greatest tendency to
long -term dependence,
that is, among the
younger never-married
mothers with little edu-
cation.

A Halt in the Rise of
Out-of-Wedlock
Childbearing

Since the beginning
of the War on Poverty,
the illegitimacy rate (the
percentage of births
outside of marriage)
increased enormously.
For nearly three
decades, out-of-wed-
lock births as a share of all births rose steadily at a
rate of almost one percentage point per year. Over-
all, out-of-wedlock births rose from 7.7 percent of
all births in 1965 to an astonishing 32.6 percent in
1994. However, in the mid-1990s, the relentless
30-year rise in illegitimacy came to an abrupt halt.
For the past five years, the out-of-wedlock birth
rate has remained essentially flat. (See Chart 5.)
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22. Ibid., pp. 10-14.

Among blacks, the out-of-wedlock birth rate
actually fell from 70.4 percent in 1994 to 68.8 per-
cent in 1999. Among whites, the rate rose slightly,
from 25.5 percent to 26.7 percent, but the rate of
increase was far slower than it had been in the
period prior to welfare reform
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A Shift Toward Marriage

Throughout the War on Poverty period, mar-
riage eroded. However, since the welfare reform
was enacted, this negative trend has begun to
reverse. The share of children living with single
mothers has declined while the share living with
married couples has increased.

This change is most pronounced among blacks.
Between 1994 and 1999, the share of black chil-
dren living with single mothers fell from 47.1 per-
cent to 43.1 percent, while the share living with
married couples rose from 34.8 percent to 38.9
percent. Similar though smaller shifts occurred
among Hispanics.23

While these changes are small, they do repre-
sent a distinct reversal of the prevailing negative
trends of the past four decades. If these shifts
toward marriage are harbingers of future social
trends, they are the most positive and significant
news in all of welfare reform.

WHO GETS THE CREDIT? THE GOOD
ECONOMY VERSUS WELFARE REFORM

Some would argue that the positive effects noted
above are the product of the robust economy dur-
ing the 1990s, rather than the results of welfare
reform. However, the evidence supporting an eco-
nomic interpretation of these changes is not
strong.

Chart 4 shows the AFDC caseload from 1950 to
2000. On the chart, periods of economic recession
are shaded while periods of economic growth are
shown in white. Historically, periods of economic
growth have not resulted in lower welfare case-
loads. The chart shows eight periods of economic
expansion prior to the 1990s, yet none of these
periods of growth led to a significant drop in
AFDC caseload. Indeed, during two previous eco-
nomic expansions (the late 1960s and the early
1970s), the welfare caseload grew substantially
Only during the expansion of the 1990s does the

caseload drop appreciably. How was the economic
expansion of the 1990s different from the eight
prior expansions? The answer is welfare reform.

Another way to disentangle the effects of welfare
policies and economic factors on declining case-
loads is to examine the differences in state perfor-
mance. The rate of caseload decline varies
enormously among the 50 states. If improving eco-
nomic conditions were the main factor driving
caseloads down, then the variation in state reduc-
tion rates should be linked to variation in state
economic conditions. On the other hand, if wel-
fare polices are the key factor behind falling
dependence, then the differences in reduction
rates should be linked to specific state welfare pol-
icies.

In a 1999 Heritage Foundation study, "The
Determinants of Welfare Caseload Decline," the
author examined the impact of economic factors
and welfare policies on falling caseloads in the
states.24 This analysis showed that differences in
state welfare reform policies were highly successful
in explaining the rapid rates of caseload decline.
By contrast, the relative vigor of state economies,
as measured by unemployment rates, changes in
unemployment, or state job growth, had no statis-
tically significant effect on caseload decline.

A recent paper by Dr. June O'Neill, former
Director of the Congressional Budget Office,
reaches similar conclusions. Dr. O'Neill examined
changes in welfare caseload and employment from
1983 to 1999. Her analysis shows that in the
period after the enactment of welfare reform, pol-
icy changes accounted for roughly three-quarters
of the increase in employment and decrease in
dependence. By contrast, economic conditions
explained only about one-quarter, of the changes
in employment and dependence.~5 Substantial
employment increases, in turn, have led to large
drops in.child poverty.

Overall, it is true that the health of the U.S.
economy has been a positive background factor

23. Allen Dupree and Wendell Primus, "Declining Shate of Children Lived With Single Mothers in the Late 1990V Center on
Budget and Policy Priorities, June 15, 2001, p. 7.

24. Robert E. Rector and Sarah E. Youssef, "The Detem'.inants of Welfare Caseload Decline," Heritage Foundation Center for
Data Analysis Report CDA99-04, May 11, 1999.

25. O'Neill and Hill, "Gaining Ground? Measuring the Impact of Welfare Reform on Welfare and Work," Table 4, p. 22.
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contributing to the changes in welfare depen-
dence, employment, and poverty. It is very
unlikely, for example, that dramatic drops in
dependence and increases in employment would
have occurred during a recession. However, it is
also certain that good economic conditions alone
would not have produced the striking changes that
occurred in the late 1990s. It is only when welfare
reform was coupled with a growing economy that
these dramatic positive changes occurred.

Out-of-Wedlock Child-Bearing and the
Economy

Out-of-wedlock child-bearing and marriage
rates have never been correlated to periods of eco-
nomic growth. Efforts to link the positive changes
in these areas to growth in the economy are with-
out any basis in fact. The onset of welfare reform is
the only plausible explanation for the shifts in
these social trends. Welfare reform affected out-of-
wedlock childbearing and marriage in two ways.

First, even before the passage of the law, the
public debate about welfare reform sent a strong
symbolic message that, in the future, welfare
would be time-limited and that single mothers
would be expected to work and be self-reliant.
This message communicated to potential single
mothers that the welfare system would be less sup-
portive of out-of-wedlock child-bearing and that
raising a child outside of marriage would be more
challenging in the future. The reduction in out-of-
wedlock births was, at least in part, a response to
this message.

Second, reform indirectly reduced welfare's dis-
incentives to marriage. Traditional welfare stood as
an economic alternative to marriage, and mothers
on welfare faced very stiff financial penalties if they
did marry. As women leave AFDC/TANF due to
welfare reform, fewer are affected by welfare's
financial penalties against marriage. In addition,
some women may rely on husbands to provide
income that is no longer available from welfare.
Thus, as the number of women on welfare shrinks,

marriage and cohabitation rates among low-
income individuals can be expected to rise.

What Will Happen During a Recession?

There is considerable concern over what will
happen to welfare caseloads and poverty during
the current economic slowdown. No one at
present can answer these questions, but a reason-
able guess is that welfare caseloads and poverty
will rise during the slowdown, though not as
steeply as they did in prior slowdowns.

Throughout the slowdown or recession, TANF
will provide support to parents without jobs.26
Welfare reform was not designed to kick single
mothers off welfare and abandon them if they can-
not find a private-sector job. If the number of
available jobs shrinks during the recession, moth-
ers should be welcomed back onto the TANF rolls.
However, while on TANF, all parents should be
required to perform community service work,
training, or supervised job search. Such perfor-
mance requirements will increase the incentive to
re-enter the labor market and will reduce the
length of future stays on welfare.

The re-entry into TANF of large numbers of
former recipients may seem to conflict with strict
time limits on the receipt of TANF benefits. How-
ever, federal and most state time limits have suffi-
cient loopholes that time limits should not serve as
an obstacle to receipt of benefits in most cases.
Under no circumstances should a state deny TANF
benefits to a parent who genuinely cannot find pri-
vate-sector employment.

LOOKING TO THE FUTURE

The trends of the past five years have led some
of the strongest critics of welfare reform to recon-
sider their opposition, at least in part. In 1996, the
Deputy Assistant Secretary for Human Services
Policy, Wendell Primus, also resigned from the
Clinton Administration to protest the President's
signing of the welfare reform legislation, predict-
ing that the new law would throw millions of chil-
dren into poverty.

26. A recession is two successive quarters of negative economic growth in which the Gross National Product actually shrinks.
A slowdown is a period of little or no economic growth. The U.S. economy is currently in slowdown rather than a full-
fledged recession.



As Director of Income Security at the Center on
Budget and Policy Priorities, Primus has spent the
past five years analyzing the effects of welfare
reform. The evidence has tempered his earlier
pessimism. He recently stared,

In many ways welfare reform is working
better than I thought it would. The sky
isn't falling anymore. Whatever we have
been doing over the last five years, we
ought to keep going.27

Wendell Primus is correct. When Congress
reauthorizes the TANF program next year, it
should push forward boldly to further promote the
three explicit goals of the 1996 reform:

To reduce dependence and increase employ-
ment;

To reduce child poverty; and
To reduce illegitimacy and strengthen mar-
riage.

These three goals are linked synergistically.
Work requirements in welfare will reduce depen-
dence and increase employment, which in turn
will reduce poverty. As fewer women depend on
welfare in the future, marriage rates may well rise.
Increasing marriage, in turn, is the most effective
means of reducing poverty.

Next Steps In Reform

When Congress re-authorizes the Temporary
Assistance to Needy Families programs in 2002, it
should take the following specific steps.

1. Strengthen federal work requirements. Cur-
rently, about half of the 2 million mothers on
TANF are idle on the rolls and are not engaged
in constructive activities leading to self-suffi-
ciency. This is unacceptable. Existing federal
work requirements must be greatly strength-
ened so that all able-bodied parents. are
engaged continuously in supervised job
search, community service work, or training.

In addition, some states still provide federal
welfare as an unconditional entitlement; recip-
ients who refuse to perform required activities
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continue to receive most benefits. In re-autho-
rizing the TANF program, Congress should
ensure that the law will prohibit federal funds
from being misused in this manner in the
future.

2. Strengthen marriage. As Charts 6 and 7 show,
the poverty rate of single-parent families is
about five times higher than among married-,
couple families. The most effective way to
reduce child poverty and increase child well-
being is to increase the number of stable, pro-
ductive marriages. This can be accomplished
in three ways.

First, the substantial penalties against marriage
in the overall welfare system should be
reduced. As it is currently structured, welfare
rewards illegitimacy and wages war against
marriage. That war must cease.28

Second, the government should educate young
men and women on the benefits of marriage in
life.

Third, programs should provide couples with
the skills needed to reduce conflict and physi-
cal abuse and to increase satisfaction and lon-
gevity in a marital relationship.

The 1996 TANF law established the formal
goals of reducing out-of-wedlock childbearing
and increasing marriage, but despite nearly
$100 billion in TANF spending over the last
five years, the states have spent virtually noth-
ing on specific pro-marriage programs. The
slowdown in the growth of illegitimacy and the
increases in marriage have occurred as the
incidental by-product of work-related reforms
and not as the result of positive pro-marriage
initiatives by the states. The current neglect of
marriage is scandalous and deeply injurious to
the well-being of children. In future years, 5
percent to 10 percent of federal TANF funds
should be earmarked for pro-marriage initia-
tives.

27. Quoted in Blaine Harden, "Two Parent Families Rise after Change in Welfare Laws," The New York Times, August 12, 2001,
Section 1, p. 1.
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CONCLUSION

More than 20 years ago, President Jimmy Carter
stated, "the welfare system is anti-work, anti-fam-
ily, inequitable in its treatment of the poor and
wasteful of the taxpayers' dollars."29 President
Carter was correct in his assessment.

The 1996 welfare reform began necessary
changes to the disastrous old welfare system. The
rewards to non-work in the TANF program have
been substantially reduced. But much more
remains to be done. When Congress re-authorizes
TANF next year, it should ensure that, in the
future, all able-bodied welfare recipients are
required to work or undertake other constructive
activities as a condition of receiving aid.

But increasing work is not enough. Each year,
one-third of all children are born outside of wed-
lock; this means that one child is born to an

unmarried mother every 25 seconds. This collapse
of marriage is the principal cause of child poverty
and welfare dependence. In addition, children in
these families are more likely to become involved
in crime, to have emotional and behavioral prob-
lems, to be physically abused, to fail in school, to
abuse drugs, and to end up on welfare as adults.

Despite these harsh facts, the anti-marriage
effects of welfare, which President Carter noted
over two decades ago, are largely intact. The cur-
rent indifference and hostility to marriage in the
welfare system is a national disgrace. In reautho-
rizing TANF, Congress must make the rebuilding
of marriage its top priority. The restoration of mar-
riage in American society is truly the next frontier
of welfare reform.

Robert Rector is Senior Research Fellow in
Domestic Policy Studies.

28. While it is widely accepted that welfare is biased against marriage, relatively few understand how this bias operates. Many
erroneously believe that welfare programs have eligibility criteria that directly exclude married couples. This is not true.
Nevertheless, welfare programs do penalize marriage and reward single parenthood because of the inherent design of all
means tested programs. In a means-tested program, the benefits are reduced as non-welfare income rises. Thus, under any
means-tested system, a mother will receive greater benefits if she remains single than if she is married to a working hus-
band. Welfare not only serves as a substitute for a husband, it actually penalizes marriage because a low-income couple
will experiencea significant drop in combined income if they marry.
For example, the typical single mother on TANF receives a combined welfare package of various means- tested aid benefits
worth about $14,000 per year. Suppose this typical single mother receives welfare benefits worth $14,000 per year while
the father of her children has a low-wage job paying $15,000 per year. If the mother and father remain unmarried, they
will have a combined income-of $29,000 ($14,000 from welfare and $15,000 from earnings):- However, if the couple mar-
ries, the. fatheit earnings will be counted against the mother's welfare eligibility. Welfare benefits will be eliminated or cut
dramatically and the couples combined income will fall substantially. Thus, means-tested welfare programs do not penal-
ize marriage per se, but instead implicitly.penalize marriage to an employed man with earnings. Nonetheless, the practical
effect is to significantly discourage marriage among low-income couples. This anti-marriage discrimination is inherent in
all means-tested aid programs, including TANF, Food Stamps, public housing, Medicaid, and the Women, Infants and
Children (WIC) food program.

29. Quoted in Roger A. Freeman, Does America Neglect Its Poor? (Stanford, Cal.: The Hoover Institution, 1987), p. 12.
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receives no funds from any government at any level, nor does it perform any
government or other contract work.

The Heritage Foundation is the most broadly supported think tank in the
United States. During 2000, it had more than 150,297 individual, foundation, and
corporate supporters representing every state in the U.S. Its 1999 contributions came
from the following sources:

Government 0.0%
Individuals 51.2%
Foundations 17.0%
Corporations 3.2%
Investment Income 25.9%
Publication Sales and Other 2.7%

The top five corporate givers provided The Heritage Foundation with less than
1.6% of its 2000 income. The Heritage Foundation's books are audited annually by the
national accounting firm of Deloitte & Touche. A list of major donors is available
from The Heritage Foundation upon request.

Members of The Heritage Foundation staff testify as individuals discussing
their own independent research. The views expressed are their own, and do not reflect
an institutional position for The Heritage Foundation or its board of trustees.
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Committee on Education and the Workforce

Subcommittee on 213 Century Competitiveness

The Honorable Howard P. "Buck" McKeon, Chairman

Testimony by Joel Potts, Ohio Department of Job and Family Services

September 20, 2001

Good morning, my name is Joel Potts and I am the TANF Policy Administrator for the Ohio

Department of Job and Family Services. I am here today to discuss the effects of welfare reform

in Ohio.

Ohio's 88 counties and the state have successfully implemented the Ohio Works First welfare

reform program. The unprecedented flexibility and approach afforded the agency by Congress in

the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996 has allowed Ohio

to move forward with fundamental reform in the welfare system. While a safety net remains to

serve children and those who cannot work, the primary focus of welfare reform in Ohio moved

from a system focused on providing cash payments to a system bringing stability and self-

sufficiency to people's lives through promotion of a work first/workforce philosophy.

Today, there are fewer Ohioans receiving monthly benefits than at any time since 1967. When

our caseloads peaked in March of 1992, 748,717 individuals were receiving cash assistance at an

average cost of $82 million per month. Today, that number is below 210,000 at an average cost

of $27 million per month. The reduction in caseload has provided the state significant funding to

go along with the flexibility provided by Congress. The result is a model for welfare reform

highlighted with more families being served, fewer welfare dependent families, increased

earnings, decreased poverty for those formerly on the system and broad community support and

involvement.



122

Ohio's welfare reform program is divided into two major categories. The first category provides

temporary cash assistance to families for a maximum of three years and is referred to as Ohio

Works First. During their time on assistance, families must sign self-sufficiency contracts

outlining work activities and other obligations they must fulfill as a condition of receiving cash

assistance.

On October 1, 2000, Ohio passed a significant milestone in the implementation of Ohio Works

First. That was the first date on which households faced the risk of cutoffs as a result of utilizing

all three years of eligibility. On October 1, 1997, there were 117,000 families that potentially

faced termination on October 1 of 2000. Of the original 117,00 families, fewer than 4,000 of

them were still receiving benefits and ultimately lost cash assistance as a result of time limits on

that date. The 88 counties deserve tremendous credit for the manner in which the 36 month limit

was implemented and for the care that they showed in working with these families.
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Ohio is reinventing welfare by reinvesting in its communities. Ohio's counties have been given

more flexibility than ever before in designing and implementing a service delivery system that

addressees the needs of the people they serve.

The second category of our welfare reform program is referred to as Prevention, Retention and

Contingency, or PRC. The PRC program focuses on providing people with the help they need to

stay off public assistance and assume personal responsibility. Counties determine what services

to provide and also set eligibility levels. Individuals do not have to receive cash assistance to

qualify for this portion of the program.

To meet the needs of poor families, counties have made use of the program in a wide variety of

ways to deal with problems unique to their local communities. For example:

Hamilton County - This metropolitan county contracts with a private non-profit consortium of

providers to work with "hard to serve" families. These families are generally recognized as

multiple needs families that have a history of public assistance dependency. In the past four

years, over 3,000 families have been served with only 150 families returning to public assistance.

Appalachian Counties - To address the chronic need to improve attendance in Appalachian

schools, Appalachian counties have implemented head-lice programs. (Head lice is the number

one cause for absenteeism in Appalachia Ohio.) PRC programs have aggressively dealt with this

problem and in many school districts absenteeism has declined by as much as 50 percent.

Cuyahoga County - The Cleveland area has effectively used its PRC program to address the

needs of families facing welfare cut-offs by partnering with numerous county organizations and

developing programs to ensure that every family has access to services they desire or need to

succeed. Their time-limit cut-off plan includes providing immediate employment opportunities
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for work ready clients, transitional employment for those who are not necessarily ready to enter

the job market and short term transitional assistance. Additionally, a child safety review process

is in place which provides home visits by community based agencies, linking families to support

services and assessing the viability of a family's plan for meeting its basic needs.

Montgomery County - Only 6 percent of low income families have computers in their homes

compared to 56% of families earning more than $50,000 per year. In an effort to address the

digital divide and provide computers, technology and training to poor families, Montgomery

County has developed a program that provides inner-city youth with the opportunity to "earn" a

new computer. This initiative is an intense computer training program that includes education in

software and hardware as well as exposing teenagers to the computer field and possible

employment opportunities after graduation. Students who complete the course and meet all of

the requirements will get to keep the computer they actually build during the 4 week course.

This program has the endorsement of local community and business leaders and costs the county

less than $600 per student.

PRC is now one of the largest program in the state:providing assistance to poor families in Ohio.

Through county departments, the state anticipates expenditures in the current biennium of nearly

$600 million dollars with nearly half of the money being utilized for employment, training, work

support and diversion. During the Fall of 2000, the Ohio Legislative Welfare Oversight Council,

Co-chaired by State Representatives Netzley and Boyd, visited with 19 separate counties to

discuss the progress of welfare reform. Without exception, PRC was highlighted by each county

as the most significant program in addressing the challenges of long-term dependency.

Additional major categories of expenditures include pregnancy prevention, youth education and

support, emergency services, child welfare, non-custodial parent services and domestic violence

counseling. Furthermore, it should be noted that Ohio has been one of the leading states in the
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nation for actively involving the faith-based community in welfare reform. Counties project

expenditures in excess of $40 million in contracts with faith-based organizations to provide

many of the services mentioned above.

In short, Ohio's welfare reform program is paying off for families and communities. According

to studies commissioned by ODJFS and mandated by the Ohio General Assembly, Ohio Works

First's emphasis on employment, personal responsibility and community support is working.

According to studies produced by Macro International and the Ohio State University of families

formerly participating in Ohio Works First, we found:

They're working

Two thirds of former recipients report working

A full week

They work an average of 38.4 hours per week

Their earnings are up

They earn, on average, $8.65 per hour or $1410 per month

Theirkids have health care

Most (83%) indicated their:youngest child had health care coverage

They're finding work close to home

50% of respondents traveled less than 15 minutes to work and 85% travel less than 30

minutes.

They're not coming back

Most (84%) say they don't intend to return to OWF in the future.

0 123
80-213 D-5



A cornerstone of welfare reform in Ohio was to make work pay and we're meeting that goal. A

family of three on welfare receives a maximum benefit of $ 373 per month. A typical former

recipient who works, earns in excess of $1400 per month. In addition, expansions in health care

coverage for working families, child care and PRC help to assure a family's transition to the

workforce have the critical supports needed to be successful.
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Ohio has taken a responsible approach to welfare reform and the block grant. Our strategy has

been to provide tremendous flexibility and funding for programs and services never before

possible, while still maintaining a responsible cash reserve to protect against a major downturn in

the economy. Our approach has been to be responsive to meet the needs of the clients,
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responsible to the integrity of the TANF program and fiscally prudent.

For the first time in Ohio's history we are spending more welfare dollars to support work

than to support dependency. As our caseloads continue to decreasewe are able to shift more

revenues to families to stabilize their lives and prevent long-term dependency.

-Statewide Cash Assistance Recipients
73% Decline from 1992 to 2001
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In Ohio, we have taken a-holistic approach to addressing the needs of families dependent on

public assistance. Werio longenoperate a one-size-fits-all program but instead treat families on

a case by case basis. We also operate our programs at the local level, empowering those

individuals working directly with the families with the resources to be successful. And, we work

closely with our communities to build on their strengths and address their weaknesses.

The success of Ohio's program cannot be credited to a single portion of our welfare reform

strategy. The needs and motivations of families dependent on assistance is widely varied and our

program is a package of services and requirements which collectively have worked to help

families break the cycle of dependency. Work and training programs, work supports, time limits,

sanctions, counseling, caseworker intervention, prevention, retention and contingency programs

all work collectively to create a system that has succeeded in turning public assistance from a
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system of dependency to one of self sufficiency.

For over sixty years our nation operated a public assistance system that focused on dependency,

discouraged work and marriage and created barriers to employment. The result was generational

welfare caseloads living in extreme poverty. Over the past five years we have been operating

under a new assumption, that public assistance should be a temporary means of supporting a

family and focused on employment. The result is a dramatic decrease in families relying on cash

assistance and a dramatic increase in the number of working families.

Ohio has responded to the challenges of TANF by creating a temporary cash assistance program

helping families end dependency on government benefits. We have successfully moved from a

system of providing cash payments to bringing stability and self-sufficiency to people's lives

through the promotion of a work first/workforce philosophy.

As we begin the TANF reauthorization debate, it is important that Congress takes into

consideration all the significant investments that states have made to address the challenges of

welfare reform outside of the TANF program. Ohio continues to make significant investments

by providing services to poor families in excess of federal mandates that will not necessarily

show up on federal reports. We have dramatically increased State funding for programs that

support employment including child care, health care, substance abuse treatment, counseling and

transportation. While these financial commitments may not show up in federal TANF reports

they are nonetheless an important part of the success story of welfare reform in Ohio.

Ohio's requests of Congress for reauthorization are simple and straightforward:

First, we would like to stay the course. The combination of block grant funding, flexibility and

time limits have helped us to provide a system that supports families and makes work pay. Ohio

has a 34 year low in caseloads and studies show that 60 percent of families formerly dependent

126
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on welfare are no longer living in poverty.

Second, we urge Congress to continue funding at the current level. Today, we are serving

families in new ways, shifting the direction in which TANF funds flow from cash assistance to

work and family supports. Reductions in funding will effect the most creative and forward

thinking programs and erode confidence in the states and local communities. Ifwe are going to

continue to be serious about welfare reform and not just focus on caseload size, we must

continue to have the funding and flexibility to operate this highly effective program.

Third, the option to transfer 30 percent of TANF into the childcare development fund and social

services block grant is a vital part of welfare reform. The ability to transfer these funds provides

tremendous support to working poor families and supports the Ohio Work First philosophy.

Finally, it is hard to argue with success and TANF has been a tremendous success in Ohio. We

believe other federal programs should mirror TANF and provide services that support work and

self-sufficiency, state flexibility and performance.

We look forward to working with Congress throughout the reauthorization debate. Thank you

for the opportunity to testify today regarding the TANFprogram and I would be happy to

address any questions.
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Testimony of Heather Boushey

Economist, Economic Policy Institute, Washington, Dc

Before the Committee on Education and the Workforce

U.S. House of Representatives

Thursday, September 20, 2001

Chairman Buck McKeon and Members of the Committee:

My name is Heather Boushey. I am an Economist at the Economic Policy Institute

in Washington, DC. It is a great privilege to be here today to discuss the effects of the

Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act on working families.

There appear to be many positive developments since the passage of the Personal

Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act in August of 1996. Welfare

caseloads have dropped substantially, from 5.5% of the total U.S. population in 1994 to

2.1% in June 2000.1 Many former welfare recipients have entered the workforce, and

poverty has fallen among children overall from 1993 to 1999.

But these developments shroud many disturbing realities for millions of current

and former welfare recipients. Most former welfare recipients are not working full-time

or full-year. Most are earning between $6.00 and $8.00 per hour (Acs and Loprest 2001;

Administration for Children and Families and Office of Planning Research and

Evaluation 2000; Brauner and Loprest 1999; Freedman et al. 2000; Loprest 1999; Loprest

2001; Parrott 1998), a wage insufficient to enable them to provide for their families. And

although the poverty rate has declined overall, it has increased among working families,

These data are available at http://www.acEdths.goviriews/stats/6097rf.htm.
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particularly those headed by single mothers. For those families that were already poor,

poverty in the last several years has deepened (Primus and Greenstein 2000).

In order to review all of the evidence available to us , we must first be clear about

the stated goals of welfare reform and how we measure its success. Caseload reduction is

not an adequate measure of success, nor is the proportion of former welfare recipients

who are employed "at any time" after leaving welfare. We must look behind these

numbers to see if how families fare after leaving welfare.

Welfare families are, by definition, mostly headed by single mothers. The

criterion for evaluating welfare reform's success should be whether these mothers are

able to find and maintain stable employment that pays enough for them to achieve a safe

and decent standard of living for their families.

The strong economy caused caseload to fall, but not evenly

Welfare caseloads fell over the second half of the 1990s, but this was due in large

part to the strong economy. Further, caseloads did not fall uniformly: big cities are now

left with a larger share of welfare recipients.

The PRWORA was implemented during the longest boom in post-war history.

Researchers have found that 40 to 80 % of the fall in caseloads may be attributable to the

boom, rather than the policy reforms. (See Council of Economic Advisors (1998);

Wallace and Blank (1998); Ziliak, et al (1997) for a thorough review of this literature.)

This has important implications for our thinking about TANF reauthorization as the US

economy slides into recession. Strong labor demand played an important role in creating

130
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jobs for welfare recipients to move into; weakened labor demand in the future may make

it more difficult for former welfare recipients to find or maintain employment.

Welfare caseloads are now increasingly concentrated in America's cities

(Brookings Institution 1999). As of 1999, nearly 60 % of all welfare cases were in 89

large urban counties that accounted for only 33 % of the U.S. population. This is an

increase of 10 %age points since 1994. As a result, ten urban counties now account for

roughly one-third of all U.S. welfare cases (Katz and Allen 2001).

The drop in welfare caseloads is also not uniform across states. Between 1993 and

1999, caseloads in Oklahoma, Florida, Colorado, West Virginia, Mississippi, Wisconsin,

Idaho, and Wyoming fell by 70 % or more. However, caseloads in New Mexico, Hawaii,

Rhode Island New York, Nebraska, Alaska, Vermont, California, and the District of

Columbia fell by less than 40 . California and New York, which accounted for 17% and

9% of the nation's caseloads, respectively, in 1993, accounted for 22% and 12% of

caseloads in 1999 (Administration for Children and Families and Office of Planning

Research and Evaluation 2000).

The block. grant structure implemented as a part of PRWORA may suit some

states and communities better than it does others. As the distribution of welfare recipients

becomes more concentrated, we must alter our allocation of funds accordingly.

.Many (but not all) former welfare recipients are now working but few are escaping

poverty

Across the country, between 40 and 70 % of all former welfare recipients are

working. Work has increased among welfare recipients and welfare leavers. In fiscalyear
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1994, only 8 % of TANF adults were employed while receiving assistance. In fiscal year

1999, however, 28 % were employed (Strawn, Greenberg, and Savner 2001). This is

consistent with the fact that labor force participation has increased among single mothers

(Blank and Schmidt 2000). Labor force participation increased by 9.6 percentage points

among single mothers between 1989 and 2000, but increased much more slowly among

married women. Further, women with a high-school degree increased their labor force

participation by 6 % over this period. Labor force participation remained relatively

constant for higher-skilled women.

A single parent with two children needs about $30,000 to afford the basic

necessities of life (Boushey et al 2001). This is more than double the federal poverty

line. Among former welfare recipients, however, mean earnings are only between

$10,000 and $14,000 annually. This is often lower than the poverty line of $13,133 for a

family of three of in 1998 (Strawn, Greenberg, and Savner 2001) (when'most of these

surveys tabulated their data) and well below the amount a family needs to purchase

adequate housing, food, health care, child care, and other basic necessities.

Most of the research on what has happened to welfare leavers looks at leavers

during the late 1990s. A few examples shows the limited range of results:

In New York City, a sample of 569 cases from 6,092 cases closed in November of

1997 yielded 126 cases with valid phone numbers. Of those 126 surveyed, 58%

reported that they were supporting their families mainly through work. The median

wage among respondents was $7.50 per hour. Thirty-seven percent of respondents

had incomes above the poverty line.

12
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In Maryland, a study using administrative data from government programs on

welfare, child support, and unemployment insurance, found that 51 % of former

welfare recipients had positive earnings in the quarter after leaving welfare. Average

wages for those working were $2,384 in the first quarter after leaving welfare and

$2,439 in the second quarter, which annualizes to over $9,500, leaving the average

family far below the poverty line.

In South Carolina, a study utilizing phone interviews and home visits for a randomly

selected group of closed cases found that 65 % were employed at the time of

interview, earning an average hourly wage of $6.

In Washington state, a survey of those leaving TANF between April and August 1998

found that 71 % of former recipients were employed with hourly wages averaging $8.

Workers worked an average of 36 hours per week.

As former welfare women enter the labor market, the implicit hope of the

PRWORA is that they will eventually climb the job ladder. From prior research, we know

that wage profiles for less-educated workers remain stagnant, even if earnings profiles

slope upward. Most studies find that wages increase between 1% and 2.6% per year for

low-skilled workers (Burtless 1995; Card, Michalopoulos, and Robins 1999; Moffitt and

Rangarajan 1989).2 Less-educated workers experience little wage growth while working

for the same employer and only limited gains far less meaningful than for more-

educated workers when moving to a new employer (Connolly and Gottschalk 2000). A

2 The exception is Gladden and Taber (2000) who find that once labor market experience is taken into
account appropriately, there are not large differences in earnings growth between low skill and medium
skilled workers, despite differences in wage levels.
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substantial proportion of workers actually experience real declines in wages while

working for the same employer or after moving to a new employer (Gottschalk 2000).

Poverty and hardships have not been reduced among the kinds of families most

affected by welfare reform

Recent data show that poverty has declined overall, although it has deepened for

those who remain poor and has increased among "working families". Most former

welfare recipients do not earn wages that lift them above the poverty line: only 29 % of

those with earnings who had been on welfare in the previous year had wages above the

official poverty line in 1998 (Sherman et al. 1998).

Although poverty was lower among almost every demographic group in 1999, it

increased among single, working mothers. Before counting the benefits of government

safety net programs, the poverty rate for people in working single-mother familiesfell

from 35.5% in 1995 to 33.5% in 1999 (the latest year for which data is currently

available). However, after counting government benefits and taxes, the poverty rate

among people in working single-mother families was 19.4% in 1999, virtually the same

as in 1995. The authors of a recent report on povertyconclude:

... after 1995, declines in the effectiveness of the safety net in reducing poverty among families

headed by working single mothers offset the effect of the improving economy, halting the

reduction of the poverty rate for these families and pushing those who remained poor deeper into

poverty (Porter and Dupree 2001).

Further, people in families headed by working single mothers who were poor in 1999 are

deeper in poverty than such families were in 1995. This is yet another piece of evidence
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indicating that former welfare mothers are having difficulties finding employment that

helps them to escape poverty.

Many former welfare families are as likely to experience hardships after leaving

welfare. Over one-third of families on welfare went without housing, food, or necessary

medical care, compared to 29.8% of families who left welfare over a year ago. Families

with a full-time worker were only slightly less likely to experience one or more of these

hardships compared to current welfare families. Nearly one-quarter % of families who

left welfare more than a year ago and had a full-time worker went without housing, food,

or necessary medical care, while 29.9% of those in families that left welfare more

recently did so (Boushey and Gundersen 2001).

Single parents should be able to adequately support their families

Much of the PRWORA explicitly addressed the high rates of single parenthood

among poor families. Since the passage of this legislation, teen pregnancy rates have

fallen. However, research cannot substantiate that this was due to changes in welfare

policy, rather than other causes. What we do know is that 90 % of former welfare

recipients are mothers, and that the kinds of employment and earnings they can gamer in

the labor market will dictate our success as helping them transition from welfare-to-work.

During the 1980s, the gender wage gap narrowed substantially. The gap closed

because, while real wages for both women and men fell, they fell more formen. As the

economy heated up during the 1990s, however, the gender wage gap stopped narrowing

and began stagnating. Right now, the gender wage ratio (that is, women's wages as a



140

%age of men's) among full-time workers is 81 %. The ratio is even lower for parents:

mothers' earnings amount to less than two-thirds of fathers' earnings.

This gender wage gap is not due to differences in the skills and attributes that

women and men bring to the labor market. Among high-school educated, full-time

workers, the gender wage gap is .79, the same as among college-educated full-time

workers. Further, women are now more likely than men to attend and graduate from

college. Pay inequality is due to something more than the attributes that women and men

bring to the labor market. The pay gap remains, however, partly because of the high

degree of segregation of women and men into different types of jobs.

Eliminating the gender pay gap would go a long way to helping families make

ends meet. If single working mothers earned as much as comparably skilled men, their

family incomes would increase by nearly 17 %, and their poverty rates would be cut in

half, from 25.3 % to 12.6 %.

Work supports

Much has been made of the increased attention to work supports in the PRWORA

and in other areas related to welfare reform. The major areas of reform have been child

care, health care, the EITC, food stamps, and housing.

The good news is that Congress has allocated more money to childcare programs.

The total federal dollars available for child care have nearly doubled since the early

1990s; states may now use TANF monies for childcare expenditures. However, many

problems remain. Only 12 % of eligible families receive assistance through the Child

Care and Development Fund (Layzer and Collins 2001; U.S. Department of Human
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Services 1999). Federal and state programs reach very few families with child care needs.

Tax credits are too low to help families with child care costs. Head Start serves less than

half of eligible children (Blank, Schulman, and Ewen 1999). Furthermore, child care

quality is inadequate due to low pay for child care workers. Despite increased federal

funding on child care over the past decade, wages for child care workers stagnated,

resulting in continued problems with recruiting and retraining qualified teachers

(Whitebrook, Howes, and Phillips 1998).

Many families who have moved from welfare-to-work cannot afford health care.

If a working-poor family is not offered employer-based health care or cannot afford the

plan offered, in most cases it cannot rely on governmental assistance for health coverage.

In the typical state, a parent in a family of three earning over $7,992 (59% of the poverty

guideline) is not eligible for Medicaid coverage (Guyer and Mann 1999). According to

our family budget research, if a two-parent, two-child family tried to purchase a non-

group health insurance plan, it would cost an average of $350 a month. Former welfare

recipientseven those with a full-time worker in their familyhave high rates of health-

related hardships. They experience levels of health hardships similar to those of welfare

families, and higher than those of poor families overall (Boushey and Gundersen 2001).

Although the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) has been expanded, more than

6 million children are eligible, but are not enrolled in either CHIP or Medicaid.3

The welfare reform legislation did not recognize the large role of housing in the

budgets of poor families. A recent report found that few of the states studied either had a

separate housing allowance provided with connection to TANF or a specific provision for

3 These data are available at http://www.childrensdefense.org/hs_gerdildi_faqs.htm.
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housing costs in the TANF benefit (Wright, Ellen, and Schill 2001). The report concludes

that, "as a rule, the states reviewed in this study made no special provision for how

sanctions imposed on clients for noncompliance with a TANF eligibility requirement

would affect any payments made through TANF for housing costs" (Wright, Ellen, and

Schill 2001, p. 46). Families are experiencing high rates of housing hardships as a result:

among parents who recently left welfare, 28% report being unable to pay housing or

utility bills."

Conclusion

There is some good news, but for millions of current and former welfare recipients,

economic well-being has not improved.

Falling caseloads are linked to the good economy. This progress will soon reverse

course.

Even during the latter years of the boom, many (most?) families were unable to

maintain stable, full-time employment.

Wages are too low to enable families to escape poverty and avoid material hardships.

Contractions of the safety net lead to higher poverty among people in working single

mother families.

We have made progress on implementing work supports, but we have very far to go.

It's unclear how possible increases in caseloads as the economy contracts will affect

work support programs.

These data are available at http://www.childrensdefense.org/fair-start-welfaretowhat 2000.htrn.
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Written Testimony of Sanford F. Schram Before the U.S. House of Representatives,

Committee on Education and the Workforce, Subcommittee on 21st Century

Competitiveness, September 20, 2001

Dear Chairman McKeon, Congresswoman Mink, and other committee members,

thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify this morning. My name is Sanford

Schram and I am a Professor in the Graduate School of Social Work and Social Research

at Bryn Mawr College, in Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania.

Five years after the enactment of the Personal Responsibility and Work

Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, that law is now widely heralded as a success.

While some aspects of the law have worked for some families, many aspects have not--so

much so that I would suggest that the much-heralded claim that welfare reform is a

success is overrated and very much premature. A good part of the problem stems from

the fact that public discourse has in a questionable way shifted the frame of reference

from poverty to dependency. (See Schram and Soss, 2001). As a result, reductions in

welfare caseloads are misleadingly seen as the primary measure of success when poverty

remains the pressing issue.

In addition, numerous claims have been made for the success of welfare reform

that are questionable at best. There are claims that welfare reform has reduced poverty

and done other wonderful things for families. Yet, I would suggest that important

questions need to be asked about these claims before we can develop a clear picture of

where welfare reform has taken us. Taking a critical eye to existing research helps us

pose these questions.
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First, contrary to numerous claims, it is not even clear from available research that

welfare reform is the major reason for the dramatic declines in caseloads that have

occurred since the early 1990s. The economic growth of the 1990s may very well have

had a much greater impact in reducing the numbers of welfare recipients and reform of

welfare policy may instead have had only a marginal effect. In addition, where welfare

reform has had an effect, it has most often been where the economy has created

opportunities for people to forego needing assistance. Lastly, welfare reform's limited

contribution to reducing caseloads has included forcing people off welfare when they

were not ready to support their families on their own. Therefore, for several reasons, the

caseload declines that have occurred should not be seen as primarily the result of welfare

reform assisting people to leave welfare. This focus has been overemphasized and

exaggerates the extent to which reform is helping welfare recipients leave welfare and

achieve self-sufficiency.

Second, there is no real evidence that welfare reform has done much to reduce

poverty. Trend line data that is offered by some analysts is misleadingly confusing

correlation with causation. While poverty rates overall have declined during the years of

welfare reform, it is not clear that this is the result of welfare reform. More to the point,

as a recent report from the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities indicates, "Among

people in families headed by working single mothers, there was no progress in reducing

poverty between 1995 and 1999, despite an expanding economy" (Porter and Dupree,

2001). In fact, it very well may be the case that welfare reform has erased what poverty

reduction the economy produced among single mothers with children. While economic

growth in the 1990s reduced poverty among single mothers, welfare reform increased
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poverty among this group. The net effect has been that poverty levels for single mothers

with children have not changed much at all, even as poverty has declined in the

population overall. While economic growth was reducing poverty for single mothers with

children, welfare reform replaced welfare receipt with low-wage jobs for many of them

and no jobs for still others. In addition, weltare reform has resulted in the many families

who now go without welfare also not receiving needed entitlements for food stamps,

medical assistance and child care. As a result, welfare reform has for many families

resulted in net reductions in income transfers from government, thereby reducing their

incomes and erasing the gains in incomes that have come from taking paid employment.

Third, the overemphasis on people leaving welfare has led to insufficient attention

being given to the hardship suffered by families who have left welfare. Studies of

"leavers," as they are called, indicate that most are working, but not full time, and many

others, as much as a- third, are not working at all and are without consistent income

support. Many these "leavers," as many as half, are among the families that end up not

getting needed health insurance, food stamps and child entitlements for which they

remain eligible. Therefore, low-wages, underemployment and other economic factors are

combining with bureaucratic disentitlement to make the transition from welfare

extremely painful for many families. As a result, the overwhelming majority of these

leavers remain poor several years after going off public assistance.

Many families, over 500,000 by 1999, did not really leave welfare on their own

accord but instead were forced off, sanctioned, for failure to conform to new, strict

requirements. These families are more likely to be African-American and do less well

compared to other leavers.
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Whites have been leaving welfare at higher rates than nonwhites, and as a result,

the racial composition of the remaining welfare population is changing to become

increasingly nonwhite. States with higher proportions of their welfare population

constituted by African-Americans are more likely to impose more aggressive versions of

new get-tough welfare reforms, including sanctions, time limits for the receipt of aid, and

family cap policies that deny additional aid to families for a child born while the family is

already receiving assistance.

Children's well-being is likely to decline in those families who have seen their

incomes decline under welfare reform. Pushing single mothers prematurely into the paid

labor market and requiring work outside the home is in many cases undermining the

ability of these mothers to effectively fulfill their child-rearing responsibilities.

Therefore, a closer examination of the research on welfare reform raises troubling

questions about its effects and calls into question its supposed success. Welfare reform

has not been shown to have played a major role in reducing welfare dependency; it is

being shown to be increasing poverty. It is imposing new hardships and introducing new

forms of discrimination.

There is a need to review available research more critically and to think about

how to revise the new welfare policy regime to redress these problems. I provide

specifics below.

Between 1995 and 1999. a strong economy reduced poverty by about 2

percent. Reductions in government transfer payments during this period,

however, eliminated almost all of the anti-poverty effectiveness of economic
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growth. Prior to welfare reform, between 1993 and 1995, government transfer

payments had produced the opposite effect, reducing poverty among

American families (Porter and Dupree, CLASP, August, 2001).

About one-third of people who have left welfare say they have had to cut the

size of meals or skip meals because they did not have enough food in the

house (Loprest, Urban Institute, 2001).

Over 40 percent of welfare leavers report that they have had trouble paying

housing and utility bills since leaving welfare (Loprest, Urban Institute, 2001).

Since welfare reform was enacted in 1996, and despite a strong economy,

there have been sharp increases in the rates at which single mothers with

children have had to rely on food pantries and homeless shelters (Eisinger,

Focus, 1999).

An estimated one-third to one-half of all families leaving welfare for work do

not receive medical assistance, food stamps, or child care to which they are

entitled (Zedlewski, Urban Institute, 2001; Loprest, Urban Institute, 2001).

Between 1997 and 1999, over 500,000 families were sanctioned off welfare

and these families have been more likely to experience poverty than have

other families leaving welfare. On a variety of measures, families who have
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been sanctioned off welfare tend to fare worse than other leavers (Goldberg,

CBPP, 2001; Lower-Basch, MIS, 2000).

States in which African Americans make up a higher proportions of recipients

are statistically more likely to adopt full-family sanctions (Soss, Schram,

Vartanian and O'Brien, AJPS, 2001). African American recipients are

statistically more likely than white recipients to participate in a TANF

program that employs full-family sanctions (Soss, Schram, Vartanian and

O'Brien, AJPS, 2001). And African-American families have, in fact, been

sanctioned more frequently than their white counterparts (Lower-Basch, MS,

2000).

States in which African Americans make up a higher proportions of recipients

are statistically more likely to adopt family cap policies (Soss, Schram,

Vartanian and O'Brien, AJPS, 2001). African American recipients are

statistically more likely than white recipients to participate in a TANF

program that employs a family cap policy (Soss, Schram, Vartanian and

O'Brien, AJPS, 2001).

States in which African Americans make up a higher proportions of recipients

are statistically more likely to adopt time limits shorter than the federal

government requires (Soss, Schram, Vartanian and O'Brien, AJPS, 2001).

Approximately two-thirds of all families that will exhaust their allowable time
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on welfare are families of color (Duncan, Harris and Boisjoly, Social Service

Review, 2000).

ft About twenty-five percent of former welfare recipients have no paid

employment and have either no partner or a partner who is unemployed

(Loprest, Urban Institute, 2001).

Under welfare reform, single mothers have been forced to work at unsafe and

hazardous job sites and to be subject to sexual harassment and racial

discrimination (Fine, Womensenews, 2001; Delgado and Gordon, 2001;

Goodell, 2001).

Most single mothers who leave welfare for work do not earn enough in wages

to lift their families out of poverty, even several years after leaving welfare.

Fifty-five percent remain poor one year after leaving welfare; 49 percent three

years after and 42 percent five years after. Only about one-third of all leavers

have incomes above 150% of the poverty line five years after going off

welfare. (Cancian and Myers, Social Work Research, 2000).

Adolescent children of single mothers who have left welfare for work have

school performance rates below those of other low-income children. Early

studies of families in welfare-to-work programs in Florida, Minnesota and

Canada have found unexpected evidence that their adolescent children have

15i
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lower academic achievement and more behavioral problems than the children

of other welfare households. The researchers hypothesized that parents in the

programs might have less time and energy to monitor their adolescents'

behavior once they were employed; that under the stress of working, they

might adopt harsher parenting styles; or that the adolescents' assuming more

responsibilities at home when parents got jobs was creating too great a

burden. (Brooks, Hair and Zaslow, Child Trends, 2001).

Under welfare reform, when families lost income regardless of the reason,

children were more likely to experience bad outcomes such as increased

school suspensions, behavior and mental health programs including symptoms

of depression, an increase in the number of children removed from their

mother's care, increased enrollment in special classes for behavioral or

emotional problems, and health problems such as increased trips to the

emergency room. In programs where both employment and income were

increased, the impact on children was more positive (Sherman, Children's

Defense Fund, 2001).

Most single mothers on welfare who are eligible for the exemption from

cooperating in establishing paternity are not made aware of this option (Soss

and Keiser, 2000).
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A critical review of welfare reform indicates: (1) it has failed to reduce poverty

(even during a period of economic growth); (2) it has lowered the disposable incomes of

single mothers with children; and (3) created unnecessary hardships and inequities among

poor families. The existing law must be changed to ensure that it contributes to a just and

effective process of poverty reduction.

Reauthorization for welfare reform creates an opportunity to address these

problems, beginning with shifting the focus from concentratingon reducing the numbers

of families receiving public assistance to focusing welfare policy more directly on

helping families escape poverty.



160

REFERENCES

Brooks, Jennifer L.. Elizabeth C. Hair, Martha J. Zaslow. 2001. Welfare Reform's Impact

on Adolescents: Early Warning Signs. Washington DC: Child Trends, Research Brief

#2001-05, July: http://www.childtrends.oreptiftWelfareEditBrief.pdf.

Cancian, Maria and Daniel R. Meyer. 2000. "Work after Welfare: Women's Work Effort,

Occupation, and Economic Well-Being." Social. Work Research 24, 2 (June): 69-86.

Delgado, Gary and Rebecca Gordon. 2001. "Racial Discrimination in the Implementation

of Welfare Reform." In Race, Welfare and the Politics of Reform. Sanford F. Schram, Joe

Soss, and Richard Fording, eds. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press. (forthcoming).

Duncan, Greg J., Kathleen Mullen Harris and Johanne Boisjoly. 2000. 'Time Limits and

Welfare Reform: New Estimates of the Number and Characteristics of Affected

Families." Social Service Review 74, 1 (March): 55-75.

Eisinger, Peter. 1999."Food Pantries and Welfare Reform: Estimating the Effect," Focus

20, 3 (Fall): 23-30: http://www.ssc.wjsc.edunin/pubs/fbc203.pdf.

Fine, Mary Jo. 2001. "Welfare-to-Work Moms Sue for Sex, Race Harassment."

Womensenews. August 13:

http://www.womensenews.org/article.cfrn/dyn/aid/240/context/archive.



161

Goldberg, Heidi. 2001. "A Compliance-Oriented Approach to Sanctions in State and

County TANF ProgramsSummary." Washington DC: Center on Budget and Policy

Priorities, March 28: http://www.cbpp.org/3-28-01tanf.pdf.

Gooden, Susan. 2001. "Using Performance Measures to Promote Racial Equality under

TANF." In Race, Welfare and the Politics of Reform, Sanford F. Schram, Joe Soss, and

Richard Fording, eds. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press. (forthcoming).

Loprest, Pamela. 2001. How Are Families That Left Welfare Doing?

A Comparison of Early and Recent Welfare Leavers. Washington DC: Urban Institute,

"New Federalism: National Survey of America's Families" Series # B-36:

http:// newfederalism .urban.org/html/series b/b36/b36.html.

Lower-Basch,Elizabeth. 2000. "Leavers" and Diversion Studies: Preliminary Analysis of

Racial Differences in Caseload Trends and Leaver Outcomes. Washington DC: U.S.

Department of Heath and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning

and Evaluation, December http://aspe.hlis.gov/hsp/leavers99/racchtm.

Porter, Kathryn and Allen Dupree. 2001. Poverty Trends for Families Headed by

Working Single Mothers, 1993 to 1999. Washington DC: Center on Budget and Policy

Priorities, August 16: http://www.cbpp.org/8-16-01wel.htm.

155



162

Schram, Sanford F. and Joe Soss. 2001. "Success Stories: Welfare Reform, Policy

Discourse, and the Politics of Research." The Annals of the American Academy of

Political and Social Science 577 (September): 49-65.

Sherman, Arloc. 2001. How Children Fare in Welfare Experiments Appears to hinge on

Income. Washington DC: Children's Defense Fund, August 22:

http://www.childrensdefense.orerelease010822.htinitreport.

Soss, Joe. Sanford F. Schram, Thomas P. Vartanian, and Erin O'Brien. 2001. "Setting the

Terms of Relief: Explaining State Policy Choices in the Devolution Revolution."

American Journal of Political Science 45, 2 (April): 378-95.

Zedlewski, Sheila, assisted by Amelia Gruber. 2001. Former Welfare Families Continue

to Leave the the Food Stamp Program. Washington D.C.: The Urban Institute, "New

Federalism: National Survey of America's Families" Series ii B-33:

IAKT://newfederalism.urban.org/htinliseries b/b33/b33.html.

156



163

Committee on Education and the Workforce
Witness Disclosure Requirement "Truth in Testimony"

Required by House Rule XI, Clause 2(g)

Your Name: 54 rle 1/4C-h4 6V1/4
1. Will you be representing a federal, State, or local government entity? (If the
answer is yes please contact the Committee).

Yes No

2. Please list any federal grants or contracts (including subgrants or subcontracts)
have received since October 1, 1998:

which you

44/2e.,

3. Will you be representing an entity other than a government entity? Yes

4. Other than yourself, please list what entity or entities you will be representing:

......-`-'fr fay,
5. Please list my offices or elected positions held and/or briefly describe your representational
capacity with each of the entities you listed in response to question 4:

-----11h,Za -

6. Please list any federal grants or contracts (including subgrants or subcontracts)
entities you listed in response to question 4 since October 1, 1998, including the source
amount of each grant or contract:

received by the
and

444,6 '
7. Are there parent organizations, subsidiaries, or partnerships to the entities you
disclosed in response to question number 4 that you will not be representing? If
so, please list:

027,,e___ .

I .

Yes No

X

Signature. ate:

MINPie attach . beet to your written testimo



165

APPENDIX H -- SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD, RESPOSE BY
DR. RON HASKINS, SENIOR FELLOW, THE BROOKINGS
INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC, TO CHAIRMAN HOWARD P.
"BUCK" McKEON AND RANKING MEMBER PATSY T. MINK,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON 21st CENTURY COMPETITIVENESS,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATON AND THE WORKFORCE, U.S.
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, WASHINGTON, D.C.



167

THE BROOKINGS INSTITUTION
1775 Massachusetts Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20036.2188

Th.: 202-797-6000 FAX: 202-797-6004
viww.brookings.edu

October 5, 2001

The Honorable Howard P. McKeon and
The Honorable Patsy T. Mink
Committee on Education and the Workforce
B-346 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Chairman McKeon and Ranking Member Mink:

Thanks for inviting me to testify before your Subcommittee on September 20. I know
that your Subcommittee will play an exceptionally important part in the debate over
reauthorization of the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program. Thus, your
personal views are important since both of you will undoubtedly play leading roles in the debate.

For that reason, I wanted to provide information to both of you on three matters that are
of special importance to the reauthorization debate. Of course, I am a Republican and not
entirely without bias, but I am going to simply present and interpret numbers that come directly
from government agencies.

First, you might recall that in,my testimony I stmunarized U.S. Census Bureau data on
poverty. My testimony, which included several charts based on Census Bureau poverty data,
showed that:

since 1993 and simultaneously with the largest decline in the cash welfare rolls in
the nation's history child poverty has fallen further and faster than at any time since
the 1960s;

using a Census measure of poverty that includes income from the Earned Income Tax
Credit (EITC), food stamps, and a few other in-kind (non-cash) benefits in measuring
total family income, child poverty declined more than twice as much during the
economic expansion of the 1990s as during the economic expansion of the 1980s;

the percentage of children in deep poverty (half the poverty level or about $7,000
income per year) declined sharply in both 1998 and 1999 to the lowest level ever; and

black child poverty declined more in 1997 and 1999 than in any previous years and at
the end of 1999 was the lowest ever.
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Since your hearing, the Census Bureau has released poverty data for the year 2000. The
2000 data strengthen all the points made above. Child poverty fell by half a percentage point to
its lowest level since the 1960s, child poverty using the broad measure that income EITC and
food stamp income fell slightly, deep child poverty fell substantially, and black child poverty fell
by a huge amount and again broke the record for its lowest level ever. The major reason for
these declines in poverty was the dramatic increase in earnings for mothers at the bottom of the
income distribution, in all likelihood a reflection of the fact that so many of these mothers now
have jobs. In addition, the number of children living in female-headed families fell again in
2000, providing additional evidence that while work by poor and low-income mothers is
increasing, nonmarital births are holding steady or declining and marriage and cohabitation are
increasing modestly.

The second issue I wanted to review with you is Mrs. Mink's well-placed concern that
Hawaii and a few other states may have many families that hit the 5-year time limit. I have
obtained data on the TANF caseload in Hawaii. These data show that very few cases have been
on the caseload every month since Hawaii began implementation of the TANF program. In
recent quarters, the percentage of the caseload that has been on the rolls every month since
implementation of the program in 1997 declined from 5.5 percent to 3.7 percent. There is no
reason to doubt that the percentage of cases that have been on welfare every month will continue
to decline. Thus, by the time the five-year limit hits in Hawaii, less than 3 percent of the
caseload will have been on the rolls for five-years. Because states can exempt up to 20 percent
of their caseload from the time limit, Hawaii will be able, if it so chooses, to exempt every case
from the five-year time limit. 1 have talked with several other state welfare directors and with
officials at HHS and everyone agrees that very few cases will hit the time limit.

The third reason for my letter is that I am very concerned that several members of your
Subcommittee stated that the numbers presented by the witnesses during your hearing were
contradictory and confusing. I strongly disagree with the view that the data we have on effects
of welfare reform are contradictory. On the contrary, I am amazed by the clarity of the numbers.
Any balanced reading of the numbers shows that since 1993 there has been an unprecedented
decline in the cash welfare rolls, that work by poor and low-income mothers has increased to
record highs, that earnings and income from the EITC of poor and low.-income mothers has
increased dramatically while income from cash welfare and food stamps has declined, and that
every measure of child poverty has plummeted, many to their lowest level ever.

I believe that every fair-minded analyst agrees with all these summary statements.
Analysts that lean a little to the left and some academic analysts that have reputations for being
nonpolitical raise two issues based on these data. First, they claim that the hot economy of the
1990s and not welfare reform caused most of these positive outcomes. Second, they argue that
the big increases in employment and income of mothers should have led to even greater
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increases in family income and greater declines in poverty. These are both reasonable
interpretations from the data. But I want to emphasize that both interpretations accept the
accuracy of the numbers presented in my testimony and reviewed above.

Perhaps because of my slightly tainted political views, I disagree with both of these
interpretations. The economy has been important to the wonderful trends in earnings and
poverty, but the hottest economy in the world will not help mothers who stay on welfare.
Mothers stayed on welfare during the booming economy of the 1980s as net employment
increased by almost 20 million. Rather than leaving welfare, the rolls actually increased byover
10 percent as the economy boomed. I believe that the most straightforward interpretation of the
radically different effects on low-income mothers of the economic booms of the 1980s and 1990s
is that in the 1990s mothers were encouraged, cajoled, or forced, because of welfare reform, to
leave welfare and take jobs. In other words, poor and low-income mothers took advantage of the
hot economy of the 1990s but not the 1980s.

As for the argument that we should have made even more progress against poverty, the
reason we haven't is clear. Welfare reform and increased employment have dramatically
changed both the amount and composition of income for poor and low-income families. Census
Bureau data, as portrayed in the two enclosed figures, show clearly that earnings and income
from the EITC increased sharply after 1993 while income from cash welfare, food stamps, and
other means-tested welfare programs declined. For female-headed families in the bottom fifth of
earners (below about $13,000), income from earnings and the EITC increased by an amazing 153
percent between 1993 and 2000. For female-headed families in the second fifth of earners
(between about $13,000 and $21,000), the increase in earnings and EITC is equally spectacular,
from $5,680 in 1993 to $13,794 in 2000, an increase of 143 percent. This achievement by poor
and low-income mothers is, of course, completely without precedent and shows that these
mothers are getting a rapidly increasing proportion of their money the old-fashioned way they
are earning it.

However, because of the rules of means-tested welfare programs, as earnings increase,
income from welfare declines. Thus, welfare income for the bottom two fifths ofearners
decreased by 26 percent (from $4,448 to $3,298) and 59 percent (from $6,477 to $3,841)
respectively. The point being made by liberal analysts and some scholars is that if welfare
income had declined less, these mothers and their children would have even more money and
their poverty level would fall even more than it has.

This argument is perfectly valid. However, it would cost additional billions of dollars to
implement. In addition, it will not escape your notice that the original purpose of welfare reform
was precisely to increase income from earnings and reduce income from welfare. During the
welfare reform debate of 1995-96, Republicans called that "reducing welfare dependency."
Moreover, I have no doubt that this is the exact outcome supported by the American public.
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Polls for the last 40 years have consistently shown that Americans don't mind supporting
people down on their luck or helping families with children that have low earnings. But the
public is consistently concerned that the poor don't do enough to help themselves. As the figures
summarized here show, the poor are now doing more than ever before to help themselves. Nor
will it escape your notice that Congress is providing the EITC to these families as a reward for
their efforts and that ETC income helps to offset the loss of income from welfare.

Finally, I want to address a specific set of numbers discussed by other witnesses that
seemed to contradict the numbers presented in the testimony given by Robert Rector and me.
These numbers originate from a superb study conducted by Kathryn H. Porter and Allen Dupree
of the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. The argument made by other witnesses is that this
study shows that poverty rates for single mothers with earnings has not declined much. Yet the
Census Bureau data provided in my testimony showed that poverty among female-headed
families with earnings has declined greatly and indeed is now far lower than ever in the past. In
fact, the recent Census Bureau data showed another remarkable decline in poverty among
female-headed families.

How can these two sets of numbers be reconciled? Easily. Poverty among all female-
headed families has declined to its lowest level ever while poverty among the subgroup of
female-headed families with earnings has declined, but not as much and not as consistently. So
we're talking here about two different groups of female-headed families. My numbers were
based on all female-headed families; the numbers from the Porter and Dupree study were based
on just the portion of female-headed families that have earnings.

Now, to demonstrate that numbers don't lie, I would argue that the Porter and Dupree
numbers upon closer inspection actually support my claim that poverty has declined so rapidly
for all female-headed families because of the increase in employment and earnings induced by
welfare reform. Here's why. The poverty rate for the group of female-headed families with
earnings hovers around 19 or 20 percent. By contrast, the poverty rate for mothers with no
earnings is between 60 and 70 percent. The great achievement of welfare reform has been to
reduce the number of single mothers without earnings and to increase the number of single
mothers with earnings. In short, welfare reform moved more than one million mothers from the
no earnings group that has a poverty rate of 65 percent or so to the earnings group that has a
poverty rate of less than 20 percent. This is the fact not mentioned in the testimony of other
witnesses, although it is discussed in the original study. Thus, far from contradicting the
numbers presented by Rector and me, the Porter and Dupree numbers actually support and even
provide interpretive detail for our numbers.

I hope you find these additional numbers and explanations helpful. In my view, they all
point to the same conclusion. The nation has a new "welfare" system based on work and work
supplements like the ETC. This system has increased work, increased income, and reduced
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child poverty much more than the old system of welfare based on entitlements to benefits rather
than work.

Respectfully,

Ron Haskins
Senior Fellow
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How Do We Define Success?

REFORM
2001 Report

NETWORK Welfare Relent, Mitch holed

Executive Summary

Tithe Welfare Reform Watch Project was created by NETWORK, A National Catholic Social Jus-

tice Lobby, and four-partners (Daughters of Charity United States Provinces, Institute of the

Sisters of Mercy of the Americas, U.S. Federation of the Sisters of Saint Joseph and Pax Christi

USA) immediately after the 1996 welfare reform law was implemented. The project's purpose was

to examine short- and long-term effects of the legislation by looking at the real-life experiences of

people living in poverty.

Over 3,000 patrons of soup kitchens, health clinics and other private emergency facilities were

interviewed during three separate surveys. Results of the first two surveys, conducted in 1997 and

1998, were published in the 1999 report, Poverty Amid Plenty: The Unfinished Business of Wetrure

Reform. For this third survey, 893 people were interviewed in emergency facilities in ten states (Cal-

ifornia, Illinois, Louisiana, Massachusetts, New Jersey, New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania. Texas and Wis-

consin). Four out of five of these facilities are affiliated with religious groups. The facilities include 29

health clinics, 48 food pantries and 21 soup kitchens. The interviews took place between November

2000 and January 2001, and survey findings were analyzed by Dr. Douglas Porpora of the Depart-

ment of Culture and Communication at Drexel University and by NETWORK staff. The data

revealed the following:

Large numbers of people continue to subsist on household incomes far below the

federal poverty hne.

Almost ore -half (47%) of people surveyed at the emergency social service Facilities report

annual household incomes of less than $8,500, which is far below federal poverty thresholds.

Approximately one-fourth of this population report health problems and unstable housing, and
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most of those subsisting on less than $6,000 per year have children. Large numbers of survey respon-

dents who are eligible for assistance in the form of Medicaid or food stamps do not receive them.

Many people with incomes above federal poverty thresholdsreferred to by some as welfare

reform "success" storiesstill go hungry and suffer from a lack of adequate health care and

other necessities.

More than one-third (34%) of the survey respondents have household incomes above the federal

poverty line. One-fifth (20%) of the survey respondents live in households earning $20,000 or

more. These could be considered the "success" stories of welfare reform. Many of those earning

above the poverty line no longer receive food stamps and Medicaid, however, and more than three-

fourths (78%) of this group say that their job income does not cover the benefits they are no longer

eligible to receive. They must therefore turn to soup kitchens and other social service facilities for

help. Six out-of ten (59%) rePort unpaid medical bills. One-third have had to forgo needed den-

tal work because of cost, and about one-third have moved within the past year.

Families with children are turning to soup kitchens, food pantries and free din' ics because

their incomes and benefits are not sufficient to meet their basic needs.

Two-thirds of survey respondents have children under the age of 18. Twelve percent of the parents

report that their children go hungry at times, having to skip meals or eat less because of lack of

money. Almost one in five parents living in households with incomes under $20,000 report that

their children's health needs are unmet. Almost half (47%) of the unemployed women who subsist

without welfare assistance are single mothers.

Jobs and marriagetwo of the stated goals of welfare reformdo not necessarily move peo-

ple out of poverty.

More than one-third (37%) of those surveyed in the social service facilities are married or partnered

with at least one member of the couple employed. Of this group, 78% are married. Many thus

meet two of welfare reform's major goalstwo-parent families and employment. And yet, they are

not able to get by without the help of soup kitchens and charitable health clinics.

Disproportionate numbers of Urines suffer from the effects of poverty and welfare reform changes.

At least 40% of Latinos in most states surveyed have never received cash assistance. This statistic is

even higher (59%) for Latinos who were interviewed in Spanish rather than English. On average,

the Latino survey respondents are younger (average age 35) and have lower levels of education than

white or African American survey respondents.. Only 30% receive food stamps despite their need,

and more than half (52%) lack public health care coverage.

IA/ bile welfare reform has resulted in some successful outcomes, clearly much remains to be done

WV at the federal level to move more people successfully from welfare to employment while address-

ing the injustices of poverty and the suffering it causes. Welfare reform reauthorization, which musr be

NETWORK WELFARE REFORM WATCH PROJECT 2001 REPORT
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completed by September 30, 2002, gives Congress an opportunity to address the urgent and long-term

needs of people struggling in poverty.

NETWORK's Welfare Reform Watch Project paints a picture of the day-to-day struggles and suffering

of people who are poor. Many of the people suffering the effects of poverty are employed and living in two-

parent faMities. The very fact that they are having to turn to social service facilities to find food, health care

and housing is evidence in itself that welfare reform is not an authentic success.

After reviewing project findings, NETWORK recommends that welfare reform reauthorization incor-

porate thc following:

Alleviating Poverty: Add poverty reduction as a goal of welfare reform. Since 19%, much attention

has focused on lowering welfare caseloads, which does not alleviate the overarching crisis of millions

of people struggling in poverty, The federal government should require more explicit state plans

designed to lift all people out of poverty, with specified goals and benchmarks.

TANF Funding: Increase the block grant to cover expansion of programs such as child care funding,

transportation and job training.

Government Accountability: Insist on greater accountability at both the federal and stare levels so

that all people who are poor have access to assistance and programs designed to lift them our of pover-

ty. Ways to achieve this indudc

training of agency personnel and establishment of internal agency procedures to assure that all eli-

gible people receive government assistance. The federal government also needs to assure that all peo-

ple eligible for assistance, especially those with limited English, hear or see messages advising them

of their eligibility.

federal requirements that states collect and make public information about how people dropped

from welfare rolls are faring, how TANF funds are being used, and the effectiveness of welfare anti-

poverty progranis.

Tune Limits: Abolish currently mandated lifetime five-year time limits on federally funded welfare

assistance. At the very least, stares should be allowed to exempt more than 20% of their current case-

loads From the time limits.

Latinos: Increase access to education (including English classes), job training programs and transi-

tional services for Latinos. Restore full public benefits (e.g., Medicaid, food stamps, TANF) for all law-

fully present immigrants and provide access to needed benefits for undocumented immigrants.

Work Supports: Increase the federal minimum wage until it becomes a living wage. Expand and

increase federal funding for work support programs such as the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC),

edurion, transportation and job training programs. Design and strengthen programs to assist with

securing employment, job retention and job advancement. Increase the number of hours of education

that count toward fulfilling work requirements.

WELFARE REFORM: HOW DO WE MINE SUCCESS?

169
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Family Support: Direct states to eliminate all remaining restrictions or disincentives that prevent

two-parent families from accessing assistance at the same levels as single parents. Significant numbers

of two-parent families receive help in the form of cash assistance, food stamps and Medicaid at lower

rates than single-parent families, even when their incomes are the same.

Food Stamps: Increase federal efforts and incentives for states to inform people who are poor that

they are eligible for food stamp assistance and create simplified, more accessible application proce-

dures. A large number of families who are eligible for food stamps do not receive them. This is espe-

cially true of employed people with low wages.

Health Care: Focus on universal access to health care. To work toward this, increase federal efforts

and incentives for states to inform people who are poor that they are eligible for Medicaid and the

State Children's Health Insurance Program (SCRIP). Streamline the application process. Provide

subsidies, tax credits and other measures to help low-income working families acquire health

insurance.

Child Cares Increase federal funding for child care, upgrade child are standards and increase out-

reach to eligible families to inform them of their eligibility for child care assistance.

Housing: Respond to the affordable housing crisis, paying particular attention to the housing needs

of people leaving welfare for low-wage jobs who lose needed federal housing assistance or find that

their housing vouchers cover less of their rent.

Support During Economic Downturns: Increase federal funds available to states to help them pay

benefits during times of economic distress.

A t a time of national economic prosperity and tax cuts for the wealthy, millions of people continue to strug-

gle in poverty. Substantial challenges remain before we as a nation can truthfully label welfare reform a

success. NETWORK calls on Congress to address these challenges during the welfare reform reau-

thorization process.
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NETWORK: A National Catholic Social Justice Lobby
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Testimony for the House Committee on Education and the Workforce

Hearing on Welfare Reform: An Examination of Effects

Submitted by the
Chicago Jobs Council
September 28, 2001

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

For twenty years, the Chicago Jobs Council (CJC) has worked to expand the job opportunities of those
at the greatest disadvantage in Chicago and Illinois. Our work is driven by the front-line experience of
our nearly 100 members; community-baseciorganizations and advocates who provide a wide range of
employment and support services to unemployed or underemployed adults and youths seeking
economic stability and work integrity, and who offer analysis and perspective on policy issues
affecting the lives of the poorest city and state residents. Propelled by our mission and members, CJC
has been actively involved in efforts to shape the design and implementation of welfare reforms at the
local and state levels. We have engaged in on-going discussion and collaborative initiatives with the
Mayor's Office of Workforce Development in Chicago and the Illinois Department of Human
Services, and advocacy with state and national lawmakers. Our efforts have contributedto the creation
of vital aspects of Illinois' Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) system including: Work
Pays, the state's earnings disregard program; Illinois' significant investment in childcare for low-
income families; and the state's commitment to "stop the clock" for individuals working 30 hoursor
more.

This testimony is grounded in the lessons we have learned from Illinois' implementation of the TANF
block grant program, our members' expertise in moving welfare participants and other low-income
families into the workforce and out of poverty, and the daily experience of thirty-one TANF recipients
and service providers, who recently participated in five focus groups conducted by the Chicago Jobs
Council,'

The Chicago Jobs Council asserts that any further welfare reform and reauthorization must
address the needs of poor families, monrof whom will require additional services both before
and after employment, and some who may neecklonger-term assistance. The true measures of
welfare reform success will be on-going poverty reduction and the development of a system that
supports families toward self-sufficiency.

The Chicago Jobs Council makes six recommendations for welfare policy in 2002 and beyond.

1. Preserve and improve the safety net for both working and nonworking individuals and
families facing employment barriers.

CJC member organizations that engaged clients or case managers in the focus groups included: New Moms, Inc., a
program that provides housing, family support, and employment services to teen mothers; the Chicago Area Project's
Women in Transition program, providing family support and employment services to several public housing developments
on the South Side; Chicago Commons Employment and Training Center and Asian Human Services, programs providing
distinct neighborhood, immigrant, and refugee populations with broad family support, English, literacy, and employment
services.
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A 1999 survey of 481 families living in Chicago homeless shelters found that 44 percent of
respondents had TANF cash benefits stopped or reduced, and 33 percent had no source of income at

all, including Food Stamps and Medicaid. Thirty-four percent said getting a job was the reason
benefits were terminated, however, 82 percent of those who had gotten a job were no longer working.2
Current and former TANF participants in the focus groups the Chicago Jobs Council conducted
explained their vulnerable positions in the economy and their efforts to manage below poverty level

incomes:

"I receive $300 and I have to pay $400 in rent. i have worked before.... Sometimes I cannot buy things for my

daughters. Sometimes when they are sick, I can't pay for medication. If I don't pay the rent, I lose my apartment.

Some medications the medical card doesn't cover. Sometimes I don't have enough moneyfor food. Right now, I
have not received Food Stamps for a month. I don't have any food at my house. I was feeding my baby only with

water and sugar because I didn't have milk at home "
Racily, a TANF recipient of 2 H years and mother of three young children

"Sometimes I paid the rent late and the landlord was after me, screaming at me. Medicaid doesn't cover the
medications my husband needs. I have to ask for a loan to buy his medication. My gas bill is over $1000 in debt. I

asked DHS if they can help with this bill and they stated that there were no funds available. My light bill is also

behind. I have so much debt that what I receive is not enough.... Three months ago they cancelled my case.
According to them I missed an appointment. They sent me a letter that I never received. ...I had to reapply all over
again, going through all the paper work. The waiting period was one month. I had to ask a family member for help. I

had to talk to the landlord. He asked us to leave the apartment."
Christina, TANF recipient with limited English skills, two children, and a husbandwith health problems

"I get $125 worth of Food Stamps and i get $75 worth of cash. And I guess that's tomake up the difference whatever a

family of three is supposed to get. But since the last month, I have been cut down to three days. So right now, it's not

enough money."
Ernie, TAM- recipient with two childien, reflecting on her recent employment income and benefits

"I'll tell you like this about me, if nothing else gets paid, the rent's going to get paid. Because I can go beg a peanut butter

and jelly sandwich. I can go over into somebody's house and say can I get some rice or a bag of potatoes for 99 cents and

we'll go with that You know what I'm saying? I've always tried to keep the roof. The lights might have went off a few
times, you know. We might not have had a phone a few times, you know. We wasn't into the cable thing, you know, but

as far as anything when you got five kids, you keep that roof over their heads even if your house I've been in friends'

homes where the whole house is like a bedroom. You walk in the door, somebody's bed is here, somebody's bed is there,

somebody's bed is there.... You're not looking at your couch and your table andall that. That's 10ce luxuries. We ain't
going there. You know what I'm saying? The most that you might buy is youmight say let me go get me a $2 or $3 iron."

Ms. Mac, welfare recipient of several years, mother offive children ranging in age from 22 through 4

We recommend that states be required to periodically review and provide a level of income support

that is at least sufficient to ensure adequate housing, nutrition and health care for a family or
individual, regardless of family size, criminal background, immigration status, or parental/custodial

status. Additionally, states must ensure that families and individuals have access to income supports

that might prevent job loss, or promote skill development toward self-sufficiency.

2. Build flexibility Into policies to promote the creative and effective engagement of TANF
recipients with various strengths and barriers in the process of moving from welfare to

work.

2 Dworkin, J. 2000. "Families Hardest Hit: Effects of Welfare Reform on Homeless Families,"Chicago Coalition for the

Homeless in collaboration with the National Welfare Monitoring and Advocacy Partnership.
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The current Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) caseload presents increasingly
complex educational, social and medical needs that rapid employment will not address or tolerate. The
Illinois Families Study First-year Report revealed that only 58% of respondents were high school
graduates, 34% reported housing problems, 22% rated their overall health as poor and fair, l0% had
one or more children expelled from school, and 22% had some history of domestic violence.3 CJC
focus group participants reflected on their situations and their experiences with the TANF system in
these words:

"The majority of clients state that the IDHS office fails to look at their individual barriers. The IDHS caseworker is
focused on getting them a job and nothing else. The caseworkers do not appear concerned about the clients needs, and are
mainly concerned about getting them into a placement where they can fulfill their monthly requirements. Clients have
stated to me that it seems most important that the caseworkers get them into someplace where they will no longer be
responsible for the client. Often, 1DHS will classify a client as "engaged" which means they have work experience,
however, after we do our assessment with the client, we find out that they are illiterate, have no work experience, are in a
violent relationship or have unaddressed substance abuse issues."
Provider of employment services

"I went to public aid and I took a letter from St. Patrick [church] and I told them, look I want to work. It's not like 1 don't
want to work and it's not like I don't want to go to school .... It's just that I can't. I can't. My son's been kicked out of
one or two daycares; I have letters that say that he has a disability. I put him on the school bus. I have to be on that school
bus. There's times when they call me twice a week and say I have to sit there with him in school, you know.... And every
time I bad a job, I had a lot of jobs but be there for a week or three days, why? Your son's doing this, come getyour
child; it's not like I haven't tried."
Erika, TANF recipient and survivor of domestic violence, who has a 414 year-old son with a behavioral disability, a
younger daughter, and is currently pregnant

"But the thing is we are going to job fairs here, you know and then they say that we don't want to work. All we want to do
is lay around and receive the check: That's not true. We'll go on job fairs. No one calls us. We do applications
everywhere. I put resumes all over the world. No one has called me yet."
Ann J., TANF recipient of several years with three adolescent sons

"Some people can't learn as fast as others and it might take them a little longer... .There might be a reason that they might
have to stop for like a month or two of going because maybe their kid got sick or they got hurt or something. But give them
a chance to, you know finish education."
Darlene, TANF recipient of several years, two of her three children have a health problem or disability

"They should ... evaluate your individual needs .... Don't just lump us under one umbrella and say well, well all you all
going to go to this same class and then some of you all going to make it and some are not and who cares."
Vinetta, TANF recipient and mother offour children

Policies and programs must support and encourage those who are truly ready to find employment,
while providing more intensive and longer-term support to those who face major, and often multiple,
barriers to employment.

We recommend that there be no lifetime limit on the receipt of cash assistance, supportive services, or
education and training. Any family or noncustodial parent in need must be able to receive a thorough
and professional assessment of their strengths and needs in order to develop a plan for achieving self-
sufficiency. Appropriate tools such as screening devices for substance abuse,domestic violence, and
learning disabilities, as well as, assessments of physical and mental health, literacy and basic skills

Lewis, D., Shook, K., Stevens, A., Kleppner, P., Lewis, J. and Riger, S. 2000. "Work, Welfare, and Well-Being: An
Independent Look at Welfare Reform in Illinois, Illinois Families Study Project Description and First Year Report,"
University Consortium on Welfare Reform.
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must be available in addition to various options for work activity and skill development to facilitate the
identification and achievement of incremental steps toward economic and family stability. These

steps, reflecting progress for an individual or family, must be rewarded, not required.

The particular needs of youth, noncustodial parents, and domestic violence survivors must be

recognized. Youth specialists who understand the stages of adolescent development must serve youth

up to age 21 as they grapple with TANF rules and the possible pathways to self-sufficiency. States

must include welfare-to-work strategies that assist noncustodial parents in their efforts to overcome

employment barriers and become more involved in the lives of their children. Individuals facing or
fleeing domestic violence in any state must have the greater flexibility described in the Family

Violence Option.

3. Value education and training as an essential element to poverty reduction.

States' efforts to make TANF participants "work first"do not provide lasting solutions to either

caseload or poverty reduction. Even during the previous economic boom that helped many find jobs,

those who leave welfare for work without a high school diploma are twice as likely to return to
welfare.4 Eighty-three percent of respondents in the Illinois Families Study stated a desire to pursue

additional job skills or an educational goals This desire was frequently repeated in our focus groups:

"I need childcare, to learn English, get a GED and get some kindof training. And I need to learn bow to search for a good

job."
Christina, TANF recipient

"From the Women In Transition program I went to a hospitality class. From the hospitality class I started work at the

Palmer House and I've been there ever since. It'll be a year on the 1 of this month."

Vinetta, mother offour and a licensed cook who lost her previous job due to an arm injury and returned to the TANF rolls

"Okay, if you go on a job for like say typing or receptionist, and you'regoing to work this job, you're working there two

months. And these people aren't paying you. I figure that if you're going there, they should for them to have you to

conic there, they should have some kind of expectation on hiring. You see what I'm saying? Don't have a person come to

your job, work three months. You're not paying them. You're getting paid by the DOHS] which might be, ale I said, with

one child $200 and something for that whole month, just this set payment. And you working them and working there

thinking that, well, I might get hired here because I've been working her. 1 got the experience. I've been working here

three months. ... And then they say 'well, we've decided we have enough people here, and we're not hiring right now."

Ms. Mac, TANF recipient

"I have a person come to my program. She have reading level 10.9. 1 want that woman to go to college. Because it's

guaranteed that woman will be successfitl and that woman will become self-sufficient."

Lillian, bi-lingual employment services provider

We recommend that a range of short- and long-term education (e.g. adult literacy and basic skills,

English language proficiency, GED, post-secondary education, etc.), employability development, and

occupational skills training programs (including self-employmentprograms) be fully funded, and made

available to meet the varied interests and workforce preparation needs of job seekers. Additionally, a

range of employment-related services must also be fully funded and made available to both youth and

Based on Illinois' recidivism rates as reported in: Anderson, S. and Halter, A. 1999. "When Families leave Welfare

Behind: First Survey Findings, Illinois Families in Transition,"University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign for Illinois

Department of Human Services.
5 Ibid. Lewis et al.
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adults including volunteer experience, life skills/self-esteem development, on-the-job training programs,
paid work experience in the private sector, publicly-funded jobs, entrepreneurial development, and
one-on-one job placement and retention services.

Post-placement services are essential and should include: job counseling; reassessment to examine
education, training and other employment barriers for those having difficulty retaining employmentor
needing additional skill development to advance their career mobility; career development services
which focus on preparing individuals for career paths (including non-traditional employment) that
ensure progression toward or achievement of sustainable wages and opportunities for advancement.

4. Make work pay with a range of job- and income-related supports.

As indicated previously, even though parents who leave welfare for work are employed full-time or
nearly full-time, their below-poverty wages, averaging $7.00 per hour in Illinois, are too little to
support their families.6 Many of these same families also fail to receive key work supports including
childcare assistance, Medicaid coverage, and Food Stamps despite their continued eligibility for this
help.7 The approximately one million welfare participants entering the labor force join more than
seven million workers who are poor and another 13 million workers at chronic risk of falling into
poverty.8 The current and former TANF participants we talked to were familiar with limited incomes
and access to resources:

"Okay you get a job right. I mean it ain't paying you no great money, seven something an hour. You're working 40 hours
a week. You're living in an apartment paying 500 something dollars rent, light, gas. You can't_and you've got children
to take care of and they just cut you off all at once.... Okay you've got to be under a certain amount and they mightstill
give you a little money and stamps. But people with one child it don't make no difference how much you make, you're
going to make more than what they:re going to five you a month. So therefore they're going to take the money."
Darlene, reflecting on TANF work supports

"It's big big problem get again medical because I try. My husband and me started with $8 an hour and wasn't enough for
pay the insurance. [My husband's employer] insurance after three months to get benefits and I after six months. And we
try to get, no get; [IDHS] told us no."
lubera, amnion refugee, who received TANF cash assistance and Food Stamps, with her husband and two children, for

six months before employment

. by me being still the lowest person on the totem pole at my work; I have hours like the night hours, traveling. Like
sometimes I work from 5:30 until 2:00 in the morning or from 6:00 until 2:30 in the morning... Okay by me working the
hours that I work, I would feel better if I had somebody there with my daughter, you know what I'm saying, she's 13. .

you know I would like if somebody was there with her that I could pay to be there, instead of using all my money tohave
to pay the bills and stuff like that."
Vinetta, expressing her desire for childcare support for 13 year olds

.. so I applied for child support and out of child support, my baby's father works a good job. I don't know why I get 25
bucks a month. It's a kid and I have no idea. He snakes at least a week $500, what's the point you know? I don't know
what's going on."
Erika

6 Ibid. Lewis et al.
Sweeney, E., Schott, L., Lazere, E., Frernstad, S., Goldberg, H, Guyer, J. 2000. "Windows of Opportunity: Strategies to

Support Low-Income Families in the Next Stage of Welfare Reform," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities.
8 Research and Policy Committee of the Committee for Economic Development 2000. "Welfare Reform and Beyond:
Making Work Work, A Policy Statement by the Research and Policy Committee of the Committee for Economic
Development," Committee for Economic Development.
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The TANF program must maximize a range of supports that help current and former participants keep
their jobs, move up in their careers, and permanently leave welfare, and poverty, behind.

We recommend that earnings disregard rules supporting gradual increases in income through work and
transition toward self-sufficiency (such as Illinois' Work Pays program) be part of an income
maintenance plan and that state tax policies (such as the Earned Income Tax Credit) and asset
accumulation strategies (such as Individual Development Accounts) be integrated to support low-wage
workers until they can obtain employment at sustainable wages. Additionally, states must allow the
"pass through" of all child support collected and disregard this income when determining eligibility for
any public assistance program.

States must provide transportation help, including commuting allowances, funds to purchase or
maintain a car, and coordination with paratransit systems; and a seamless system of child care for all
low-income workers during traditional and nontraditional hours and for those with special needs. In
order to prevent job loss, states must provide short-term aid to low-income workers facing temporary
crises, such as a care breakdown or the illness of a child, that can jeopardize economic and family
stability.

States must ensure that Food Stamps and Medicaid are provided to eligible low-income individuals and
families and must expand health care coverage for low-income workers not eligible for Medicaid.

While policymakers must encourage employer's cooperation in public efforts to expand employee
support services including child care, transportation, employee assistance services, training and
advancement opportunities, and workplace flexibility, those supports provided by the states must be
universally available according to income and continue to be based on means.

5. Measure, reward and monitor states according to participants' meaningful educational,
personal and employment gains.

Current federal TANF law measures states' performance primarily by caseload reduction. As a result,
states have focused their welfare-to-work efforts on reducing the size of their caseloads rather than
identifying and addressing families' employment barriers. In Illinois the "available to work" caseload
has declined nearly 78 %, yet only 53% surveyed in the Illinois Families Study report they are
working.m. Thousands who are without work have been either discouraged from applying for needed
assistance, or cut off of assistance in the absence of efforts to identify and address literacy, domestic
violence, mental health or disability-related barriers. Focus group participants shared their own
insights and experiences of the system's caseload reduction efforts:

"When I was six months pregnant I went to the public aid office .... I went in there and the man who, that processed my
application said that he went into the new supervisor, she's going to take care of it immediately and in 30 days I would get
a check. A month and a half later, I got back to the public aid office. I had to reapply with a woman who only took care of
Food Stamps and not cash assistance. She didn't process my application either so we went on my birthday I went and I had
to apply again with a man who said that he was going to do everything for me. I would be approved immediately. I
shouldn't worry... Two weeks before I was due I started calling him because I hadn't heard anything from public aid, I got
the run around. I called him and left him four messages a day for two weeks even on the weekends and he never returned

9 Illinois Department of Human Services.
I° Ibid. Lewis et al.
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any of my calls. Finally two days before my due date I went in and I was told that nobody from the beginning had putany of
my information into the computer, that I had to wait to be approved. ... So then the supervisor of that man came in and
started threatening me saying that why did I need [TANF)? Was I sure I needed it? I could start working, I could do this, I
could do that. And then a few days later 1 was told to talk to two more people who were supposed to handlemy case. By
this time I had, I was about to go into the hospital because I was like in really strong labor and they wanted me to come in
so that they could try to interview me again. And I was scared that I was going to have to wait another 45 days, that I

couldn't wait because I couldn't afford to buy anything for my daughter for another 45 days. But they did fmally give me
the money...."
Rebekah, recent TANF recipient with 25,2 month-old daughter, reflecting on her application experiences

.. when you go to your appointment [with 1DHS) they're the ones doing all the talking. You're trying to tell them your
situation and they're telling you something else, what they want to hear. So what they need to do is they need to take time,
take pride. You know what I'm saying they need to put their clients first instead of themselves first before they assume and
[have you) jump through hoops."
Kisha, TANF recipient and mother of one child whose entry-level employment led to the loss of cash benefits and her
apartment

"The first time I went and applied, my caseworker, well the caseworker I have now is not the one I applied with. But the
first person I talked to when I went and applied after my unemployment ran out made me feel like I was the lowest person
in the world because I had got laid off my job. And because I had to come and beg them for some assistance.. . . [TANF)
was out there for us, for help for us so why not give it to us until we can do better. Not make us feel like we're a part of a
piece of scum under their shoe."
Kathy, mother of one son, employed previously in a law office for 18 years

"How can this program be successful? When so many people don't have food out there. There area lot of people who
need the assistance who have no food for their kids. Because so many cases have been cancelled. They have been cut off.
There is no way this program can be successful.... The government called it successful, but the people who have lost
benefits call it hunger."
Bentgma, TANF recipient with one child and a 30 year work history

We recommend that program success be measured and rewarded according toa meaningful standard of
self-sufficiency that is adjusted for regional and local differences such as the Wider Opportunities for
Women's Self-Sufficiency Standard, which estimates the minimum amount of income a family needs
to satisfy its basic needs without relying on public or private assistance."

Performance measures to be tracked and collected longitudinally must include: interim indicators of
educational advancement such as enrollment and class completion, interim indicators of housing and
health stabilization, employment date including wages and benefits received, job retention and career
advancement rates, the need for and use of continued government assistance/support from programs
that determine eligibility at 200% of child poverty or less, the effects of case sanctioning, termination,
and work activity requirements on family stability as indicated by entry into and outcomes from states'
child welfare systems12 and homeless shelters, the amount of child support received and passed-
through to families, and indicators of success in serving youth including completion of secondary
education and all other measures indicated above.

Wider Opportunities for Women has developed Self-Sufficiency Standards for each county in 13 states as well as the
Washington, D.C. metropolitan area. The Chicago Workforce investment Board recently adopted the Illinois Self-
Sufficiency Standard to determine eligibility for training services and to use as a performance measurement under the
Workforce Investment Act of 1998.
12 Via comparisons of TANF and child welfare caseloads and family reunification rates within states' child welfare
systems.
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States must be encouraged to use sector-specific labor market data to effectively anticipate, prioritize

and invest in training and education programs that meet the demands of the labor market and be

rewarded for their success in helping job seekers achieve self-sufficiency and reducing poverty.

Family structure goals of TANF must be eliminated and funds used to reward states for decreasing out-

of-wedlock births and for abstinence only until marriage programs must be redirected to rewarding

states for reducing poverty and empowering youth to make informed career and reproductive

decisions.

States must have an obligation to reach out to individuals and families whose incomes are at or below

200% of poverty in order to assess their eligibility for public assistance. Those receiving TANF must
be accorded due process, which includes timely notice, a reassessment, and an opportunity for a fair

hearing before any reduction in benefits or termination. Some mechanism to periodically evaluate

states' programs in order to ensure that policies are applied nondiscriminatorily is necessary.

6. Invest in the nation's workforce with increased funding for education, training and work-

related supports.

Welfare funding needs to be increased, or at least maintained, to provide critical support to families

who either have left welfare for low-wage jobs or have remained on the caseload due to severe
employment barriers. Illinois, as well as other states, has spent all of its TANF block grant and MOE

funds on needed initiatives, such as subsidized childcare, the child welfare system and other social

service programs, and would be seriously hurt by funding cutbacks. Despite their investment in
needed services, states' fiscal constraints still force them to choose between funding one program over

another, often leaving to the wayside programs that help individuals make a permanent attachment to

the workforce, like education and training. When our cyclic economy stalls, families who have been

unable to permanently attach to the labor force because of limited work experience, low educational
attainment, and multiple barriers to employment may return to TANF. The White House Council of
Economic Advisors estimates that for every one percent increase in unemployment there will be a five

to seven percent increase in the TANF caseload.°

"I'm going to school, like I said I've got six months to get my associates and I can barely, you can barely find a job with

college credits.... It's an Associate's degree in criminal justice. So and it's hard to fmd a job right now. They're cutting

everybody's hours."
Ruth, Medicaid only recipient who is working and going to school, reflecting on these economic times

"What will happen now that all the placements are frozen, due to what happened on September I l'h? They're not hiring.

We have a contract with [an airport security firm]. They're not going to hire. What will happen... ? That's a concern I

have in terms of the economy. Things are not getting better, it's getting worse. And even we have been having that

concern even before what happened Tuesday. It will bemuch worse now."

Lillian, bi-lingual employment services provider

We recommend that MOE and TANF block grant levels be increased, at least to adjust for inflation, in

order to mitigate the employment barriers of both working and nonworking TANF participants.
Additionally, any savings states realize from a decrease in income assistance must be reinvested in the

Council of Economic Advisors. 1999. "Technical Report: Economic Expansion, Welfare Reform, and the Decline of

Welfare Caseloads: An Update." Washington, D.C.: Executive Office of the President.
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workforce system's education, training, retention and support services to fulfill low-income
individuals' and families' unmet needs.

States must be measured by how they spend their MOE and provided a bonus for expenditures proven
to reduce poverty such as allocations to education and training programs, state Earned Income Tax
Credits, and Individual Development Accounts, meeting a standard that raises an income to at least
200% of the poverty level.

Because education and training are strategies proven to give people access to jobs that pay higher,
sustainable wages, local, state and federal governments must appropriate TANF and other funding to
support the workforce system's ability to provide lifelong learning opportunities.

Vinetta, mother of four and periodic welfare recipient, currently working full time told us,

"It's like the more they're trying to change [welfare], the more they are forgetting people."

Welfare law should be written in response to the needs of families experiencing economic
hardship. Poverty reduction is the only acceptable goal of a welfare system. Employment
preparation, skill development, and job placement and retention services are vital means to this
necessary end.

We ask that the House Committee on Education and the Workforce give our six recommendations and
accompanying actions careful consideration. We expect our written testimony to become part of the
public record on TANF reauthorization hearings.
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for Self-Sufficiency for Low Income Women
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Welfare reform must provide women who receive Temporary Assistance for Needy

Families (TANF) with an effective and permanent route out of poverty:
postsecondary education.

The Significance of Postsecondary Education

To succeed in today's economy, it is clear that all individuals can benefit greatly from a college

education. Education has always been a route to economic self-sufficiency and social mobility

in the United States, and a college education is increasingly important in achieving long-term

economic security. President Clinton has remarked on the importance of postsecondary education:

11 good education is key to unlocking the promise of

today's economy in the 21st century. Without it,

people are at an ever - increasing risk behind . .

that tplo, I have been fighting furiously since the day

1 took office to expand educational opportunity, to give

all Americans a chance to grab the key to a prosperous

future (emphasis added) (Clinton, 1995).

We must make two years of college the 13th and 14th

years of education as universal for young Americans

as the first 12 are today. And, we must make college

affordable for all Americans (emphasis added) (Clinton, 1997).

Despite these policy pronouncements, our nation has not yet extended this commitment to

educational opportunity to women who are living in poverty with their children and relying on

welfare. However, many women on welfare are ready, willing, and able to go to college; 53 percent

of women receiving welfare are high school graduates or have earned GEDs (U.S. Department of

Labor, 1998).

The Benefits of Postsecondary Education

Economic Self-Sufficiency. The additional earning capacity that a college degree provides

can make the difference between independence and continued poverty for women on welfare (Gittell,

1996). In order to achieve economic self-sufficiency, TANF recipients need full access to

postsecondary education. The results for both women and the economy would be immediate and

positive.



197

CENTER FOR WOMEN POLICY STUDIES

The average person who attends a two year community college earns about 10 percent more

than those without any college education, even without completing an associate's degree

(Kane and Rouse, 1985).

e Average expected lifetime earnings for a graduate with an associate's degree is more than $1

million about $250,000 more than for an individual with only a high school diploma

(American Association of Community Colleges, 1998).

Among families headed by African American women, the poverty rate declines from. 51

percent to 21 percent with at least one year of postsecondary education (Census Bureau

Population Survey, as cited in Sherman, 1990).

Among families headed by Latinas, the poverty rate declines from 41 percent to 18.5 percent

With at least one year of postsecondary education (Census Bureau Population Survey, as cited

in Sherman, 1990).

Among families headed by white women, the poverty rate declines from 22 percent to 13

percent with at least one year of postsecondary education (Census Bureau Population Survey,

as cited in Sherman, 1990).

African American women holding bachelor's degrees earn $2,002 a month, compared with

$1,204 for those with only some college education (Gittell, Vandersall, Holdaway, and

Newman, 1996).

Now more than ever, welfare recipients need postsecondary education to obtain the

knowledge and skills they will require to compete for jobs that pay a living wage. The goal of the

TANF program is to move people from welfare to work; yet nationwide, there is a scarcity of jobs

particularly in the low wage, low skill sector of the labor market in which most former welfare

recipients participate (Weisbrot, 1997). And while employment opportunities for low income and

poorly educated women have always been meager, now they are even worse.

Nationally, the economy is projected to create only half as many new low skill jobs as there

are welfare recipients targeted to enter the labor market in 1997-1998 (Weisbrot, 1997).

If the normal growth in the labor force is factored in, the ratio of job seekers to jobs nationally

is nearly three to one (Weisbrot, 1997).

As the competition for low paying jobs increases because of TANF's time limits, wages will

also decline. In fact, the influx of former welfare recipients is projected to decrease the wages of

individuals in the low wage labor market by nearly 12 percent (Weisbrot, 1997). This is especially

serious, as these wages themselves do not even pay enough to support a typical family leaving the

welfare rolls (Weisbrot, 1997).
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The odds against a typical welfare recipient landing a job that pays a living wage are

approximately 97 to 1 for the midwestern states of Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Minnesota,

Ohio, and Wisconsin. These states compare favorably to the rest of the country, so it is

reasonable to conclude that these odds are not significantly better, on average, in the national

economy as a whole (Wcisbrot, 1997).

e Most women who leave the welfare rolls for work can be expected to earn wages that are far

below the federal poverty line, even after five years of working (Weisbrot, 1997).

* It takes between two and four times the minimum wage to support a family composed of one

adult and two children. In a survey of 2,533 low income Californians, less than 6 percent

believed that $6 per hour can support a family, a wage that is still above the legal minimum

(Californians for Justice Education Fund, 1997).

Clearly, even if a woman does get a low wage job, she still cannot expect her situation to

improve over time. Postsecondary education is necessary to give women the opportunity to move

beyond the daily struggle to make ends meet.

Some TANF recipients face significant barriers to employment and to postsecondary

education, including substance abuse, domestic violence, physical or mental disabilities, and chronic

health problems (Kramer, 1998). States therefore must create a continuum of programs to serve the

diverse needs of women receiving welfare; these should help move women toward self-sufficiency by

providing remedial math courses, literacy training, mental health and substance abuse treatment and

postsecondary education.

Because some women need remedial courses is not reason enough to deny them access to

poStsecondary education; indeed, a large percentage of other students also need remediation. In fact,

in 1995, 29 percent of all first year college students were enrolled in at least one remedial reading,

writing, or mathematics course; at public two year institutions, 41 percent of first year students we:e

enrolled in one or more remedial courses (Lewis and Farris, 1996). The opportunity for a college

education may not be immediately appropriate for all TANF recipients, but the door should be open

for women who are ready to take this path to economic self-sufficiency.

Upward Mobility. At least half of all new jobs by the year 2000 will require a college degree

(Kates, 1993). For poor women to break out of welfare poverty or working poor status, they must

have education and job training that prepares them for higher paying employment and that

requires a solid postsecondary education.

Programs that place welfare recipients in public sector service jobs, such as New York City's

workfare program, have been criticized for not moving individuals into permanent, unsubsidized

employment (Swarns, 1998). Indeed, these workfare programs are viewed as the last resort" and

not as an effective tool for welfare recipients to achieve long-term economic independence.
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Women need training in vocations and professions that are as lucrative as possible. Even with

additional education, women cannot become economically strong unless they can avoid being

trapped in the lowest paid jobs in the service sector, such as child care, nursing home aides, custodial,

and other service or clerical positions, which pay the least and offer the fewest benefits and career

ladders.' It is imperative that low income women have access to postsecondary education in order

to be competitive in jobs and careers that offer advancement and upward mobility.

In a survey of 2,533 low income Californians, 19 percent of respondents reported thew or

no jobs were available in their communities; another 7 percent responded that only "low paying jobs"

were available. The existing jobs were either dead end, low paying jobs or highly technical jobs for

which they did not have the necessary skills or education (Californians for Justice Education Fund,

1997).

Other Benefits of A College Education. Empowering women through education has far

reaching benefits; not all of them are financial. Studies in several states have found that

postsecondary education not only increases women's income, it improves their self-esteem, increases

their children's educational ambitions, and has a dramatic impact on their quality of life, enriching

the women's personal lives and improving their relationships with their children (Gittell, Gross, and

Holdaway, 1993; Kates, 1991).

One five-state_ study of college graduates who had been AFDC recipients when they were

enrolled in school reported remarkable results. Respondents in all states said that their increased

self-esteem was the most important long-term consequence of attending college they felt proud

.of themselves and more confident in their abilities (Gittell, Gross, and Holdaway, 1993). Ninety

percent of the New York State respondents credited their college experiencewith making them feel

more self-confident and 95 percent also felt proud of themselves. Women also reported that their

education changed their lifestyle; they read more, made new friends, and engaged in more cultural

activities (Gittell, Gross, and Holdaway, 1993).

Benefits also extended to the children of these educated parents, who were more likely to take

education seriously and aspire to go to college themselves (Girtell, Gross, and Holdaway, 1993). In

the Illinois sample, for example, 40percent of respondents reported that their children worked harder

as a result; 62 percent of respondents said that their children were proud of them for going to college

(Gittell, Gross, and Holdaway, 1993). The study also suggests a strong association between parental

-income and the expected future income of their children (Gittell, Gross, and I loldaway, 1993).

The optimal solution would be to pay these essential women workers a living wage, with health benefits, rather than
to continue to denigrate these positions with low pay and low status. The devaluation of positions thattraditionally

have beer. labeled as "women's work" reflects the sexism that continues to confront women in all segments of the job

market.
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One study participant said:

"C
eeing me struggle, and having the appreciation for what I haregone through

... They arc proud of me for what .I have done, and they know that they can do it ...

They are not afraid to be at school. My son wants toga to Yale and be an engineer ...

So they are not afraid, and they see the possibilities tfgoing to school and then on to

college' ( Gittell, Gross, and Holdaway, 1993).

Another study participant reported that the message that she has given her daughter is that

"college is important and it's going to be part of her life ... I served as a role model for my daughter

because I was so dedicated to my studying and doing well in school" (Gittell, Gross, and Holdaway,

1993).

The Federal Welfare Policy Environment

Ta
Family Support Act of 1988: Passage of the Family Support Act (FSA) of 1988 marked

shift toward greater recognition of the need to invest in human capital and to include

postsecondary education as an option for women receiving Aid to Families with Dependent

Children (AFDC). This Act, designed to make welfare a temporary system, focused on the

education and training of AFDC recipients (Kates, 1991). Through the Job Opportunities and

Basic Skills (JOBS) component of FSA, states could offer postsecondary education to AFDC

recipients as a job training option and determine whether to adopt a two year or four year college

option.

Every state took advantage of this option. Two-thirds of the states allowed AFDC recipients

to pursue four year college degrees and some states even encouraged recipients to enroll in college;

the remaining states permitted recipients the choice of a two year degree. In this policy environment,

colleges developed special programs for women receiving AFDC, many of whom proved to be

accomplished students (Gittell, Vandersail, Holdaway, and Newman, 1996).

The Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996: This most

recent federal welfare reform bill, signed into law by President Clinton on August 22, 1996, marked

the end of guaranteed cash assistance to low income women and their children by converting AFDC

into the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) block grant. It also marked the end of

the college option provided in the Family Support Act.

Several provisions of TANF have a direct impact on low income women's access to

postsecondary education:
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Time Limits. The law mandates a maximum five year lifetime limit on receiving assistance.
However, states have the option to set even shorter time limits (Center for Women Policy
Studies, 1996).

Work Requirements. In order to receive TANF block grant funds, each stare must put at
least 25 percent of recipients to work in fiscal year (FY) 1997, rising incrementally to 50percent
by FY 2002. Women with children under the age of six are required to work 20 hours a week,
rather than the 36 hours required of other recipients (Center for Women Policy Studie, 1996).
Allowable Work Activities. Some forms of education and training are included as meeting
the definition of work vocational education training for up to 12 months, job skills training,
and education that is "directly related to employment" (Center for Women Policy Studies,
1996).

Time limits on aid make it impossible for TANF recipients to receive support while pursuing
either a four year college degree or a two year associate's degree. Indeed, it seems unreasonable to
expect such speed of completion when the "traditional" student takes more than two years to
complete an associate's degree program at a community college and about five years to complete a
four year college degree. And most of those students are young adults with no family responsibilities
and with some economic support from their families advantages that TANF recipients do, not
share.

To expect a poor woman with dependent children to complete school any faster than a student
without those responsibilities is, at best, unrealistic. At worst, women learn that their poverty and
motherhood make them second class citizens whose hopes for a better life for themselves and their
children are scorned by policy makers and those citizens who are privileged enough to have avoided
poverty.

In fact, TANF's "work first" approach already has forced many college students to drop out
of school in order to meet work requirements. For example:

At the City University of New York, the number of students on welfare declined from about
27,000 to about 17,000 from 1994 to 1997 (Schmidt, 1998).

At Milwaukee Area Technical College in Wisconsin, the number of welfare recipients
registered as students declined from 1,755 to 244 (Romano, personal communication, April
8, 1998).

At Baltimore City Community College in Maryland, the number of students on welfare
dropped by 29 percent, from 893 to 633 from fall 1996 to fall 1997 (Schmidt, 1998).

In the Massachusetts community college. system, enrollment of welfare recipients declined
from about 8,000 to approximately 4,000 in two years (Schmidt, 1998).

1 8 g
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Although President Clinton is on record as stating, "I don't think people (on welfare] should

be pulled out of college" (Harris, 1997), anecdotal data from other states and communities suggest

that these situations are typical and that many students are being forced to give up their pursuit of

education by punitive workfare requirements and time limits. TANF recipients. on the path to

economic self-sufficiency should not be forced to leave school in favor of a job that barely pays a living

wage.

Balanced Budget Act of 1997: The Balanced Budget Act of 1997 (BBA) included proiisfOns

relating to the $3 billion Welfare-to-Work Block Grant program. The grants must be used for

activities "to move individuals into, and keep individuals in, lasting unsubsidized employment by

means of any of the following:

1) the conduct and administration of community services or work experience programs;

2) job creation throughublic or private sector employment wage subsidies;

3) on-the-job training;

4) contracts with public or private providers of readiness, placement, and post-employment

services;

5) job retention or support services if such services are not othenvise available" (20 C.F.R.

§645.220 (1997).

Nothing in the law specifically excludes postsecondary education programs for TANF

recipients who meet the target population guidelines if those programs show that they are designed

to lead to specific employment and also provide job placement services. Thus, many community

colleges will be able to qualify.

State legislators can bring together postsecondary education institutions and state welfare

administrators to work together to develop strategies that use these federal mandates to open the

door to a college education for low income women so that they can-permanently move off welfare

and into jobs that pay a decent wage and benefits.

State. Approaches

relatively

broad phrases such as "job readiness" and "education directly related to

mployment" in . TANF provide some leeway for the inclusion of some postsecondary

education programs as an option. State legislators can ensure that postsecondary education is

included in each state's definition of "work activities".

Under the U.S.. Department of Health and Human Services' proposed rule to implement

TANF, states possess the discretion to include postsecondary education as an allowable work activity.

The proposed rule leaves states with the maximum flexibility allowable under the statutory language
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to define "work activities" and specifically encourages states to adopt program designs that

combine college study with work (45 C.F.R. Preamble to § 27130 (1997).

Furthermore, the proposed rule allows states to operate state programs with Maintenance of

Effort (MOE) funds that permit women to pursue a college education as long as the program is an

effective means of advancing welfare recipients' work opportunities and long-term economic

self-sufficiency (45 C.F.R. § 273.2 (1997). State funds can be used to provide cash benefits and

support services, such as child care and transportation, to enable recipients to attend college

without being subject to TANF program restrictions since federal TANF dollars are not being used,

For example, Maine's Parents as Scholars program is a separate administrative structure that

will protect parents in college from strict time limits and from work requirements. Using state MOE

funds, Maine gives recipients a cash living allowance and supportive services if they are enrolled in

an educational program designed to lead to self-support. Because it is a separate program, it does nor

compete with the state's 20 percent exemption allowance from work participation under the TANF

program.

Wyoming's welfare law includes provisions that encourage access to education for TANF

recipients. Using state MOE funds, Wyoming allows recipients to complete one bachelor's degree

or one vocational training program. Among other requirements, the student must be employed at

least 32 hours per week for 10 or more of the 16 weeks prior to starting classes. Also, the student

must be employed for a minimum of 32 hours per week for 10 weeks after each two semesters of

school; however, this requirement may be waived for good cause, such as summer school attendance.

New York's welfare law requires that recipients who are students must be offered a work site

on campus to fulfill their mandatory work requirement under TANF. Local service agencies are

required to place students on public assistance in jobs on their own campus or at a site reasonably

close to that campus. Also, the student is required to remain in good academic standing.

Illinois' welfare law allows unemployed TANF recipients to pursue postsecondary education;

however, the college degree program must be completed within one year. Additionally, individuals

may be required to participate in job search and job readiness activities as well. Employed recipients

may also attend college if they work at least 20 hours per week; a work study placement can meet

the work requirement.

States also can promote postsecondary education opportunities for women receiving welfare

by establishing an Individual Development Account (IDA) program. States can use part of their

TANF block grant to fund IDAs for qualified purposes, including postsecondary education expenses

(Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996). Under an IDA

program, a TANF recipient can save all or a portion of any income she may have and have those

dollars matched by the IDA program (Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation

Act of 1996). The IDA program must be administered by a not-for-profit organization or a state or

local government agency partnering with a not-for-profit organization (Personal Responsibility and
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Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996). The income that a woman saves is not counted in

the determination of her TANF eligibility (Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity

Reconciliation Act of 1996).

The Role of Colleges and Universities

I restitutions of higher education can take specific actions to create supportive educational

environments for low income women (Kates, 1991). These do not require new federal or state

legislative initiatives, but simply the desire to improve access for low income women:

Administrative Support

Track the progress of students who are TANF recipients, in order to provide help when

needed.

Schedule regular meetings, at least once a year, between students and financial aid

administrators.

Establish formal and informal links with state and private agencies for information sharing,

problem solving, and policy making.

Ensure student participation in policy making, through advisory committees, task forces, and

student organizations.

Provide students with accurate and current information on support services and community

resources.

Provide responsive career development and counseling personnel who understand the

concerns of low income students.

Offer students opportunities for on-campus internships, employment, and work study that

can fulfill TANF work requirements.

Academic Support

Guarantee flexibility regarding credits, including credit transfers and credits for life experience.

Encourage a variety of course options, including areas of professional preparation considered

"nontraditional" (or women, especially low income women.

Conduct a one year orientation program, specifying core courses that students should take.

Financial Support

Ensure that all financial aid personnel understand the complexities of public assistance,

especially TANF requirements, and the areas of overlap with other public funds and resources

and who are sensitive to the specific financial needs of low income women.
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Create emergency funds to provide women with loans and grants for special and unexpected

needs.

Include proposals for scholarship programs for low income women in college fundraising

activities among alumni and public and private funding sources.

Support Services

Provide child care, including on-campus facilities and/or referral to nearby agencies that

provide child care.

o Provide resources for transportation, such as loans for car repair, and referral to agencies that

provide reimbursement for mileage or public transportation tokens. .

Provide on-campus or campus-approved housing for women with children.

Provide workshops about family relations and child development.

Coordinate access to community resources available for low income women.

Student Support

o Create a "buddy" or "sister" system to link incoming students with experienced students.

Establish a liaison position in the Student Affairs office, to assist students on campus.

Build an alumni network to help women plan careers and discuss life after college.

Overall, any educational plan should provide sustained cash assistance, food stamps, child

care, career counseling, job placement assistance, and support throughout the recipient's tenure as

a student (see Kates, 1991). Low income women will not be able to break out of poverty without

access to appropriate educational programs and services that allow them to sustain their families

while pursuing their higher education goals. Women receiving TANF must be able to forge their

futures without sacrificing their present lives.

Additional Federal Welfare Reform Needed

Clearly, postsecondary' education does make a difference an enormous difference for

many women. In order to ensure that low income women have the opportunity to pursue

a college education, federal law must include postsecondary education in the list of allowable

work activities under the TANF program. In addition, federal law should allow states rn extend

welfare recipients' time limits if they are close to completing their college degree program:

Policy makers must keep the door open to a college education for low income women so that

they can permanently move off welfare and into jobs and careers that pay decent wages and benefits.

As one former welfare recipient noted: "The only remedy to complete abandonment from the welfare

system is education" ("Ex.welfare mom," 1997).
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